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FEDERAL RESERVE'S FIRST MONETARY
POLICY REPORT FOR 1993

FRIDAY, FEBRUARY 19, 1993

U.S. SENATE,
COMMITTEE ON BANKING, HOUSING, AND URBAN AFFAIRS,

Washington, DC.
The committee met at 10:10 a.m., in room SD-G-50 of the Dirk-

sen Senate Office Building, Senator Donald W. Riegle, Jr. (chair-
man of the committee) presiding.
OPENING STATEMENT OF CHAIRMAN DONALD W. RIEGLE, JR.

The CHAIRMAN. The committee will come to order.
Let me welcome all of vou here today for this hearing and indi-

cate that we are in an alternative room today because of changes
that are going on in some of the other committee rooms in this
building.

But let me welcome everyone in attendance and to indicate today
is an extremely important hearing for the Banking, Housing, and
Urban Affairs Committee, and I think for the Congress.

We have Chairman Greenspan here with us this morning and his
testimony, I think, is going to be central to the issue of what hap-
pens in the months ahead with respect to our economic perform-
ance.

I think also the very substantial turn-out of members of the com-
mittee this morning is also evidence of the importance of today's
subject.

I will make an opening statement and will call on Senator
D'Amato, the Ranking Republican, to also make his statement and
then we'll entertain brief statements from other members of the
committee, as is our practice. And I would hope that we can keep
those statements short in length so that we can go to the Chairman
and have plenty of time for questions today.

I know the Chairman has always been accommodating to us in
terms of giving us the time we need. And so, I want to be sure
today that members on both sides of the aisle have the opportunity
to raise all relevant questions with Chairman Greenspan that they
have brought with them today.

I think the central question before us this morning is this—if
Congress enacts the basic economic growth and deficit reduction
plan that was just outlined by President Clinton, will the Federal
Reserve support that plan with monetary policies that are nec-
essary to make it work?

It's clear to me that the Fed must provide complementary poli-
cies if we are to achieve the goals of the economic plan and, most

(l)
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especially, the central core element of that plan, which is the cre-
ation of 8 million new private sector jobs over the next 4 years.

And I, for one, think it's absolutely essential that that goal be
met by our country and that from it, many other important and
valuable benefits will accrue to our Nation.

Today, Chairman Greenspan will present to us the Fed's semi-
annual monetary policy report with special emphasis on the out-
look for the Nation's employment and jobs picture.

Our hearing today is critical in terms of the fact that the country
continues to struggle with a serious unemployment problem and
with an economic recovery that is uneven, appears to be underway,
but is uneven, and we are not seeing a jobs recovery. This is doing,
I think, great damage to our country, and certainly, I see that in
my home State of Michigan.

Today in America, we have 1V2 million fewer jobs than we had
just 2V2 years ago before the recession started. In fact, we are
missing some 4 million jobs that should have been created, using
normal historical circumstance as a guide, but those jobs have not
been created and the country is limping as a result of that defi-
ciency.

At the same time, a range of significant measures show that in-
flation is low and does not appear to be a serious problem for the
foreseeable future. With considerable idle capacity available and
certain deflationary pressures at work, last year's inflation, as
measured by the core CPI rate, increased by only 3.3 percent.

Except for the Nixon price control years of 1971 and 1972, that's
the lowest inflation rate since 1956. I think experience over these
several decades shows that we can live with that.

But we cannot live with the widespread unemployment and
underemployment and the backward slide of millions of workers
from higher wage to lower wage jobs.

The underclass in America is growing in size and the lack of em-
ployment opportunities for those needing work is creating an ever
more explosive situation, particularly in our urban centers.

I think a frank assessment of recent Fed policies shows clearly
that the Fed has not been able to keep monetary growth targets
even within its own self-established range. The record shows that
the Federal Reserve has undershot the mid-point of its M2 target
range now for 6 straight years. And, in fact, in the most recent
year, 1992, the Fed was unable to keep monetary growth even
above the bottom of its own target range.

So clearly, something is wrong with that element of Fed policy
when there is an inability to keep the targets that the Fed itself
has established.

Over the past 3Vz years, the Fed has adjusted monetary policy
24 times—twenty-four times—what I think can fairly be called
halting steps that failed to give the needed lift and credit strength
to the economy.

In fact, on different occasions, Chairman Greenspan, you have
acknowledged to this committee and elsewhere where you have
been quoted as speaking, that the economy was behaving in a dif-
ferent fashion, and that the Fed was having difficulty understand-
ing and responding to it, and that this may in part explain why the
Fed has been unable to meet its own operating goals.
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Finally, we have a serious mortgage discrimination problem in
America, which Fed studies that we required have now shown. A
recent study by the Boston Fed established that after all legitimate
credit situations were taken into account, black applicants for
mortgages were 60 percent more likely to be turned down than
white applicants with the same circumstances.

Now, this is both illegal and is just plain wrong. This practice is
damaging millions of citizens across this country. It's hurting the
communities involved, and it's hurting our country, and it has to
be stopped. And I mean stopped.

Now the Federal Reserve, I think, has an affirmative obligation
to act forcefully to end these patterns of racial discrimination in
bank lending and also the practices of reverse redlining which have
also come to light.

And so, I would hope that the Fed not only would have a very
aggressive plan of action to get that done in light of its own studies
of the problem in this area, but I think hearings, regional hearings
across the country to get this issue out into the light of day and
to stop these improper practices is something that the Fed should
be undertaking. I would like to have a response from you on this
matter as well this morning.

Senator D'Amato?

OPENING STATEMENT OF ALFONSE M. D'AMATO

Senator D'AMATO. Well, thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
It's always good to see Chairman Greenspan here. It generally

provides for lively dialog. I don't know if much more, but at least
that.

Mr. Chairman, I'm going to ask that the full text of my state-
ment, which has been magnificently prepared by a brilliant staff,
be entered into the record as if read in its entirety.

The CHAIRMAN. Without objection, it is so ordered.
Senator D'AMATO. And then I will attempt in my own way to

pose kind of a question and a statement to Chairman Greenspan
because if I can understand what they say, most people should be
able to pick it up.

Chairman Greenspan, in your written testimony, on page 13, you
indicate that there is no credit crunch for homebuyers because
there's a strong secondary market in mortgage-backed securities. It
does say that. I don't know whether you also have a brilliant staff,
so that's what they put in there, Alan.

[Laughter.]
And your statement acknowledges—I wish you had done it be-

fore, but better late than never. You acknowledge that there is a
problem with respect to getting credit to small businesses. And
there are a whole host of reasons—regulatory rules, reserve re-
quirements, et cetera. And I'm not going to argue with any of those
because it seems to me we have a unique opportunity to do some-
thing that really makes sense. I would hope that the majority of
the members of this committee can work together and work out
whatever glitches may be contained in legislation that we have co-
sponsored, the "Small Business Loan Securitization and Secondary
Market Enhancement Act."
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This is similar to what we did in 1984 when we lifted the restric-
tions that kept banks from securitizing their mortgages, the home
mortgages, and then selling them and creating this great pool of
money that could then be used so that the banks could get those
loans off their books and make more loans available to home-
buyers.

It's worked.
My question is this—wouldn't that free up trillions, potentially

trillions of dollars, certainly billions of dollars, that could be put
out there in the private sector to the small business area that cre-
ates jobs?

And President Clinton said it. He said, look, we need credit for
small businesses. Isn't this the way to make it possible to facilitate
the banks making more credit available to the small businesses?

I think the American people sometimes see it taking place, but
they don't recognize that, nation-wide, it is small businesses that
create the jobs.

Between 1980 and 1987, while the Fortune 500 were cutting
back by 3.1 million jobs, those small businesses were creating 17
million new jobs.

And so, that's the problem. And all the Government programs
and all the Government spending in the world is not going to get
credit to the small businessman. We don't have enough money in
the Federal Government to give that kind of credit, nor should we
be doing it. And if we tried the people would be saying, what are
you doing?

So, my question to you, and if you'd like to think about it, and
in your remarks, maybe comment on it—what about opening up
that secondary market to the small business community by remov-
ing some of those impediments that presently exist, as they did at
one time in 1984 for home mortgages?

I think that we can do it. We can make an incredible contribu-
tion to the economy and to moving it forward and to creating jobs
in the old-fashioned way—let the system work. Let hard work and
entrepreneurship do the job. That s what I'm going to be asking
you to direct yourself toward.

Thank you.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Senator D'Amato.
Senator Sarbanes?

OPENING STATEMENT OF PAUL S. SARBANES
Senator SARBANES. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. It's al-

ways a pleasure to welcome Chairman Greenspan to the Banking
Committee and we appreciate his appearance here this morning to
testify on the Federal Reserve's monetary policy report, pursuant
to the requirements in the Humphrey-Hawkins legislation.

This is a particularly appropriate moment for the Federal Re-
serve to come before the Congress to report on its conduct of mone-
tary policy.

On Wednesday evening, President Clinton came before the Con-
gress to lay out the details of his fiscal program. That program pro-
vides for some short-term economic stimulus to move the economy
on to a higher growth path in order to create jobs and put people
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back to work, coupled with, in my judgment, a very credible, long-
term deficit reduction plan.

The President has really, I think, faced the issues. I think he's
analyzed them correctly and I think he has recommended measures
to deal with them that, if we can enact them in roughly the way

the "they've been presented, I assume, as it moves through the legisla-
tive process, obviously, there will be changed here and there and,
in fact, there are some details that I would change, but the overall
thrust of the program I think is the kind of medicine that we need.

It is clear, however, that even if the President and the Congress
are successful in working together to enact this fiscal program, that
the overall success or failure of that program in dealing with the
economy will be very dependent on the conduct of monetary policy
by the Federal Reserve Board. And therefore, Chairman Green-
span, I think you and your colleagues at this particular juncture
in our Nation's economic history are carrying an especially heavy
responsibility.

There's good reason to believe that modern economic history has
not had a recession recovery period with so little stimulus from
monetary and fiscal policy taken together, combined, as the current
recession recovery period.

Now we've had some people work over data compiled by the staff
of the Federal Reserve Board, by your own staff, on fiscal impulse
data compiled by the Federal Reserve staff.

According to that data, in three of the four recessions prior to the
most recent one, 1960 to 1962, 1973 to 1976, and 1981 to 1984, the
Federal Government pursued expansionary fiscal policies in excess
of three-quarters of a percent of GDP. Only in the recession of 1969
to 1972, was there a modest contraction of fiscal policy. In this re-
cession, the recession of 1990 to 1992, however, fiscal policy had a
contractionary effect in excess of half a percent of GDP.

We've put this into a chart just to make it very clear. These are
the different recession periods. This is the thrust of discretionary
fiscal policy, both from the cycle peak to 7 quarters after the
trough. And as you can see, it was expansionary in those three re-
cession recovery periods, contractionary in this one (indicating),
and even more contractionary—this is fiscal policy, now, govern-
ment spending and taxing—and even more contractionary in this
recession, 1990 to 1992.

Yet, despite the fact that fiscal policy in the most recent reces-
sion was more contractionary than any of the past five recessions,
monetary policy, as measured by the real prime rate, was the same
or more restrictive than monetary policy in each of the other reces-
sions, except for 1981 to 1984.

In that recession, while monetary policy was more restrictive
than it has been in this recession, the Federal Government pursued
by far the most expansionary fiscal policy of any of the five reces-
sionary periods, an expansionary thrust in excess of 1V2 percent of
GDP.

The point is that in the recession of 1990 to 1992, contractionary
fiscal policy was combined with a relatively restrictive monetary
policy.

Now I think the monetary policy in this period has been, in com-
parison, I think, just in comparison to monetary policy, has been
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quite restrictive, although not as restrictive in 1981-1984, on this
standard.

But if you take the monetary policy and put it together with the
fiscal policy, and look at the overall impact of that, this is the most
contractionary overall economic policy we've had in addressing any
of these recession recovery periods in our recent history.

Even with a somewhat improved economic performance of the
past few months, it is not clear that our economy can achieve a
rate of growth sufficient to reduce substantially our current level
of unemployment. In fact, the unemployment rate today, 22 months
after the trough, is higher than the unemployment rate was at the
trough of the recession.

We've never had that before. There's no previous recession this
post-war period where 22 months after the trough, the unemploy-
ment rate was still higher than it had been at the trough of the
recession.

Indeed, I think that is why President Clinton included a short-
term stimulus program in his message to Congress. Now, further,
it seems to me clear that if a substantial deficit reduction program
comes into place to be implemented in very short order in the com-
ing fiscal year, the need for monetary policy accommodation will be
paramount.

In other words, we've got the economy—it's a little bit like a
plane starting to take off. It's starting to move up. The President
wants to give it some stimulus in order to give it an extra thrust.
So as the deficit reduction fastens onto it, which of course could
have an effect but there is enough movement and thrust in the
economy to keep going. We don't get pushed down into a third dip.

Now I think we badly need monetary policy accommodation to be
certain that that forward, upward movement of the economy can be
sustained, and that it can withstand the deficit reduction program
without being tipped downwards.

Therefore, Chairman Riegle, let me say in conclusion, in my
view, we are at a critical juncture for the economic future of our
country. The participation of the Federal Reserve in this effort to
restore the Nation's economic health is essential, absolutely essen-
tial.

I look forward to Chairman Greenspan's testimony this morning
on this very critical question.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Senator Sarbanes.
Senator Faircloth?
Senator FAERCLOTH. Mr. Chairman, I do not have a statement.

I'll wait for the questioning.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you. Senator Kerry?

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR JOHN F. KERRY
Senator KERRY. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I would

like to take a moment to simply underscore the central points that
both the Chairman and Senator Sarbanes have just made.

While I know I'm slightly repetitive, I think it bears repetition.
I think it is important tor you to understand the views of all of us
here. It is significant that so many Senators are here this morning
on a Friday when votes are not going to take place. It is a mark,
I think, of the importance of this particular hearing.
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I would first of all begin by thanking you for your presence at
the State of the Union message. I think your being there, standing
shoulder-to-shoulder with Hillary Clinton was an important mes-
sage to the country and we hope that that is a signal that you will
indeed be sensitive, as Senator Sarbanes and Senator Riegle have
mentioned.

You've heard me personally and you've heard other members of
this committee lament the phony budgets, the phony figures, the
false expectations on interest, on growth, on deficit reduction. Some
of us voted against the last budgets for that reason.

Now we have for the first time in 12 years a President who has
spoken the truth to the American people. Some people may dis-
agree with portions of the cuts or the revenue or whatever. But I
think it's really hard to disagree that there's courage in the Presi-
dent's proposals.

I am particularly concerned because, for at least 2 years, mem-
bers of this committee have been screaming about the credit crunch
problems. And you've responded to us, saying you would look at it.
You had some concerns about it.

Today, in your testimony, I think for the first time, page 12 of
your testimony, you say very clearly that there is a crunch. You say
the supplies of credit by depositories have been constrained and
you point to market problems and regulatory pressure as causing
that.

I think that's a very significant acknowledgement. In addition, on
the next page, you talk about how historically banking institutions
have played a critical role in financing small- and medium-sized
businesses, the key for the growth in the economy, and that now,
many of those are not doing that.

This may be chart day in this committee. I suppose we ought to
say that, long before Ross Perot came around, we were using
charts.

[Laughter.]
Senator SARBANES. That's right. We want that on the record.
Senator KERRY. We want that on the record.
[Laughter.]
But I'd just like to point this out, that of all the people employed

in the United States, this chart represents, mid-sized, small and
large.

Obviously, if there's going to be a recovery in America, it has to
come from the 71-percent employment base that is small business.
We understand that, and Senator D'Amato was acknowledging
that.

Now if you look in the last years at what's happening to commer-
cial loans to those businesses, this is a reflection of commercial and
industrial loans, in the billions over the last quarters. And it is
clear that the line is now on a decrease from 3 years ago, while
Treasury holdings of the banks are on a very significant upscale.
As of now, Treasury holdings actually exceed commercial and in-
dustrial loans, documenting what many of us have been saying—
that there is an incentive in the system for banks not to lend, but
to simply purchase Treasury notes, and take the spread and make
a profit or survive that way.

Senator SARBANES. Will the Senator yield for a question on that?
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Senator KERRY. Absolutely.
Senator SARBANES. Is the bottom line the timeline on that chart?
Senator KERRY. These are the quarters, yes.
Senator SARBANES. And so when did it really begin to sort of

shoot up there?
Senator KERRY. It really began to shoot up in 3/89, the third

quarter of 1989.
Senator SARBANES. And then just continue.
Senator KERRY. In 1989, it began to take a very significant in-

crease, right up until 1992.
And finally, the Chairman spoke of the job recovery problem. I

think this is where your role is going to be so critical, as Senator
Sarbanes has said.

This is a reflection of the past three recoveries of the 1980's. This
is the beginning point of the average of the past three recoveries
and job creation. We had, for every 100 jobs in America, there was
about 4 percent increase in job during the last three recoveries.

In the current recovery, however, as you can see, it's almost sta-
ble, absolutely stable. Point 02 or 3 percent in job increase in
America.

You pick up today's newspaper and you see that 28,000 jobs are
being lost at Boeing. Nevertheless, you look at The Washington
Post story, it talks about, three different reports talking about
strong recovery.

It's very clear, as the Chairman has said, that, unless you're cre-
ating jobs, unless that small business sector is getting credit, we
could lose whatever recovery there is very quickly.

Now, your targets on monetary policy have indicated already a
reduction in the growth. Originally, it was 2Vz percent to 6V2 per-
cent. I believe you've now reduced that already by one-half percent.

So, let me just quote what Laura Tyson, the chairman of the
Council of Economic Advisers, said before she took her current po-
sition. She wrote that the Federal Reserve is still fighting the last
war on inflation and has waited too long to ease the credit crunch
strangling domestic spending.

Now, we've been through this debate a little bit here previously.
But I just want to underscore my sense of the critical nature of
your relationship to whatever sacrifices the American people are
called on to make and to whatever choices we make in Congress.

We could do this. We could pass this legislation. We could have
an important measure of reality enter the democratic process of
this country, only to have it stifled by an effort to fight inflation
that isn't there.

If you look at the Consumer Price Index, I recognize that there
was a 0.5 increase on the last month, which is he largest we've had
in 2 years. But it went up by 3 percent last year. Nonfarm unit
labor costs increased by only 1 percent.

In my part of the country, I can tell you that many creditworthy
small businesses just still are not getting loans and are going
under. And so, my plea to you, Mr. Chairman, is that you and the
governors join in this effort and help us to not be hung out there
on a limb where we may do what we consider to be the right things
and the monetary policy, as Senator Sarbanes says, just takes the
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lift out from under the wings. I think this is a very important thing
for us to talk about.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much.
Senator Roth?
OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR WILLIAM V. ROTH, JR.
Senator ROTH. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. It's always a pleasure

to welcome Chairman Greenspan before us.
Over the next few months, our focus will be on the President's

tax and spend plan. One concern I have is that the $250 billion in
new taxes requested by the President will choke off the economic
improvement now underway. Yet, economic growth and job creation
should be the two main priorities of economic policy.

As I've said many times before, we cannot tax ourself into pros-
perity. No economic school of thought I'm aware of recommends
raising taxes at a time of economic vulnerability. And certainly, the
experience under the 1990 Budget Act should make Congress very
wary about risking the health of the economy yet again.

The economy has only recently recovered from this debacle and
this tax increase is only one of the Government-imposed burdens
undermining economic and job growth.

I won't read mv entire statement, Mr. Chairman. I'll ask that it
be included as if read. But I would just like to point out that it
does seem to me that it's ironic that with this new package of more
than two dozen major tax increases, that it flies in the face of what
we've learned from the history.

Let me just quote from the first paragraph of the prestigious
British news magazine, The Economist. In an article entitled, "No
Need For a Boost," this responsible magazine maintains that when
George Bush lost his presidency 3 years ago, the American econ-
omy was growing at a pace that would mightily have impressed
most voters had tney known about it.

The article goes on to explain that our gross domestic product ex-
panded at an annual rate of 3.4 percent in the July-September
quarter, 3.8 percent in October-December. Our business invest-
ment is strong, expending at an annual rate of 8 percent.
Consumer spending is growing. Inflation is low, and the future ap-
pears bright.

But one of the things that I'm going to be very much interested
in, Mr. Chairman, is whether the kind of program proposed by the
President, on the one hand, a jump-start, and the other, a tax in-
crease, makes sense, or would we be better of leaving it alone.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Senator Roth. Because we got a late

start, I'm going to ask all other members—we'll put the statements
in the record. I'd like to keep the opening statements to a minute
or two, if I can. I know that's not easy because this is

Senator D'AMATO. I think, Mr. Chairman, I know Senator Mack
has a statement he has worked on. I'd ask that we provide him
that opportunity.

The CHAIRMAN. By all means. I'm going to call on each member.
Senator MACK. I don't want to be argumentative, but I don't real-

ly plan now to keep my comments to one or two minutes. We've
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heard a number of comments on your side of the aisle that I want
to have an opportunity to respond to.

The CHAIRMAN. Senator Bryan?
Senator BRYAN. Mr. Chairman, I'm going to forgo an opening

statement, and ask that my full text be made a part of the record.
The CHAIRMAN. Without objection.
Senator BRYAN. And I'll get into my portion during the question

and answer segment.
The CHAIRMAN. Very good. Thank you, Senator Bryan.
Senator Mack?

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR CONNIE MACK
Senator MACK. Welcome, Chairman Greenspan.
I did not come here with a prepared statement. In fact, Fm look-

ing forward to hearing from you. But there are a couple of things
that have been said this morning that I think it's important to re-
spond to.

My initial intention was to focus on the issue of the credit
crunch, as well as the so-called economic stimulus plan. But let me
just for the moment confine my thoughts to the credit crunch.

I think that if almost any business person in this country were
sitting in the chair of the president of any bank in the Nation,
whether that be small or large, they probably would have come to
the same conclusion that most bankers in this country have come
to at this time.

My point is, as an individual that is running an institution, their
responsibility is to provide profits to their stockholders. As they go
through the process of trying to decide where they're going to in-
vest the money received from their depositors, they generally
choose between treasuries, on one hand, loans on the other.

When that individual or those committees work through where
they're going to make those investments, they try to calculate what
the bottom-Tine profit is from those investments would be. They
think of things such as—well, I'm sure that a board member tries
to analyze what the potential liability to that board member is for
making the decision to extend credit to various kinds of companies
in analyzing that risk.

The bank tries to determine what the costs are that are related
to that particular loan, cost not only in the sense of what is the
cost of money, but what is the potential risk, what is the risk that
I am going to be subjected to for a potential failure to carry out
a particular piece of social objective or social legislation, whether
that's the Community Reinvestment Act or the Home Mortgage
Disclosure Act or Truth-in-Lending. When they get to the bottom
of that, they calculate that cost.

On the other hand, they look at what they can make with respect
to in the treasuries market or in some other form of investment.
As I said, I think most people today, I don't care whether they are
a banker or not, sitting in that chair, will come to the conclusion
that the highest profit that can be made, with less risk, less cost,
less capital requirement is in investing in U.S. Treasury Bonds.

Now what we have heard here, and it's happened in the ten
years that I've been around, is that Congress always wants to find
somebody else to blame for the problem. It's interesting that the
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Chairman, in his opening remarks, talking about now holding an-
other set of hearings around the country about discrimination in
lending.

Everyone hates discrimination in lending. However, what this ef-
fort probably is going to produce is another series of ideas, propos-
als, legislation to further burden the cost of financial institutions
and increase their cost of doing business and this will provide more
incentive to put money into government bonds, not into the com-
munity.

How well-intended it might be, I want you to understand that
you in fact are moving in a direction that may do just the opposite
of what you're trying to accomplish.

It also is interesting that this committee is talking about their
desire to see that money goes into the small businesses in our
country. And yes, the Senator from the New England States cer-
tainly raised the concern about the lack of credit, and has done so
for a long period of time.

But I would remind the committee that it was the Chairman and
the Democrats primarily on this committee that beat up the former
comptroller, Bob Clark, for not being tough enpugh. We said at that
time, what you're doin^ is sending a message to the regulators—
get out there and be a little tougher.

All I'm saying to my colleagues is that I think we need to under-
stand that there's a role we play, We can't just point to Chairman
Greenspan and say. it's up to mm to see that the future or that
the economic plan that's being offered by the President is going to
work.

There are things in my opinion that this committee has done
that has in fact encouraged money to go into investments as op-
posed to lending in the community. I think it's important that we
understand that.

With respect to the economic stimulus, I will wait and ask my
questions about your ideas with respect to that proposal. I thought
it was important, at least for me, to get on the record what I think
the role that this committee plays.

Senator KERRY. Mr, Chairman, could I just take 30 seconds?
The CHAIRMAN, If I may, first, let me just respond to one thing

that Senator Mack said, and I appreciate the points that he made
because I think we have a very good working relationship, gen-
erally speaking, on this committee.

In terms of mortgage discrimination and lending, it's against the
law. It's against the law that exists today. And it's happening in
a very substantial way, according to studies that the Fed has just
produced.

I think that illegal activity has to stop. And I would not want
any inference left on the record, and I don't say you intend to put
one there, that if we stop an illegal practice, that we're somehow
hurting the credit system or imposing ourselves on the banks.

I think the illegal practices have to be stopped and I would hope
that everybody here would join me in being direct and forceful and
aggressive about it. We're talking about obeying the law and not
violating the law in terms of mortgage discrimination.

Senator MACK. I think I was clear again with what I had to say,
that there is a consequence for the actions that this committee

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



12

takes. It does in fact have an impact on the flow of credit in this
Nation. And that was my point.

The CHAIRMAN. Senator Kerry, just very briefly.
Senator KERRY. Just 30 seconds, if I may. If I might just point

out to my friend, and I appreciate his comments, indeed, there is
a bottom line and lending requires people to make judgments.

The Fed Reserve has done a study in New England, and the Fed
Reserve study has found that cease and desist orders have caused
a lot of the banks to call in good loans and to really squeeze down
the portfolios in a way that have taken the people who can pay it
back, not the people who can't pay it back because they're being
forced to reduce their ratios.

So they've had this pressure to reduce ratios, they've turned to
good, ongoing businesses to do it. And this is not a congressional
finger-pointing. This is a Fed Reserve finger-pointing.

And the second thing I say to you is Bob Clark was not recon-
firmed, and I joined a number of other people here in voting
against him after repeatedly pointing out that they were choking
and being excessive and not dealing with the regulators properly.

So while there was an initial hue and cry from the Congress that
called attention to the fact that the regulators hadn't done their
job, it was then an excess and that excess has cost many legitimate
businesses their livelihood. They are in bankruptcy today.

The CHAIRMAN. Senator Shelby?

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR RICHARD C. SHELBY
Senator SHELBY. Mr. Chairman, I would ask that my entire

statement be made a part of the record.
The CHAIRMAN. Without objection.
Senator SHELBY. And I have a couple of comments.
Chairman Greenspan, I'm very interested, as all America is, I

suppose, in your reaction to the administration's proposal. As I
read the administration's plan, it seems that 70 percent of deficit
reduction will be financed by tax increases rather than spending
cuts.

Do we need a short-term stimulus that creates short-term jobs,
for the most part? Have we cut spending enough? How severe is
the impact of these higher taxes on the economy? You're in a posi-
tion to gauge this better than most.

I'm also, Chairman Greenspan, interested in economic assump-
tions used by the President. For example, the President relies on
the economic assumptions compiled by the Congressional Budget
Office. He predicts short-term T-bill rates at 4.3 percent for 1994,
and 10-year Treasury note rates of 6.6 percent.

Given the lack of emphasis that I see on spending cuts in the
proposal, do you believe that the investors will retain the level of
confidence suggested by these rates?

I think that's very important, too, and I know you're going to
have a chance to comment on all this. I've got to go to another
hearing and I won't be able to stay.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. Very good. Senator Bennett?
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OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR ROBERT F. BENNETT
Senator BENNETT. Thank you. Mr. Chairman.
I haven't been around here long enough to discover where the

chart room is, so I don't have any of those to show you.
[Laughter.]
But from this morning's newspaper, I'd like to put together the

thrust of the things that I would be interested in having you ad-
dress. I very carefully avoided The Wall Street Journal. This will
all be from The New York Times.

The White House's own figures, ambiguous on Wednesday night,
showed clearly today that all of the deficit reduction in the next 2
years will come out of new taxes rather than a combination of
taxes and spending cuts. The cuts will contribute only in 1995 and
1996.

And then across the page, it says, the budget documents pub-
lished today show that while the deficit would be cut by $39 billion
next year and $54 billion in 1995, Government spending, now more
than $1 trillion a year, would be reduced by only $5 billion next
year and $6 billion in 1995.

All the rest of the deficit reduction would be accomplished by tax
increases. Only in the last 2 years of Mr. Clinton's term would
spending cuts begin to bite.

Then in the commentary, and this is the point that I hope you
will address, along with Senator Shelby, these are the points he's
raised—President Clinton's economic plan might not produce the
burst of growth in new jobs that he hoped for because of important
unintended consequences, such as fears that higher taxes could
hurt consumer confidence and slow growth.

While the President no doubt hoped his package of stimulus and
deficit reduction measures would cheer up consumers and business,
the higher taxes he proposed could do just the opposite—dragging
down consumer confidence and frightening corporations and inves-
tors.

The stock market's jittery behavior this week, as an example,
these factors could be a recipe for slower growth.

Now, as you know, from my previous questioning of you in the
Joint Economic Committee, Mr. Greenspan, I'm very concerned
about growth, and growth in the small business sector, growth in
the entrepreneurial side of the economy.

I'm a little concerned that the President's reliance on taxes in the
first 2 years, with the spending cuts to take place only in the out-
years, where by history, we've discovered things don't usually work
out the way they are projected to work out in the closer years,
could be a concern for us. And I'd hope you would address that.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The Chairman. Thank you, Senator Bennett.
Senator Moseley-Braun?

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR CAROL MOSELEY-BRAUN
Senator MOSELEY-BRAUN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I'm also new around here and I'm little worried. It's almost 11:00

and we haven't heard from Mr. Greenspan yet. So I really want to
be very brief. So I'd like, Mr. Chairman, for my remarks to go into
the record.
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The CHAIRMAN. Without objection, it's so ordered.
Senator MOSELEY-BRAUN. But I'd like to first thank Mr. Green-

span. We had a delightful conversation the other day about the
kinds of issues that the Fed has to negotiate.

I would like to pursue two questions, one that I think has been
asked by the committee members already, and another that con-
cerns me that I think might have an impact.

The first, of course—I have a sense that a number of the mem-
bers have been asking how active a role you see the Fed as playing
with regard to push the economy in the direction of President Clin-
ton's plan.

I don't know. I don't read congressional tea leaves yet, but your
appearance at the State of the Union address seemed to signal that
you were prepared to help with this program.

I don't know if that assumption, or to what extent that assump-
tion is legitimate, and I'd like to hear you talk about the role that
you see yourself at the Fed playing in regards to Clinton's proposal
to stimulate this economy.

The second question tnat I would like, part of our conversation
the other day had to do with the internationalization of economic
activity and decision-making and how it is that you have to take
into account a lot more than just domestic issues and fiscal policy,
domestic fiscal policy in terms of decision-making, particularly in
a time when we are all looking at growth in the economy, we're all
looking at world-wide issues affecting what happens here in Amer-
ica.

My question to you, how do you see your role in terms of bring-
ing together all these disparate impacts on our monetary and fiscal
policy with regard to the role that the Fed will play?

And with that, I guess and, finally, we talked about your state-
ment that really struck me the other day, was that history could
provide us with some clues, but no roadmap for this situation.

That's my characterization of what you said. And the Chairman,
Chairman Greenspan, Mr. Chairman, referenced the 1870 recession
as the last time we had seen anything like this.

But, clearly, circumstances have changed greatly since the
1870's, or even 1907. I would be very interested in what goes into
your thinking about how we can best reconcile the competing forces
of inflation, on the one hand, which nobody wants to see, or a mo-
lasses economy, which is what we have right now.

Thank you.
The CHAIRMAN. Senator Murray?

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR PATTY MURRAY
Senator MURRAY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I apologize for

being late. I have a budget hearing that's going on at the same
time as this. But I do want to get to the words from Dr. Greenspan
and will pass on an opening statement.

Let me just simply say that, for the working people, we hope that
we can keep interest rates low, and I hope that you address those
comments in your remarks and I look forward to hearing them.

The CHAIRMAN. Chairman Greenspan, we're going to make your
full statement a part of the record. We'd be very pleased to hear
from you now.
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STATEMENT OF ALAN GREENSPAN, CHAIRMAN, BOARD OF
GOVERNORS OF THE FEDERAL RESERVE SYSTEM, WASHING-
TON, DC
Mr. GREENSPAN. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
My statement is longer than is usual, as is the case with the

Humphrey-Hawkins testimony. But I've tried to slim it down as
much as I can.

The CHAIRMAN. Maybe I can ask you, if you would, to pull the
microphone just a little closer so that people can hear you in the
back of the room. Thank you.

Mr. GREENSPAN. Mr. Chairman, I appreciate this opportunity to
discuss with you and the other members of the committee develop-
ments in the economy and the conduct of monetary policy. 1992
saw an improved performance of our economy. The expansion
firmed, and inflation moderated. Some of the structural impedi-
ments to growth seemed to diminish. In particular, the financial
condition of households, firms, and financial institutions improved.
In addition, confidence rebounded late in the year.

Nevertheless, the expansion seemed to exhibit little momentum
through most of 1992. Unemployment remained high and money
and credit growth were sluggish. In response, the Federal Reserve
took steps to increase the availability of bank reserves on several
occasions. These actions brought short-term interest rates to their
lowest levels in 30 years.

Long-term interest rates also fell in 1992 and early 1993 as infla-
tion expectations gradually moderated and optimism developed
about a potential for genuine progress in reducing Federal budget
deficits.

Mr. Chairman, in the last few years, our economy has been held
back by a variety of structural factors that have not been typical
of post-World War II business cycles, certainly not occurring all at
once. These factors have included record debt burdens, overbuilding
in commercial real estate, and a substantial cutback in defense
spending. Our monetary policy actions have been directed at facili-
tating adjustments to these developments and have in the process
improved our economy's prospects for long-run sustainable growth.
Significant hurdles, of course, still remain to be overcome in the
short run. Nonetheless, in the view of the vast majority of business
analysts, prospects appear reasonable for continued economic ex-
pansion and further declines in the unemployment rate. The tasks
of monetary and fiscal authorities alike will be not only to support
this prospective growth, but also to set policies to enhance the ca-
pacity of our economy to produce rising living standards over time.
Before discussing the outlook in more detail, I would like to reflect
on how monetary policy has interacted with the forces that have
shaped developments over recent years.

I have often noted before this committee the distinctly different
nature of the current business cycle. A number of extraordinary
factors contributed to the earlier weakening in the economy and
have worked against a brisk and normal rebound from recession.

Balance sheet restructuring has been perhaps the most impor-
tant of these factors. In the 1980's, debt growth, hand in hand with
rising asset prices, considerably exceeded that of income, and debt
burdens rose to record levels. Debt-financed construction in the
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commercial real estate market was an extreme manifestation of
this development, but it was apparent as well in other sectors of
the economy.

The difficulties faced by borrowers in servicing their debts as the
expansion slowed and the levelling out or decline in asset prices
prompted many to cut back expenditures and divert abnormal pro-
portions of their cashflows to debt repayment. This in turn fed back
into slower economic growth. In addition, financial institutions
were faced with impaired equity positions owing to sizable loan
losses as well as more stringent supervision and regulation and de-
mands by investors and regulators for better capital ratios. In re-
sponse, tney limited the availability of credit with particular effects
on smaller businesses.

Intensive business restructuring has been another important
characteristic of the evolving economic situation. In an environ-
ment of weak demand and intense competition here and abroad,
many firms have found it necessary to take aggressive measures to
reduce costs. These actions have included selling or closing down
unprofitable units and reducing their work force. The process of re-
structuring has been given added momentum by the availability of
new computing and communication technologies.

The contraction in defense spending has been a third develop-
ment restraining the expansion. Real Federal defense expenditures
dropped about 6 percent in 1992, and are down 9 percent from
their 1987 peak. Those regions of the country with substantial de-
fense-related activity have been among the areas whose economies
have performed especially poorly.

Another, less-discussed factor that contributed to the formulation
of our recent monetary policy dates not from the 1980's, but, rath-
er, from the 1970's—inflation and inflation expectations. Over the
past decade or so, the importance of the interactions of monetary
policy with these expectations has become increasingly apparent.

Through the first two decades of the post World War II period,
this interaction was patently less important. Savers and investors,
firms and households made economic and financial decisions based
on an implicit assumption that inflation, over the long run, would
remain low enough to be inconsequential. There was a sense that
our institutional structure and culture, unlike those of many other
nations of the world, were alien to inflation. As a consequence, in-
flation premiums embodied in long-term interest rates were low
and effectively capped. Inflation expectations were reasonably im-
pervious to unexpected shifts in aggregate demand or supply. In
those circumstances, monetary policy had far more room to maneu-
ver; monetary policy, for example, could ease aggressively without
igniting inflation expectations.

Even during the rise in inflation of the late 1960's and 1970's,
there was a clear reluctance to believe that the inflation being ex-
perienced was other than transitory. It was presumed that inflation
would eventually retreat to the 1 to 2 percent area that prevailed
during the 1950's and the first half of the 1960's. Consequently,
long-term interest rates remained contained.

But the dam eventually broke, and the huge losses suffered by
bondholders during the 1970's and early 1980 s sensitized them to
the slightest sign, real or imagined, of rising inflation. At the first
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indication of an inflationary policy, monetary or fiscal, investors
dumped bonds, driving up long-term interest rates.

This heightened sensitivity affects the way monetary policy inter-
acts with the economy. An overly expansionary monetary policy, or
even its anticipation, is embedded fairly soon in higher inflation ex-
pectations and nominal bond yields. To be sure, a stimulative mon-
etary policy can prompt a short-run acceleration of economic activ-
ity. But the experience of the 1970's provided convincing evidence
that there is no lasting tradeoff between inflation and unemploy-
ment. In the long run, higher inflation buys no increase in employ-
ment.

This view of the capabilities of monetary policy is entirely con-
sistent with the Humphrey-Hawkins Act. As you know, the Act re-
quires the Federal Reserve to "maintain long-run growth of the
monetary and credit aggregates commensurate with the economy's
long-run potential to increase production, so as to promote effec-
tively the goals of maximum employment, stable prices, and mod-
erate long-term interest rates."

The goal of moderate long-term interest rates is particularly rel-
evant in the current circumstances, in which balance sheet con-
straints have been a major, if not the major, drag on expansion.
The halting, but substantial, declines in intermediate and long-
term interest rates that have occurred over the past few years have
been the single most important factor encouraging balance sheet
restructuring by households and firms and fostering the very sig-
nificant reductions in debt service burdens. And monetary policy
has played a crucial role in facilitating balance sheet adjust-
ments—and thus enhancing the sustainability of the expansion—
by easing in measured steps, gradually convincing investors that
inflation was likely to remain subdued and fostering the decline in
long-term interest rates.

Although the easing actions over the past few years have been
purposely gradual, cumulatively they have been quite large. Short-
term interest rates have been reduced since their 1989 peak by
nearly 7 percentage points. Some have argued that monetary policy
has been too cautious, that rates should have been lowered more
sharply or in larger increments.

In my view, these arguments miss the crucial features of our cur-
rent experience: the sensitivity of inflation expectations and the ne-
cessity to work through structural imbalances in order to establish
a basis for sustained growth. In these circumstances, monetary pol-
icy clearly has a role to play in helping the economy to grow; the
process by which monetary policy can contribute, however, has
been different in some respects than in past business cycles. Lower
intermediate- and long-term interest rates and inflation are essen-
tial to the structural adjustments in our economy, and monetary
policy thus has given considerable weight to helping such rates
move lower.

Some have suggested that the decline in inflation permitted more
aggressive moves and, had the downward trajectory of short-term
interest rates been a bit steeper, that aggregate demand would
have been appreciably stronger. I question tnat as well. Basing this
argument on the lower inflation that has occurred is a non sequi-
tur; the disinflation very likely would not have occurred in the con-
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text of an appreciably more stimulative policy, and such a policy
could have led to higher inflation in the next few years. Moreover,
such a policy would not have dealt fundamentally with the very
real imbalances in our economy that needed to be resolved before
sustainable growth could resume. The credibility of noninflationary
policies would have been strained and longer-term interest rates
likely would be higher, inhibiting the restructuring of balance
sheets and reducing the odds of sustainable growth.

Recent evidence suggests that our approach to monetary policy
in recent years has been appropriate and productive. Even by last
July, when I presented our midyear report to the Congress, some
straws in the wind suggested that the easing of monetary policy to
that date and the various financial adjustments underway in the
economy were proving successful in paving the way for better eco-
nomic performance.

It is now apparent that our July expectation of a firmer trajec-
tory of output has been borne out. Gross domestic product growth
is estimated to have picked up to a 3Vz percent rate during the sec-
ond half of 1992, following a more modest increase in the first half.
And indications are that the expansion is continuing in the early
months of 1993.

The news on inflation in 1992 likewise was quite encouraging.
The Consumer Price Index rose just 3 percent in 1992. Excluding
volatile food and energy prices, inflation last year was the lowest
in two decades.

These favorable outcomes occurred despite slow growth of the
money and credit aggregates. Both of the monetary aggregates fin-
ished the year about V2 percentage point below their ranges, and
debt just at its lower bound.

Interpreting this slow growth was one of the major challenges
faced by the Federal Reserve last year. You may recall that, in es-
tablishing the ranges in February and reviewing them in July, the
committee took note of the substantial uncertainties regarding the
relationships between income and money in 1992. As we moved
into 1992, there appeared to be an appreciable likelihood that un-
usual weakness in M2 growth relative to spending that had been
experienced in 1991, would continue.

In the event, nominal GDP was even stronger relative to the
broad aggregates in 1992 than seemed likely when their ranges
were established. Income increased 3l/2 percent faster than M2
over the year and 4% percent faster than M3.

What accounts for this unusual behavior? Why is it that our fi-
nancial system was able to support 5V2 percent growth in nominal
GDP with only 2 percent growth in M2 and ¥2 percent growth in
M3? We can't be entirely certain we have all the answers, but cer-
tain elements of our evolving financial picture, which are detailed
in the full testimony, clearly have played a major role.

A number of factors inducing savers to place funds outside M2,
and borrowers to concentrate demands in long-term markets have
accelerated a long-standing process of rechannelling credit flows
outside of depository institutions. With reduced needs to fund asset
growth, banks and thrifts have bid less vigorously for deposits.

As a result of such developments, the relationship between
money and the economy may be undergoing a significant trans-
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formation. If this is true, the liabilities of depository institutions
will not be as good a gauge of financial conditions as they once
were.

This is not to argue that money growth can be ignored in formu-
lating monetary policy. The Federal Reserve in 1992 paid substan-
tial attention to developments in the money supply, and we will
continue to do so in 1993 and beyond. Selecting ranges for mone-
tary growth over the coming year consistent with desired economic
performance, however, is especially difficult when the relationship
between money and income has become uncertain. Eventually, the
monetary aggregates may resume a more stable relationship with
the economy, or experience may suggest useful new definitions of
the aggregates. But in the meanwhile, the Federal Open Market
Committee necessarily has given less weight to monetary aggre-
gates in the conduct of policy and has relied on a broad range of
indicators of future financial and economic developments and price
pressures. And in particular, the FOMC judged in 1992 that more
determined efforts to push the aggregates into their ranges would
not have been consistent with achieving the Nation's longer-term
economic objective of maximum sustainable economic growth.

This use of a broad range of indicators is appropriate because
achievement of the ranges for growth of particular measures of
money and credit is not, and should not be, the objective of mone-
tary policy. Rather, the ranges are a means to an end. The Hum-
phrey-Hawkins Act, incorporating this view, does not require that
the ranges be attained in circumstances in which doing so would
not be consistent with achieving the more fundamental economic
objectives.

In establishing ranges for the monetary and credit aggregates in
the current year, the FOMC took into account the likelihood that
many of the factors that have acted in recent years to restrain
money and credit growth relative to income would continue, though
perhaps with somewhat diminishing intensity.

The Federal Open Market Committee has elected to reduce the
ranges for M2 and M3 for 1993 by ¥2 percentage point. For M2, a
range of 2 to 6 percent measured, as usual, on a fourth-quarter to
fourth-quarter basis, was established. A range of Vi to 4V2 percent
was specified for M3.

As I indicated in correspondence with members of the Congress,
the Federal Open Market Committee does not view the reductions
in the monetary ranges as signalling a change in the stance of
monetary policy. And most emphatically, these reductions do not
indicate a desire on the part of the Federal Reserve to thwart the
expansion. The Federal Reserve, to the contrary, is endeavoring to
conduct monetary policy in a way that promotes sustainable eco-
nomic expansion. The lowering of these ranges does not imply any
change in our fundamental objectives. The necessity for a reduction
in the monetary ranges at this time is wholly technical in nature,
and is a result of the forces that are altering the money-income re-
lationship. Consistent with this view, the FOMC decided to main-
tain a range of 4V2 to 8Vz percent for domestic, nonfinancial sector
debt, an aggregate whose relationship with nominal GDP has been
less distorted in the last few years than that of the monetary ag-
gregates.
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Significant uncertainties regarding the appropriate ranges for
monetary growth remain because the relationship between money
and GDP growth could turn out significantly different from what
currently seems likely. Accordingly, the Federal Reserve again will
interpret the growth of money and credit relative to their ranges
in the context of other indicators.

Mr. Chairman, several of the forces affecting relationships be-
tween money and income also complicate the task of assessing the
economic outlook itself. For example, the prospects for an easing of
supply restrictions on credit from banks and other intermediaries
are difficult to assess, but anv major change in this situation could
have important implications for the economy.

Households and business are likely to remain cautious in using
credit—a healthy development for sustained growth, but potentially
continuing to constrain spending in the short run. Sizable imbal-
ances in commercial real estate remain, and a significant rebound
in this sector is doubtless several years off. Government spending
at the Federal, State, and local levels is likely to remain con-
strained. A number of foreign nations are confronting slow eco-
nomic growth or recession, which is likely to hold back demand for
our exports. And it is apparent from recent announcements by sev-
eral large firms that corporate restructuring is continuing.

While uncertainties thus remain, the economy appears to have
entered the year with noticeable momentum to spending. In addi-
tion, inventories are at relatively low levels and factory orders have
been rising. Consumer confidence has recovered and spending on
durables and homes appears to be moving at a brisker pace. Recent
surveys suggest an appreciable increase in business investment
this year.

Against this background, members of the Board and Federal Re-
serve Presidents project a further gain in economic activity in 1993.
The central tendency of our projections is for real gross domestic
product to increase at a 3 to 3 V4 percent rate this year. Such an
increase should result in a decline in the unemployment rate,
which would be expected to finish 1993 at a level of 6% to 7 per-
cent. Inflation is expected to remain low this year.

Containing and, over time eliminating, inflation is a key element
in a strategy to foster maximum sustainable long-run growth of the
economy. As I have often emphasized, monetary policy, by achiev-
ing and maintaining price stability, can foster a stable economic
and financial environment that is conducive to private economic
planning, savings, investment, and economic growth.

It is no accident that the periods in our Nation's history of low
inflation were the times when the economy experienced high rates
of private saving, investment and, hence, productivity and eco-
nomic growth.

Over the past decade or so, our Nation has made very substan-
tial progress toward the achievement of price stability. As I have
indicated to this committee on numerous occasions, price stability
does not require that measured inflation literally be zero, but rath-
er is achieved when inflation is low enough that changes in the
general price level are insignificant for economic and financial
planning. At current inflation rates, we are thus quite close to at-
taining this goal.
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Going forward, the strategy of monetary policy will be to provide
sufficient liquidity to support the economic expansion while con-
taining inflationary pressures. Implementing this strategy, how-
ever, will be challenging. Judging the level of potential output and
its rate of growth is difficult. Recent increases in productivity have
been unusually strong, given the moderate pace of economic growth
during much of the expansion, and it is unclear whether these
rates of productivity gain can be continued. In addition, the mone-
tary aggregates do not appear to be giving reliable indications of
economic developments and price pressures, and numerous other
uncertainties cloud the particular features of the outlook. Monetary
policy will have to adjust to unexpected developments as they
occur, taking into account a variety of economic and financial indi-
cators.

The contributions that monetary policy can make to maximum
sustainable economic growth would be complemented by a fiscal
policy focused on long-term deficit reduction.

Mr. Chairman, in conclusion, I should like to make a few re-
marks on the most recent budgetary initiative.

Mr. Chairman, the President is to be commended for placing on
the table for active debate the issue of our burgeoning structural
budget deficit, which will increasingly threaten the stability of our
economic system if we continue to fail to address it. Leaving aside
the specific details, it is a serious proposal, its baseline economic
assumptions are plausible, and it is a detailed, program-by-pro-
gram set of recommendations as distinct from general goals.

It is obviously very difficult to get a consensus on deficit-cutting.
If it were easy, it would have been done long ago. The debate
among the Nation's elected representatives will be profoundly polit-
ical, in the best sense of the word. As the Nation's central bankers,
the primary and professional concern of those of us at the Federal
Reserve is having the structural deficit sharply reduced, and soon.

Time is no longer on our side. After declining through 1996, the
current services deficit starts on an inexorable upward path again.
The deficit and the mounting Federal debt as a percent of gross do-
mestic product are corrosive forces, slowly undermining the vitality
of our free market system.

If we fail to resolve our structural deficit at this time, the next
opportunity will doubtless confront us with still more difficult
choices. How the deficit is reduced is very important, that it be
done is crucial.

In this regard, there are certain issues that I have discussed
with this and other committees of the Congress over the years
which are worth repeating.

First, with current services outlays for 1997 and beyond rising
faster than the tax base, stabilizing the deficit as a percent of
nominal gross domestic product, not to mention a reduction, would
require ever increasing tax rates. Hence, there is no alternative to
achieving much slower growth of outlays. This implies not only the
need to make cuts now, but to control future spending impulses. I
trust the President's endeavor to rein in medical costs will contrib-
ute importantly to this goal.

Second, the hope that we can possibly inflate or grow pur way
out of the structural deficit is fanciful. Certainly, greater inflation
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is not the answer. Aside from its serious debilitating effects on our
economic system, higher inflation, given the explicit and implicit
indexing of receipts and expenditures, would not reduce the deficit.
As I indicated in testimony last month to the Joint Economic Com-
mittee, there is a possibility that productivity growth may be mov-
ing into a faster, long-term channel, boosting real growth over
time. But even if that turns out to be the case, it wouldn't by itself
resolve the basic long-term imbalance in our budgetary accounts.

Finally, fear that the deficit reduction can be overdone and cre-
ate a degree of so-called fiscal drag that would significantly harm
the economy, I find misplaced. In our current political environment,
to presume that the Congress and the President would jointly cut
too much from the deficit too soon is, in the words of my prede-
cessor, nothing I would lose sleep over.

[Laughter.]
The Federal Reserve recognizes that it has an important role to

play in this regard. In formulating monetary policy, we certainly
need to take into account fiscal policy developments. But it is not
possible for the Federal Reserve to specify in advance what actions
might be taken in the presence of particular fiscal policy strategies.
Clearly, the course of interest rates and financial market conditions
more generally will depend importantly on a host of forces, in addi-
tion to fiscal policy, affecting the economy and prices. In any event,
I can assure you, Mr. Chairman, of our shared goal for the Amer-
ican economy—the greatest possible increase in living standards
for our citizens over time.

Thank you very much.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Your reference to-

ward the end of your supplemental statement about paraphrasing
a predecessor about nothing you would lose sleep over, all of us in
this room are, I suspect, employed and well paid and doing quite
well and we're certainly not losing sleep over the fact that we don't
have a job or that we're having difficulting supporting our families.

I can tell you out across the country, there's a great anxiety on
the job front. We're here in the context of the Humphrey-Hawkins
legislation, which is designed to try to make sure that we've got a
broad employment base in the country. And there are a lot of peo-
ple quite literally that are unable to sleep at night because they
can't find work. They can't support their families. And increasingly,
it's people with very significant job skills, people that have either
been working in an industry, whether it's in aerospace or whether
it's in heavy manufacturing, some with degrees in advanced com-
puter science.

But there's a very large pool of unemployed people in the coun-
try, and even a larger pool of people who are under-employed, who
can't find work really at the level at which they've prepared. And
that's especially true of more and more of our college graduates
coming out now. They train in a certain field. They sacrifice, take
on college loans. Their families, in many cases, make a great effort
to help them get through school.

They come out with degrees, very good, solid academic records,
and can't find work in the field in which they've prepared.
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So we've got a major problem of job shortage in the country. This
has not been the kind of recovery, in a job sense, that we are accus-
tomed to in the past.

Now in your statement today, you're saying that Fed policy an-
ticipates and is essentially aiming monetary policy in the direction
of a forecast that would show the unemployment rate somewhere
between 63/4 and 7 percent by the end of this year. Is that right?
I'm taking that off of page 20.

Mr. GREENSPAN. That is the projection of the Presidents and the
Governors for that particular period.

The CHAIRMAN. The Presidents of the Federal Reserve Board.
Mr. GREENSPAN. The Presidents of the Federal Reserve Banks.
The CHAIRMAN. Yes, that's what I mean to say. As opposed to the

President of the United States.
Mr. GREENSPAN. Correct. Although I must say, I gather from a

document which I just picked up this morning, that our forecast
does not appear to be appreciably different from the President's
Council of Economic Advisers.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, I think that's the question and the question
as to what new policies need to come into place to drive up job
growth.

Will this forecast that the Federal Reserve has given us, would
that give us something on the order of 2 million additional private-
sector jobs this year?

Mr. GREENSPAN. It's difficult to say, largely because the forecast
that we put in our text essentially is a survey of the 12 Presidents
and the 7 Board Members. We do not ask for the detail underlying
the forecasts. But I would presume there is significant growth in
employment implicit in a forecast of that nature.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, with all due respect, I'm concerned about
the answer because I think the focus of much of Fed policy, it gets
spread out in such sort of a broad way, that I think it's easy to lose
sight of the fact as to whether or not we're actually seeing private-
sector job creation going on in the country.

And I think it's sometimes possible to run monetary policy in a
way that leaves you with a very large pool of unemployed and un-
deremployed workers that may not become the focus of the policy,
that the policy may be aimed at other things and not necessarily
at fully employing our people.

As I look at it, I think one of the ways that we could bring the
deficit down is to have more people working, more people working,
contributing, providing for themselves, paying taxes, and getting
the job base expanding. But we're not seeing much of that. We're
way short of the job recovery that we normally should see. We're
about 4 million jobs short rignt now.

Mr. GREENSPAN. I don't disagree with the statement you've just
made, Mr. Chairman.

The CHAIRMAN. But then the question is, in looking ahead, be-
cause this is really sort of a planning document. This is a forward
look. What are we likely to see and what are the policies that we
need that can support an improving picture?

I think we ought to be targeting our fiscal and monetary poli-
cies—you're here on the monetary side today—to see that that job
growth is occurring, because I think if it doesn't occur, I think it
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weakens the country, makes the deficit bigger. And Fm not sure
that I'm hearing today in the planning and the projections of mone-
tary policy, an objective, a goal to help drive up private-sector job
growth.

I want to see the job growth in the private sector. I don't want
to see it in the public sector. We may need some there as well. But
I want to see the private-sector job base growing. And Fd like to
see us crafting into our policies a specific strategy that's designed
to help cause that to happen.

Now the President's laid out this whole plan that you and the
rest of us who are here heard in the joint session the other night.

If that plan, something very close to that, were enacted, if that
plan were to be enacted in terms of its overall sort of fiscal effect,
and the timing and such, would the Fed feel, would you feel that
you can support that plan with monetary policy initiatives so that
the plan can work, so that we can get the job growth, 8 million jobs
over the next 4 years?

Would that be a plan that the Fed could accommodate and work
with and support with the complementary policies?

Mr. GREENSPAN. Mr. Chairman, remember that one of the advan-
tages of monetary policy is that we can change fairly quickly, un-
like fiscal policy. And, as a consequence of that, we don't have to
have—in fact, it doesn't make terribly much sense to have—a long-
term monetary policy other than making certain that we sustain a
degree of price stability and financial stability which contribute to
long-term growth.

What we would be doing, obviously, with our awareness of the
changing fiscal policy as and when it evolves, is to be monitoring
the situation exceptionally closely.

Not that we don't do that in general, but clearly, if there are a
lot of elements involved which are changing the structure of the fi-
nancial system, its interaction with the real economy, with the
issue of jobs, then we have to find the means by which we can craft
our monetary policy over the future in a manner which contributes
to our ultimate goal, which is the endeavor to maintain the maxi-
mum sustainable economic growth in the economy.

With respect to the employment issue, I would like to recall re-
marks that you have made, and I think quite correctly in earlier
discussions, namely, that we should be concerned not only with the
level of job growth, but the types of jobs and the productiveness of
those jobs and therefore, the real pay associated with those jobs in
the future.

And so, while it is certainly the case that job growth has been
deficient, and the figures you cite are quite telling with respect to
the nature of what's going on in the economy, what is also occur-
ring in the economy are developments which are quite sanguine, in
the sense that we are seeing productivity growth moving fairly rap-
idly. And that is at least indicative that the real incomes of those
who are employed are rising or will rise appreciably in the future.

And so, when we do get job growth occurring, as will be the natu-
ral consequence of a growth in the economy, I'm hopeful that the
types of jobs that emerge will be the types of jobs that you in the
past have so correctly indicated should be our goal.
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The CHAIRMAN. Let me just say this. I very much want to follow
up. I'm not going to do that. And what I want to do, and I will fol-
low this rule strongly as we go down here because we've got a lot
of members that want to participate.

I want to stay within the time limits on the question periods. If
the Chairman is responding to a question when the light goes off,
I want him to go ahead and finish. But I am going to not feel that
we can do follow-ups any more than I can now, if we're going to
stay within the time we have and give everybody a chance to get
through maybe a couple of rounds here.

I don't want to be arbitrary about it, but I am going to use the
lights here on that basis and I think it will be fair to everyone.

Senator D'Amato?
Senator D'AMATO. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
I'm going to just make an observation, Chairman Greenspan. You

said in your concluding statements, and I couldn't agree with you
more, and I think everyone agrees with you, that the structural
deficits are the area that has to be attacked. And if we don't ad-
dress the structural deficits, we're going to be in deep trouble.

Well, doesn't it trouble you that spending between 1993 and
1997, has increased by $117 billion—new spending?

Now how does that help reduce the structural deficit? And by the
way, the next year it goes up an additional $44 billion. So, doesn't
that disburb you?

Mr. GREENSPAN. Well, Senator
Senator D'AMATO. If it doesn't, tell me no. If it does, tell me yes.
Mr. GREENSPAN. Well, no, I needn't say either because one point

I want to make here, and this will be relating to a number of the
questions I'm certain will occur, is that I don't think I should be
involved, nor do I intend to get involved, in the particular composi-
tion of the President's program. Let me tell you why. The Congress,
the Senate and the House, and the President are now involved in
a very crucial deliberation on something which is extraordinarily
important to the future of this country. This is, as I said in my pre-
pared closing remarks, a political debate in the best sense of the
word. I don't think that those of us at the central bank, in our pro-
fessional capacities, should be involved in this.

Senator D'AMATO. OK I understand. The clock is running and
then I'm not going to get to touch on something that I really want-
ed to touch on.

So I understand and I appreciate the sensitivity of your position
and what you can and what you can't say and what you think is
appropriate. But I will make an observation.

And that observation is that I don't know any economist or any
banker who would tell you that if you want to deal with the struc-
tural deficit and if that's as crucial and as critical as you say it is,
and you say, and I quote you, future spending must be reined in,
that how, adding this kind of new spending on top of programs al-
ready there, is this going to help us achieve this reduction of the
structural deficit.

It just isn't. It just isn't. And that's my observation. And I had
trouble in economics 101. Senator Gramm, he was a professor in
that, and so he will get into a major discourse.
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But you don't have to be a professor to understand how it is that
$117 billion worth of new spending, and we call it an economic
stimulus, is helping to reduce the deficit. And that's where people—
now this is a political debate—that's where people have real prob-
lems, saying, you want me to raise taxes. You want me to pay more
money.

I want it to go to deficit reduction and not investment by Govern-
ment. All of a sudden, Government, we know what's best. We're
going to invest for you. You give us your money, we're going to in-
vest. Nonsense. You let the private sector, you let people do the in-
vestment and not a bunch of turkeys down here. OK?

That's where Alfonse comes from.
Senator GRAMM. Al, I want to change your grade in economics

101.
[Laughter.]
That's an A statement.
Senator D'AMATO. Thank you, Professor. I should have signed up.
[Laughter.]
Now, something on the positive side. Give me that statement

over there.
You testified 2 weeks ago that, indeed, there was, and I'm para-

phrasing now, that there was a credit crunch where small busi-
nesses have not been able to expand as much as in the past. It's
a major reason why unemployment growth, which is largely a
small business phenomenon, has been so tepid, and it is the reason
why monetary policy has had to respond differently in certain re-
spects, and particularly in economic cycles. You see, we still have
a credit crunch.

That was 2 weeks ago in front of the Budget Committee. And you
talked about why it is that this phenomenon does not exist in the
home mortgage market because we created a secondary market.

We have introduced, and I'm not asking you to comment on the
specifics of legislation which we just introduced yesterday, but basi-
cally, a bill which would lift the restrictions that inhibit a fuller
participation in the secondary market as it relates to small busi-
nesses and making new loans available. In your view, would that
be a beneficial kind of activity that we should undertake?

Mr. GREENSPAN. Yes, Senator, I think it will be. We do have a
problem with the issue of securitizing small business loans be-
cause, unlike one-to-four-family home mortgages, they're not as ho-
mogenous.

Senator D'AMATO. So the rating of them would be
Mr. GREENSPAN. It's a little more difficult, but the type of legisla-

tion, as I understand that you have offered will assist in that proc-
ess. And there is no question that if we can find a way to create
a secondary market of securitized small business loans, it would be
very helpful.

Senator D'AMATO. One last aside, Mr. Chairman. I know the red
light has gone on.

Mr. Chairman, we'll send over that legislation. Could you ask
some of your people to work with our people in a bipartisan effort
here, taking a look at it and point out any of the deficiencies that
might exist?
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I'm very enthused about it. I think it's the way to get credit out
there to the small businesses.

I'd appreciate that.
Mr. GREENSPAN. Ill be glad to do it.
Senator D'AMATO. Thank you, sir.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you.
Senator Kerry?
Senator KERRY. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
I'd might just point out in answer to Senator D'Amato's comment

about increased spending, that revenue foregone, what we call tax
expenditures, is a form of spending. Much of it has a very signifi-
cant impact on business expansion, whether it's an ITC, targeted
capital gains tax reduction, enterprise zones, IRA's, all things
which our colleagues on the other side of the aisle I think support.
That requires losing revenue which requires finding some alter-
native, does it not, Mr. Chairman?

Mr. GREENSPAN. Yes, it does, Senator.
Senator KERRY. I think you have said before this committee pre-

viously that you think many of those things would have an impor-
tant, long-term growth incentive impact on our economy, would
they not?

Mr. GREENSPAN. All aspects of fiscal policy, whether it be spend-
ing, so-called tax expenditures, taxation, all impact one way or an-
other on the economy.

Senator KERRY. Have you not, I believe, on occasion, underscored
the importance to this committee of some of the need for infrastruc-
ture investment and development as a means of also moving the
economy?

Mr. GREENSPAN. No, I really haven't addressed that subject be-
fore this committee in any great detail. It's obvious that the aggre-
gative infrastructure of a society is crucial to the development of
economic activity and that in any market economy, one develops
extraordinary interrelationships among the various segments of
that economy. That clearly is a key factor in the productiveness of
the system.

Senator KERRY. Understood. I'm confident what I'm hearing you
saying is that, while you don't want to make choices about the spe-
cifics, nor should you, about the amount of spending cut or the
amount of revenue raised, or the amount of tax expenditure or
whatever, that you do feel that in the President's overall package
and approach, he has laid out a fundamental structure that is im-
portant and necessary for us to deal with. Ultimately, as long as
there is a balance between the revenues and spending, we can
come up with a serious deficit reduction and a sound package.

Mr. GREENSPAJ^. The President has clearly put on the table a set
of proposals which are quite specific and which can obviously be
evaluated, and what is going to happen as a consequence, which is
all to the good, is a very important debate in this country, espe-
cially in the Congress, on coming to grips with an issue which we
can no longer allow to be put back on the shelf because, although
for a number of years it didn't matter because it looked as though
we would eventually find that the long-term deficit would decline
and eventually disappear, in the last year or two, it's now becoming
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evident that that is no longer the case and that we do not have the
luxury of sitting around and hoping that it might go away.

However it is done, it is going to be very difficult, as everybody
knows. It is going to create significant consternation on the part of
innumerable numbers of people, and that is regrettably unavoid-
able because getting deficits down is not an easy task in a demo-
cratic society.

Senator KERRY. We all agree with that. All of us have looked
hard at this budget, and I think if you are going to be honest about
it, and we ought to be, you could eliminate all discretionary spend-
ing of the U.S. Government and you still have a deficit.

So I would ask you, Mr. Chairman, if it is your judgment that,
in approaching this, that there is an inevitability in dealing with
the current structural imbalance that we have, that some reve-
nue—Fm not asking you for an amount, Fm not asking you for
where. But do you accept the proposition that it is impossible to ad-
dress this deficit appropriately without some revenue having to be
found?

Mr. GREENSPAN. Senator, if you're asking me as an economist,
the answer is no, you could, if one wanted to, deal with it strictly
on the expenditure side. And I have testified before this committee
on numerous occasions that, in my judgment, if one's basic purpose
is to reduce the long-term deficit, it is more effectively done from
the expenditure side than from the revenue side. But there are peo-
ple who disagree with me on that and it's clearly a very significant
political choice how that should be done.

So if you're asking me as an economist, then, as an economist,
Fd have to say to you that the most effective way to reduce it is
from the expenditure side. But that's obviously not the only consid-
eration involved and fundamentally, the distribution of the budget
is a very important political decision of the Congress and the Amer-
ican people.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Senator Kerry.
Senator Gramm, who was now here earlier, has asked if he can

come next in the order on your side and use his time period now.
He may use it all for opening comment or he may ask a question.
But he would go next on your side.

Is there any objection from any of the Republicans if he does
that? And then we'll just go with the order back and forth.

Senator Gramm?

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR PHIL GRAMM
Senator GRAMM. Mr. Chairman, I just wanted to make my open-

ing statement. It's my understanding everyone else did.
Alan, I saw you in all of your splendor in the photograph in the

paper between the First Lady and the Second Lady. People asked
me who that handsome guy was and I said, it's Alan Greenspan,
who controls the money supply of the United States. And had I
been the President, I would have had you in exactly that same
spot.

[Laughter.]
I want to express a discordant note this afternoon, and I don't

express it based on the fact that the inflation rate was up sharply
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in the last month. I think there are seasonal reasons that could
dominate that figure in a one-month period.

But as I look at the President's budget proposal, recognizing that
the lag between a policy change and the economy's response is, at
a minimum, 14 to 16 months, probably 24 months, I am convinced
that if the Clinton economic plan is adopted, we are going to have
double-digit inflation within the next 4 years.

Let me explain why. Since your business is not debating politics,
but is setting monetary policy, I think it's important to try to ex-
plain to you why I believe this.

First of all, I am hopeful that the President's plan will not be
adopted, and I intend to do everything within my power to prevent
it from being adopted. But as I look at it and as we now add up
all the totals that are available, it is true that the President has
nondefense cuts. In fact, he has a total of $153 billion, when you
take out the taxes like social security that are counted as spending
cuts, But the problem is that he has $164 billion of new spending
programs. The cuts he proposes are basically one-time cuts, freez-
ing salary increases, eliminating 100,000 jobs, which Ronald
Reagan did in 1982, which Ronald Reagan did in 1983, which
George Bush did once. Never, ever did they in fact happen.

The problem is when you add the new spending the President
proposes, that total spending for nondefense purposes actually goes
up $13 billion above current services. The total level of revenues
is $313 billion of new taxes over a 5-year period. Defense is cut by
$187 billion. Defense and new taxes add up to 102 percent of deficit
reduction.

It is going to be virtually impossible to cut defense any further
at the end of this 5-year period and, in fact, at the end of 3 years,
you're going to have made the big defense cuts.

Every one of these new programs being started is going to have
a growth path. And the bottom line is, you're going to end up, if
this budget is adopted, with no domestic spending restraint. In
fact, spending is going to go up. You're going to have a massive tax
increase on the people that make the investments, that create the
jobs.

I am deeply concerned that what is going to happen is you're
going to stifle the incentive to invest. I know our President believes
that Government spending can substitute for it. In fact, we no
longer call it spending. We call it investment.

My view is that cannot and will not happen, that these high mar-
ginal tax rates, these confiscatory taxes that we're imposing, the
surcharge, 70 percent of it is going to fall on small businesses filing
as subchapter S corporations.

I am concerned we're going to stifle the incentive to invest when
this hits and it is felt about 2 years from now. We're going to h$ve
a new surge in spending as these new programs go into effect, We
are going to have an adverse reaction in terms of international in-
vestment. We are going to have currency movement.

And I think one of the things we need to do in the midst of pro-
posals to stimulate the economy in the short-term, is that we need
to begin to look at the long-term implications of a massive tax in-
crease, on top of not only no domestic spending cuts, but short-term
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reductions that are more than offset by starting new programs that
will have huge out-year growth.

I think there is a real potential danger here for a new wave of
inflation. I hope I'm wrong, but I am beginning to be concerned
that we are about to repeat the history of the 197O's. When Jimmy
Carter came into office, the economy was improving. For 2 years,
it was good, as the impact of prior economic policy played out.

But by the time the new policy took over, interest rates went up,
inflation went up, and the economy was in the tank.

I'm very concerned about that and I wanted to share that con-
cern with you.

The CHAIRMAN. Senator Bryan?

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR RICHARD H. BRYAN
Senator BRYAN, Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
I want to shift the focus a bit. I understand that you're looking

at things from a macro-economic point of view, but I want to talk
specifically and spend a few moments in sharing what's really hap-
pening out there, and in particular, what's happening in my State.

We may debate here in Washington as to whether or not the
credit crunch is real or imaginary, to use your terms, but there's
no question out in my State, it's real. People who are legitimate
business people, who have good credit histories, who have a long
experience making the right kinds of judgments about investing
and developing new businesses and expanding existing businesses,
are simply unable to get the kind of capital to make those kinds
of investments possible.

It's my view that, as a consequence of that, there has been, in
our State, and I suspect nationally, an impeding of the economic
recovery.

One of those businessmen brought a cartoon that I think best
sums it up, and I would just share it with you and my colleagues.
It pictures a national bank and there are some people gathered
around the corner looking into the bank at the street corner.

A police officer is in view and he says, OK, folks, let's move
along. I'm sure you've all seen someone qualify for a loan before.

[Laughter.]
Now that is pretty graphic and that tells the real story about

what is happening out there in my part of America.
In point of fact, in my own State, bank loans have declined by

30 percent in the last year. That's almost double the nearest State.
And I would share with my friend, Senator Bennett, that I have
found the chart room in the limited time that I've been here, and
I would show that to you.

[Laughter.]
That's Nevada on the end, 30.6 percent. The next State that

would be affected by such a precipitous drop is Arizona.
Now I share that with you because, fortunately, Nevada is not

an economic basketcase. Our economy is relatively strong. We've
experienced continued growth, although the revenue growth hasn't
been as rapidly expanding as in the 1980's, but it's still growing.

Two banks in our State, Bank of America and First Interstate
Bank, have more than 80 percent of the bank market in Nevada.
Last year, Bank of America reduced their business lending by 37
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percent, and over the past 3 years, First Interstate Bank, the sec-
ond of the large banks in Nevada, has cut back business lending
by 73 percent.

Now it doesn't require a doctoral in economics, as my good friend
from Texas has there, you don't have to be a rocket scientist to fig-
ure out what's happening to an economy when 80 percent of the
banking market is, in effect, withdrawing from lending.

It's cost us a lot of job opportunities, a lot of entrepreneurial op-
portunities, lost profits, and economic growth.

I would hope that your staff would be taking a look at the spe-
cific impact.

Let me just mention one other aspect in the limited time that I
have. And that is, I want to talk about small business lending in
particular, and endorse and associate myself with the comments
that the distinguished Ranking Member, Senator D'Amato, who, to-
gether with Senator Dodd, has worked on a piece of legislation
which you've indicated that you're going to direct your staff to ex-
amine, and that's the securitization of small loans. I think that's
going to be terribly important.

As the President pointed out in his comments in the State of the
Union message, small businesses constitute a very substantial part
of economic activity in our country. If they're not able to get the
kind of capital they need to expand, we're going to continue to stall
and sputter.

Now I've served on the committee since 1989 and I don't want
to revisit the savings and loan fiasco.

My concern, however, is that the cure of the savings and loan fi-
asco not be the poison for the economic recovery of the 1990's. So
I have concerns about this ongoing credit crunch.

Let me just point out one other chart that we have that indicates
a trendline that is reflected I think nationally as well. And here is
what's happening.

The blue line at the top, starting in 1989, the chart goes to the
1992 second quarter. There you see the business loan. Now this is
Nevada. Aiid you see what's happening with the banks in terms of
their acquisition of Government securities for their portfolios.

In my judgment, that's not what a bank is all about. I guess I've
got maybe just time for one question. Let me ask it. Is it your sense
that this credit crunch is real or is it just anecdotal or apocryphal?

Mr. GREENSPAN. No, Senator, it is real and it is something which
we have been struggling with for several years, in the sense that
a not insignificant proportion of our motives, if I may put it that
way, in bringing short-term interest rates down as far as we did
was related directly to this phenomenon.

But it's fairly obvious that interest rates alone are not the cause
of what the problem is. If one looks at the different elements in-
volved, one element which is becoming increasingly evident as a
factor here, at least in my judgment, is the extraordinary problems
we're having in commercial real estate.

As I indicated to the Joint Economic Committee and the Senate
Budget Committee several weeks ago, it appears, and I say appears
because we really don't have any hard evidence, that the problems
that have emerged are with the prices of commercial real estate
and the difficulty of getting a viable market so that we know what
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in fact commercial real estate collateral could be sold at. If we don't
have a liquid market, commercial bankers with large amounts of
collateral of that nature supporting different types of commercial
and other loans are unsure as to what the position of their institu-
tion is because if they don't know if they can sell it immediately
and at what price, they are not certain whether or not they are in
a particularly solvent position or one that is slightly less so. And
that's created a very significant amount of fear on the part of lend-
ing officers and their bosses, and has been clearly a factor involved
in the lack of willingness to expand the bank and make loans.

One need only visualize how the market would be at this stage
if there had not been this dramatic decline in commercial real es-
tate values. I suspect that the willingness of banks to move forward
on somewhat adventuresome, if not risky, types of lending would
have been far greater than we have seen.

The fundamental purpose of a commercial bank is to make il-
liquid loans with risk. That's how they make their money. That's
their franchise. That's their function in the economy. Wnen they
are frightened and concerned, as many of them have been, clearly,
that has been a factor.

In addition, there's no question in my judgment that some of the
regulatory pressures which we've imposed on the bankers has also
been a factor. There are a number of other elements which we are
currently looking at in conjunction with the new administration in
an endeavor to find means to try to resolve this issue quicker than
it's being resolved.

The only thing I can say is that the evidence suggests it's not
getting worse and may be getting slightly better. But it undoubt-
edly is a major factor in the problems that small businesses have
in their ability to finance their employment and product growth.

Senator BRYAN. Mr. Chairman, my time is up, but I would ask
that you work with us in monitoring the situation in Nevada.

I understand that in some regions of the country, the commercial
overhang in the commercial real estate market is extensive, and it
would take some period of time to work through that inventory.

That's not true in our State and it's not true in other States. And
this fear that you're talking about has been like a virus. It's spread
all over and we have a serious problem in many parts of this coun-
try where those macro-economic factors are not in play in the sense
that there is a demand, there is a need out there. But, yet, there
is an inability to get the capital to make those kinds of investments
to make our economy surge.

And I would hope that you and your colleagues would work with
us in monitoring the situation in my own State when we have a
chance for a follow-up visit.

Mr. GREENSPAN. Yes, Senator.
The CHAIRMAN. And it should be just noted for the record, too,

before I call on Senator Faircloth, that the Federal Reserve has an-
other role as a bank regulator. You do in fact regulate banks your-
selves, a certain number of banks in the country.

While you're here commenting with your monetary policy hat on,
you also, and your people are out there actually doing the super-
visory work, the regulatory work over a very substantial part of the
banking system.
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Mr. GREENSPAN. That is correct.
The CHAIRMAN. And so, I think it's fair to just, in making that

point, say that if there is something amiss in the process between
the regulators and the banks, certainly within the area that you
are the regulator of the banks that you regulate, that's something
that you have, it's fair to say, very direct access to, isn't it?

Mr. GREENSPAN. We are acutely aware of that issue, Mr. Chair-
man.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you. Senator Faircloth?

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR LAUCH FAIRCLOTH

Senator FAIRCLOTH. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Thank you,
Chairman Greenspan. It's an honor to have the opportunity to visit
with you.

I was particularly intrigued by and excited, rather, by your state-
ment that reducing spending was the way to bring us out of a defi-
cit.

But one thing that's gone on, we've seen a number of charts, each
one showing the decline in bank lending over the last several
years.

Well, nobody's alluded to the fact that we have been in a reces-
sion, and in a recession, you borrow less money. Now I come to this
table from a somewhat different background, in that I have spent
my entire life in the private sector. I've got a payroll every Friday
afternoon for 45 years and we'd better meet one this afternoon.

But in a recession, the demand for loans is down. I don't see this
as a problem in North Carolina. We have some of the better and
most aggressive banks in the country, as you're well aware. And
they are certainly meeting the needs of any legitimate credit in
that State. I just wanted to make that point.

But back to this reducing the deficit.
For the last 12 years—you could extend it for the last 40—but

for the last 12, to pin it down, every time we've increased taxes a
dollar, we've increased Federal spending $1.55. And, as I say, this
is a pattern that's gone on.

Do you really believe that the President's program will reduce
the deficit? In a word, do you believe it will reduce the deficit, or
are the American people being led down this path one more time
to believe that something is going to happen that absolutely isn't,
that we're going to see nothing but more inflation and more deficit?
Do you really believe it will reduce it?

Mr. GREENSPAN. If one looks at the program as such, it is a cred-
ible program, in the sense that it's not vague. He is very specific.
One can argue about the composition of what's involved there, and
one can very readily argue, obviously, that if you enact it fully,
whether in fact other forces might not overwhelm it, or there may
be misestimations of various elements in the program which will
cause it to veer off.

Having not looked at the extreme details—that we don't yet
have—I must say that from what I have seen, this is a credible en-
deavor. Whether it succeeds or fails is going to depend very sub-
stantially on the disposition of the Congress.
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I do think that one of the issues which has emerged which is
probably extraordinarily important in this debate is the question of
curtailing spending.

We all know, as I indicated in my remarks relevant to this ques-
tion, it's an arithmetical question that if vou have a current serv-
ices expenditure budget which is rising faster than the tax base,
the system in the long run cannot work.

The President is obviously aware of that fact. He has, as far as
I can judge, endeavored to introduce expenditure cuts, and I sus-
pect that he is looking for more, at least listening to the various
notions and questions of his colleagues.

There is no doubt that the issue of health costs is going to be cru-
cial to this question. But we are probably at the beginning of a very
important debate in this country which I hope at the end will
achieve a sustainable pattern of structural spending and receipts
which no longer has this unstable bias in it.

It's going to be very difficult, but it's going to be extraordinarily
important to this country's future and to the viability of the eco-
nomic system if there is success at the end of the road here.

Senator FAERCLOTH. I see that my time is running out, but I had
one quick question that I want to ask you. Is it possible—I've asked
this from a number of people and I haven't gotten an answer, and
I'd like just is it possible—that by borrowing $4 trillion, $3V2 tril-
lion in tne last 30 years, with this huge deficit we've been running,
is it possible that we have led the American people to expect a
higher standard of living than the productivity and the wealth of
this country can continue to sustain, that we as a Government
have led them to believe that there is a standard that we simply
can't keep?

You're old enough, and I am, and you don't have to be very old
to remember that 30, 40 years ago, the standard of living was a
lot less and we got along pretty good. But have we pushed this pro-
pensity to consume to the extent that we're going to have to back
up?

Mr. GREENSPAN. Senator, what economists would say in the
same terms that you are is that we save too little, and that in sav-
ing too little, basically, we don't have the financial capabilities of
creating a level of plant and equipment expenditures to move the
standard of living up.

Fortunately, however, even though the amount of capital invest-
ment has been subnormal by either our historical standards or on
an international standard, it turns out that the productivity of the
capital that we have put in, largely as a consequence of our ex-
traordinary capabilities in areas of technology, software applica-
tions, and the like, is apparently increasing.

I say apparently because it's much too soon to make the judg-
ment. But what we're looking at is the importance of ideas as a
form of capital and that, fortunately, we still have got and have
been very assiduously applying in the last several years. That's the
reason why we're getting, in my judgment, at least partly, such an
extraordinary pattern of productivity despite the lackluster ele-
ments involved in this recovery out of the recession.

So I would not be overly concerned about the future. If we can
keep this process going and improve our domestic saving in this
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country, which is one of the reasons we want to get the budget defi-
cit down, then the outlook looks to me a lot more hopeful than it
looked fairly recently.

Senator FAIRCLOTH. Thank you, Chairman Greenspan. It's an
honor to have you.

Mr. GREENSPAN. Thank you.
The CHAIRMAN. Senator Moseley-Braun?
Senator MOSELEY-BRAUN. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman

both of you, Chairman Greenspan, and Mr. Chairman.
I'm new to this committee and I must say, I'm a little taken

aback by all the references to the deficit and increased government
spending when it seems to me we quadrupled the deficit over the
last several years and we spent more money over the last several
years.

Government spending went from $591 billion to $1.3 trillion, and
we still didn't have the job growth and development that the people
who I talk to are vitally concerned about.

So, without making a partisan political speech, Mr. Chairman I
would very much like to ask you a question going to how we can
create jobs in this country, how we can stimulate small and me-
dium-sized businesses, because, really, that is where the action is
when it comes to providing for the well-being of our people.

The job creation, really, as everybody knows, is the real basis for
our prosperity, particularly our productive capacity. And the credit
crunch that everybody has been talking about is one of the reasons,
certainly not the only reason, but one of the reasons for lackluster
job creation in pur economy.

Without getting into why the credit crunch exists, it seems to me
that there must be something that can be done about it. We have
heard testimony in the last week that the mainstream financial in-
stitutions prefer to invest in treasuries than loan to the business
that wants to get started, the new business, the minority business,
the female business, the small business, on the one hand. And then
we heard horror stories just the other day about these alternative
financial institutions, if we can call them that, who price-gouge
people and charge 22 percent interest. So that's not an option.

Somewhere in the middle, somewhere in the middle, small and
medium-sized businesses haven't been able to find opportunities in
the middle, if you will, to get access to capital.

So my question, and I will summarize by asking the question,
and that is, what can the Fed do to ease the credit crunch as it
pertains to small and medium-sized businesses, businesses that are
not able to get loans from the mainstream financial institutions?
What can you do to help with credit expansion, availability of cred-
it to those kinds of job-creating entities at reasonable interest
rates?

Mr. GREENSPAN. Senator, you're raising the crucial issue which
confronts us. There's no doubt that the job problem which the
Chairman has raised in his earlier remarks is really a small-, me-
dium-sized business problem.

We have never had large job growth among our larger corpora-
tions. The vast majority of job growth occurs as companies begin,
as they expand in their early stages, and they take on people.
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When they get large, the percentage rate of growth in jobs is really
quite small, as the data very clearly indicate.

One of the most frustrating things that I've had to face in recent
years is this specific credit crunch problem, in the sense that it is
very difficult to get around the fact that what we are dealing with
is a number of lending officers who got badly burned in the latter
part of the 1980's and the early part of the 1990's, having made
innumerable loans which turned out to be nonperforming and
which created very significant problems for their institutions.

So that what we have obviously observed is human nature func-
tioning—I was going to say, at its worst—but it's human nature.
People are pulling back because they're scared. They had essen-
tially run into a serious problem. They were seen to have made bad
loans and they've gone 180 degrees in the other direction.

They've overdone it, and the question is how dp we bring them
back, in a sense? And as I indicated, one of the issues which I'm
beginning to suspect might be useful is that the commercial real
estate market, which has undergone extraordinary trauma, has got
to become more liquid.

I'm not saying that the prices of real estate have got to come
back. I'm merely saying that there must be transactions and
enough liquidity in the market so that if I'm a banker and I hold
a piece of property as collateral for a loan and I want to sell that
collateral, I know the price I can get and I can get it expeditiously.
That will make me far more prone to be willing to take other risks.

But if I'm stuck with frozen real estate, I'm likely to be far more
cautious. It's that which we've got to break.

Senator MqsELEY-BRAUN. But what can the Fed do? There's been
some suggestions about secondary markets for commercial real es-
tate.

Mr. GREENSPAN. That's correct. Exactly right. We have encour-
aged the RTC to increase its secondary market offerings to try to
liquefy that market. We are engaged at the moment in conversa-
tions with the Treasury Department on ways to confront this par-
ticular credit crunch through a number of different methods and
we are looking at real estate markets, looking at various aspects
of regulation, looking at other elements involved in the supervision
and structure to try to find ways in which this problem can ease.

Eventually, it will. People don't stay scared all the time. And
there's no doubt, as a number of charts we have seen from the Sen-
ators indicate, that there's very substantial liquidity in the banks.
They hold a very large quantity of Government securities, which
means that when the attitudes begin to finally change, there is
more than enough resources to finance small business. And the
quicker that happens, the better.

But I must say to you, it is an issue which I have felt very frus-
trated with for several years because we've been pushing in a lot
of directions, and the truth of the matter is we just haven't suc-
ceeded in getting very far.

We, I could say, have stopped the erosion and maybe we've made
a little progress. Loans have been creeping up recently. The growth
in Government security holdings by commercial banks has flat-
tened out. They're no longer growing. But we're not anywhere near
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where I feel comfortable in this area, and we'll just have to con-
tinue pushing.

Senator MOSELEY-BRAUN. Thank you.
The CHAIRMAN. Very good.
Senator Roth?
Senator ROTH. Mr. Chairman, in your opening remarks, you did

state that, if I understood you correctly, that there is no alternative
to cutting spending.

One of my concerns, as we address the problem we face here in
Congress, is that the current proposal, as I understand it, would
raise taxes 5:1 over spending cuts.

Back in the days of Reagan, I think it was 1982, there was sup-
posed to be $3 in spending cuts for every dollar increase in taxes.
In 1990, it was $2 in spending cuts for every dollar increase in rev-
enue.

But now we're faced with a proposal that would raise taxes $5
for every dollar cut in spending. I get that figure from the fact that
the President proposed a net $250 million increase in taxes, plus
the $20 billion that would be taxed on the social security for those
in the higher income. And there would only be $53 billion in net
spending reductions.

Now, I understand you don't want to comment on specific plans,
but my concern, as we hammer out a proposal in the future, what
are the risks in relying primarily on raising taxes over spending?
Why is it more critically important that we cut spending? What are
the factors that we should be looking at as we try to evaluate these
various proposals?

Mr. GREENSPAN. Senator, as I've said many times before this
committee over the years, the reason I believe that it's far more ef-
ficient to cut spending if one's purpose is to reduce the deficit, is
that there appears to be a greater tendency for deficit reduction to
stick if it is from the expenditure side rather than from the tax
side.

Now I hasten to say that the statistical evidence of that is con-
troversial. It's very difficult to prove either side of the case.

But the reason I raise the issue is that since we as central bank-
ers have a considerable concern about the total aggregate borrow-
ing of the U.S. Treasury—that's where our interest is—I'm merely
stipulating that, in my judgment, it is easier to get the deficit down
and to stay down over the long run from the expenditure side than
from the tax side.

That's the only issue that basically I am raising. I am not argu-
ing relevant to the various different compositions of what the budg-
et should look like or not look like. I'm merely raising the technical
question as to where the probability of long-term reduction that
sticks is highest. And that's the reason I raise that issue.

I might add, however, that it is important that when we talk
about expenditure reduction, we are finding, and the debate that
is emerging in the Congress is going to make this even more clear,
that it is very difficult to cut spending when we get down to spe-
cific programs. It's easy for those of us who talk in global, macro
terms to put out bottom-line balances, but there is a constituency
under every single item in the Federal budget for anybody who has
endeavored, to try to squeeze it down.
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When you get to the detail, it gets very difficult. And I must say
that I have considerable sympathy for the new director of the Of-
fice of Management and Budget, who is saving that he'd like spe-
cific explanations of where spending should be cut because I do
think that we're going to have a very difficult time in resolving this
issue, and we are going to have to focus on every item in this Budg-
et, as I think the President clearly has.

I don't know the way it's coming out, but I must say I'm quite
pleased, as I suspect the markets are, that this issue is on the
table and that it is eventually going to get resolved and everyone
suspects, at least the market suspects, in a positive manner.

The CHAIRMAN. Senator Mack?
Senator MACK. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I want to, Mr. Chairman, direct my question to you, not in your

role as Chairman, but as an economist, again, focused somewhat on
the President's package, but not necessarily in the specific.

There are reports that the fourth-quarter growth may be revised
upward to 5 percent. In your testimony this morning, indicating
that the growth rate through this year, somewhere between 3 and
3Y4 percent.

Picking up on the statement by Senator Gramm a moment ago
that the policy lag, 18, 24 months, a budget of $1V2 trillion, an
economy running somewhere between $5V2 and $6 trillion.

Is this the time to be adding additional stimulus, the old phrase
that's been used, is it time to prime the pump?

Mr. GREENSPAN. Senator, the argument that the administration
is making is that they consider that what they perceive they need
is an insurance policy, so to speak, on the economic growth.

I must say that I don't consider the size of the numbers that they
have in their budget to be particularly of concern to us. If it were
a big number, I would tell you, it would really concern us. But
what's in this budget are rather modest numbers, and while one
may or may not agree, you certainly can't argue, at least I can't,
that it's something which is of an order of magnitude which would
have a significant impact on this economy.

Senator MACK. It's interesting that I hear both sides of this eco-
nomic question coming from my colleagues on the other side of the
aisle.

We heard earlier this morning the concern that this economy is
kind of like a plane taking off. Those of us who spend a lot of time
on planes know that that's a fairly critical period.

The question then goes to the other side of the ledger, if you
will—is this the time, then, to be raising a substantial amount of
taxes on a fragile take-off, a critical period in that take-off? I'd be
interested in your response.

Mr. GREENSPAN. Senator, you say you want me to speak as an
economist, but I am Chairman of the central bank.

Senator MACK. You can't blame me for trying, can you?
[Laughter.]
Mr. GREENSPAN. As I said earlier, I just don't think it is appro-

priate for any of us at the central bank to be involved in the debate
which is in the process of emerging on the various priorities within
the total budget system.

As I said, our concern is the end result, and we wish you well.

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



39

[Laughter.]
Senator MACK. One last try. What are most economists reporting

to you as to what they think this may do to the economy?
Mr. GREENSPAN. I'll have them report to you directly, Senator.
(Laughter.)
Senator MACK. All right, I won't pursue it any further. Let me

just go back to the credit crunch issue for a moment, and your re-
sponse to Senator Moseley-Braun.

There was not a mention, at least I didn't hear it, as to what you
think the role of pricing alternative investments, asset purchases
on the part of the banking institutions.

Do you not think that a comptroller of a financial institution is
analyzing the return on various choices for investment and has
been concluding for some period of time that the bottom-line best
investment for them to make is in treasuries?

Mr. GREENSPAN. It's a decision which is sort of a fall-back posi-
tion. If they cannot find an immediate profitable loan to make,
what they do is they tend to keep it basically in Government secu-
rities where there is liquidity.

But the profitability of organizations is very heavily skewed to-
ward their ability to make loans because, even though there's been
a lot of talk that somehow there's a great deal of deposit-taking in-
vested in long-term U.S. Treasuries and there's a lot of money
being made, I think that's an exaggerated view.

Bankers would like to make commercial loans if they felt safe in
doing them and if they had a profitable activity.

Senator MACK. What role, then, do you think that regulation has
to do with profitability?

Mr. GREENSPAN. To the extent, obviously, that regulation and
various different elements of supervision affect the cost structure
of a commercial banking institution, obviously, it has a direct ef-
fect.

And as you know, a number of the bankers are concerned that
the rise in insurance premiums and other elements of cost that are
associated with recent legislation have been a factor which has
given them great concern.

Senator MACK. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you.
Senator Bennett?
Senator BENNETT. Thank you. I can't pass up the opportunity,

with a world-class economist, to try once more.
[Laughter.]
I will not ask you for a value judgment, however. I'll ask you for

a little education.
I spoke in my opening statement, or quoted in my opening state-

ment, the comment from The New York Times that the President's
proposal is geared in the in-years, the close years, to tax increases,
and that the out-years will produce the impact of the spending
cuts.

Now, if I might, I will turn to The Wall Street Journal and it
does have a chart that tries to quantify the impact of the tax in-
crease on various individuals. They talk about a young family, a re-
tired widow, yuppies, and Mr. and Mrs. Big Bucks.
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The one message that comes through to me, as a private inves-
tor, and one who would be concerned about his own tax cir-
cumstance, is that it appears that my way of sheltering myself
against the impact of the tax increase is to acquire a great deal of
debt.

The circumstances outlined here in the Journal, the examples
outlined in the Journal, is that the people who don't have a lot of
debt get hurt and that the people who do acquire debt have ways
of bringing down their taxable income as a result of the increased
interest payments and so on.

We all know that the economy is not a sum-zero game and that
projections made today based on today's circumstances never work
out because the economy is organic and constantly shifting and
changing. The best economists are always surprised when the real
numbers come in later on.

So, without asking for a value judgment, would you think that
my analysis is correct; that is, that heavy reliance on taxes, assum-
ing that that is correct from The New York Times, might cause an
increase in debt on the part of individuals who have that kind of
flexibility, and of course, the main tax bite will hit the individuals
who do have the flexibility. What effect do you think that would
have on the economy as a whole?

Mr. GREENSPAN. Obviously, as marginal tax rates go up, the
availability of various different ways of trying to lower one's tax li-
ability does bring the issue of debt onto the screen, so to speak.

I would be doubtful if it's a big issue, however. In certain cases,
it might be important, but I can't see it as something which is like-
ly to be moving at a level which would have macroeconomic impli-
cations.

Senator BENNETT. All right. Let's talk about imports for just a
minute. Give me your opinion—or about world competitiveness.

Give me your opinion of the energy tax. The energy tax, of
course, is more than a suburbanite driving into work and thereby
paying a few more dollars a month, which he or she can easily ab-
sorb. It will also go on truckers. It will go on people who produce
power. It will hit, possibly increase prices through the super-
markets and go through the economy with a ripple effect. We saw
that, obviously, as a result of the oil shock in the early 1970's.

Have you done any studies or know of any studies about the im-
pact of the energy tax, what it would do to the consumer price
index? And would it have a ripple effect or would it, too, be neg-
ligible in macro terms?

Mr. GREENSPAN. It's inevitable that we will see fairly shortly a
number of studies which are going to evaluate the exact impact of
the President's proposal. They will be coming from, I assume, both
the administration and a number of private economists.

I don't think that I would want to get involved in that because
that gets into the issue of evaluating a specific policy discussion
which the Congress is going to be involved with. And I would just
as soon wait until I see some of the numbers.

Senator BENNETT. But it will have an impact one way or the
other. It's up to us to decide whether it's good or bad, but you're
saying that there will be one.
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Mr. GREENSPAN. Certainly. Every action on the tax end or ex-
penditure side has implications. The question is how does one
evaluate them and how does one array them with respect to good
or less good.

Senator BENNETT. Fine. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Senator Bennett.
Chairman Greenspan, in your supplementary statement, I want

to follow up directly on a subject that others have touched on.
You say in your first paragraph, in responding now to the plan

that the new President has put forward, you say, leaving aside the
specific details, you say it's a serious proposal.

You then say its baseline economic assumptions are plausible.
And you say it's detailed program-by-program set of recommenda-
tions, as distinct from general goals. I take that all to be positive
observations. Is that fair?

Mr. GREENSPAN. Certainly.
The CHAIRMAN. Now, if we stay on the path we're on, we have

these projections going out into the future of these explosions in
Federal deficits. In fact, if I'm not mistaken, you talk about it in
your opening statements, that the deficits are scheduled to get so
huge and unwieldy, that they threaten really our whole economic
future if we stay on the path we've been on. Isn't that correct?

Mr. GREENSPAN. That is correct, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. Now, I don't want to get you into the component

parts of this plan. You've said that you don't want to do that and
I respect that, so I will not ask you to do that.

I want to ask you a different question, though, that I think is an
appropriate question within the purview of what I think you can
reflect upon.

And that is, if we take a package of this size as a whole, if we
take the overall financial consequence of this plan as it's been laid
out—the deficit reduction, $140 billion down by the time we get out
through the 4-year period of time, certain spending cuts, certain in-
vestment items that are in there, both in the private sector and
some in the public sector.

But leaving aside the balance within the mix, but just the overall
numbers. If this plan, a plan of this size, with whatever adjust-
ments, but a plan of this size is enacted and it, in fact, brings the
deficit down that much over that time period, wouldn t that ease
inflationary pressures over what they would otherwise be if we just
continue to ride out on current trendlines?

Mr. GREENSPAN. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. So it would reduce inflationary pressures, would

it not?
Mr. GREENSPAN. From what they otherwise would be.
The CHAIRMAN. Exactly.
Mr. GREENSPAN. Aiid I want that emphasized because what we

are looking at, as I indicated in my remarks, is something which
I find very chilling—namely, that after the deficit goes down, large-
ly because defense is going down, that it then starts to work its
way back up.

The CHAIRMAN. And that's under existing policy if we do nothing.
Mr. GREENSPAN. Exactly.
The CHAIRMAN. Right.
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Mr. GREENSPAN. And if we do nothing and that festers, then
when we really have to get involved with it, it's going to be ex-
tremely difficult for this country.

I'm not saying it's easy now. It is obviously very difficult And as
this debate evolves, we're going to see how difficult it is. But we
have no choice. We've got to turn that pattern of deficit, structural
deficit, down or have some very severe consequences at the end of
the day.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, I think that's an important observation.
And so, leaving again aside as to how this program mi^ht be ad-
justed by the Congress, the give and take of what the items are,
if we can in fact achieve a real deficit reduction off the baseline
that comes down $140 billion a year, that will actually reduce infla-
tionary pressures over just continuing what we've been doing.

Mr. GREENSPAN. From what they otherwise would be.
The CHAIRMAN. Yes.
Mr. GREENSPAN. That's correct.
The CHAIRMAN. Now, isn't that in part—I mean, this is logic now,

an observation, and you can't base anything on one day's sort of re-
action in the markets. But I've been struck, for example, and it
would sort of bear out, I think, that observation that you just
made, that the long bond rates did drop after this plan was put on
the table.

Now I don't say that that's the only item out there that's influ-
encing psychology. But it seems to me that it is one very important
barometer when the long-term bond rate of the effective interest
rate comes down. I would think that that is in part a reflection of
less concern about long-term inflationary pressure, as opposed to
the reverse of that. Isn't that generally the case?

Mr. GREENSPAN. I would agree with that, Mr. Chairman. There
is an increasing expectation within the market place, as I read it,
that something will evolve out of the current debate, the end result
of which will be a better long-term structural deficit outlook. And
that clearly would be something which, if you're holding a 30-year
U.S. Treasury bond, you would be very interested in.

I know that there are a number of different explanations as to
why long-term rates have moved down recently, but the evidence
strongly suggests that it's a growing awareness that we may be
coming to grips with this issue for real.

The CHAIRMAN. I'm struck by the way you characterized it and
I see it the same way.

In other words, people can disagree if they wish about elements
of the plan. It is a serious plan, as you have said. I think the eco-
nomic assumptions are plausible. It does constitute real deficit re-
duction over what we otherwise would have. And that does ease in-
flationary pressures and I think the markets are seeing that and
we've already seen some response by the markets to that.

Now, if that is so and long-term rates were to come down and
stay down over what they otherwise would be, doesn't that provide
a certain economic benefit to our system?

In other words, doesn't that malce it easier for a lot of things to
happen, people to borrow, to invest in businesses or home mort-
gages or college loans or anything else? If we can get the interest
rates down because we've got better fiscal discipline, doesn't that
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give the economy a different kind of a booster shot because the cost
of credit is lower and that makes more things that are productive
possible?

Mr. GREENSPAN. I certainly agree with that, Mr. Chairman.
What we have got is a particularly sensitive type of economy to
that type of event because of the balance sheet problems that I
mentioned in my prepared remarks.

Under any conditions, a decline in long-term interest rates, espe-
cially real interest rates, which would probably also decline even as
inflation expectations decline, would give us far greater rates of re-
turn for long-term investment which are crucial to rising standards
of living.

But in this particular period, if I could choose a single action or
change a certain statistic in this economy which would give us the
greatest economic thrust, I would say I would like to bring the
mortgage rate down because that is symbolic of a number of rela-
tionsnips which would basically be far more powerful a stimulant
than most anything else I can conceive of. And that's the reason
why I think this budget deficit question is of such great moment.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, it seems to me the signal that this new
plan, this serious new plan by the President has given, and I think
as one measures the long bond market and it's about today where
it was yesterday, but it has come down.

In other words, the effective interest rate dropped quite signifi-
cantly in the trading period since that plan was put on the table.
I take that as a positive sign from the market.

Obviously, if the long-term bondholders and buyers and sellers
thought that there was a huge burst of inflation in this plan, one
would have expected that the bond interest rate would have gone
up. In other words, you would have seen a very different market
reaction. We have not seen that.

And so, if we can get on a path, on a new path, balanced in this
fashion that brings (Town long-term interest rates, there actually is
a growth bonus that we can get.

Now you think it would come in the greatest measure if we could
get home mortgages down. If we can get home mortgages down, I
assume you see, then, the potential for more new home construc-
tion, people buying homes, and everything that can flow from that.
Is that right?

Mr. GREENSPAN. It's not only that. There is the issue that if you
get the real long-term interest rates down, the cost of capital or all
types is down.

The CHAIRMAN. Exactly.
Mr. GREENSPAN. And so, it's not only residential construction. I

might add it's commercial construction values which are important,
not for new construction, but the value of existing commercial con-
struction, as well as capital investment, which is a crucial and, in
fact, necessary element in any program for long-term economic
growth.

The CHAIRMAN. Just two other things and I'll yield to
Senator SARBANES.
It seems to me that if inflation expectation actually, then, would

come down, if we can get real deficit reduction in place, say the
$140 billion over the 4-year period of time over what it otherwise
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would be, if we can get the real inflationary expectation down and
interest rates then come down some, doesn't this also help the Fed-
eral Reserve, in a sense, with its policy latitude?

Don't you actually have more room with which to work and to
help the economy get stronger if some of the pressure is taken off
that way? Won't it work in that fashion?

Mr. GREENSPAN. Yes, of course it will. But let me just add one
additional element to your comments, Mr. Chairman. The $140 bil-
lion is for 4 years out.

The CHAIRMAN. That's right,
Mr. GREENSPAN. But remember that unless further cuts in the

current services expenditure levels are not made in the years sub-
sequent to that, even under the President's program, we have the
deficit starting back up again. This is the reason why the President
has correctly identified the health cost question as crucial.

The CHAIRMAN. Right.
Mr. GREENSPAN. But it is also important that we remember that

the issue of restraining new programs has got to be there.
The CHAIRMAN. Right.
Mr. GREENSPAN. And Mr. Panetta has indicated, as well as Dr.

Rivlin, that they are contemplating a structure which would create
the types of enforcement mechanisms in the budget which will re-
strain that.

It's not going to be a simple task. It's going to be a task which
is not complete with the President's program, even if it's adjusted
as the Congress wishes to adjust it at the end of the day.

But what is going to be required is to confront the next period
because it's not solely the next 4 years that matter. We are talking
about 30-year bonds or 10-year mortgages, or what have you, in
which the valuation of these instruments is well beyond the short-
term period. And unless we come to grips with the total period, we
will not get interest rates falling to sustainable low levels.

The CHAIRMAN. I think that's exactly right. And you've touched
on it and we should just punch it up, I think. The health care re-
form, which is coming a little bit later—we don't have that program
on the table, but a key element of which will be to contain the
growth in health care costs—that is a central element in this whole
business of restraining Federal Government expenditure growth
and, for that matter, expenditure growth outside the Federal Gov-
ernment. It's bankrupting the States. It is a lot of private busi-
nesses, large and small, and families.

Mr. GREENSPAN. It's been a major factor, incidentally, in slow job
growth as well because, obviously, the health costs have inhibited
the taking on of new permanent employees.

The CHAIRMAN, So it would be fair to say that as that proposal
comes forward within the matter of the next 2 months or so, that
having that plan be tough and workable, whatever the internal de-
tails to contain these cost increases, is another critical part, in your
view, of reducing inflationary pressure and getting our fiscal house
in order. Is that right?

Mr. GREENSPAN. That's correct, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN, Senator Sarbanes?
Senator SARBANES. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
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First of all, I want to underscore something that Chairman Rie-
gle said right at the outset of the hearing. And that is the concern
across the country with the issue of jobs.

We've not restored jobs in the recovery from this recession, in
very sharp contrast with past recessions. The urgency of it, I think,
is amply demonstrated by this cover on the latest Business Week—
"Jobs, Jobs, Jobs: The Economy Is Growing, but Employment Lags
Badly." And the story inside relevant to this cover is of course on
this jobs issue and our inability to have the kind of economic
growth and the restoration of jobs that's so necessary.

Now, Mr. Chairman, let me ask you this question. My perception
of the plan that the President has put forward is that, aside from
the year that we're in where there's going to be some supplemental,
that its impact is essentially contractionary. Is that your percep-
tion?

Mr. GREENSPAN. Are you talking about the fiscal nature of the
operation? I'd say that 3 or 4 years out, if in fact one literally

Senator SARBANES. No, let's assume what he says happens. As
Chairman Riegle said, it may not happen in the particular detail,
but let's assume in the overall it happens.

Mr. GREENSPAN. If it happens precisely as it is programmed in
the President's documents, at least those that I've seen, the answer
is, yes, it is contractionary.

Senator SARBANES. Now, if you're concerned about having the
economy expand, move forward, get some growth, get some job res-
toration, and if your fiscal policy is going to have a contractionary
impact, which, in effect, would potentially put a downward pres-
sure on the economy, where are we going to find the accommoda-
tion or the thrust for expansion for the economy?

Mr. GREENSPAN. It depends to a large extent on how the private
sector responds. Obviously, if, as a consequence of the program,
long-term interest rates fall further, say, then it's quite credible
that you could essentially eliminate the fiscal drag effect by the ef-
fects of lower long-term interest rates so that, in that sense, one
can either get somewhat less or even somewhat more stimulus
from the so-called fiscal drag, meaning that when we talk about fis-
cal drag, we are talking only about the first moment, so to speak,
of the activity.

But there are secondary consequences that occur and in many re-
spects, in this type of environment, the secondary consequences of
the fiscal drag are very positive. And indeed, it is not altogether
out of the question that they could very well turn out to be far
more stimulative than the size of the drag, if I may put it that way

Senator SARBANES. I understand.
Mr. GREENSPAN. Now, granted, this is hypothetical because we

are looking at very complex sets of relationships. But what I'm try-
ing to get at, in response to your question, is that you cannot an-
swer the question as to whether there is a net overall
contractionary effect after one takes consideration of how the pri-
vate system responds to that. You can't make that judgment very
readily.

Senator SARBANES. Well, as I understand that, in effect, it means
that it's possible that developments on what we ordinarily would
call monetary policy, or on that side of the economic equation, could
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provide the impetus for growth in the economy, even though the
fiscal policy itself had a contractionary impact. Is that correct?

Mr. GREENSPAN. I wasn't referring to Federal Reserve policy, as
such. I was talking about the market's response.

Senator SARBANES. Well, I know you're talking more broadly
than that, but some of us think that you can impact on that.

Mr. GREENSPAN. Sure. I have no question that, obviously
Senator SARBANES. We don't think you're completely helpless

down there.
Mr. GREENSPAN. No, we don't think so, either.
Senator SARBANES. I didn't think you did. Well, given that, obvi-

ously, my perception is, we've got an economy that, it's almost like
a plane trying to take off. It's trying to get up. It's really not got
the kind of thrust that gives you the confidence yet that it will con-
tinue in an upward course. It could dip down again. We could have
a triple dip.

That happened before. I remember you testifying, you expected
it to go on up and then it didn't happen, and then it sort of came
back down.

So it's starting to move. Clinton wants to rive it an additional
impetus, short-run, with his stimulus, which could be helpful.
YouVe pointed out it's not large, I gather, in responding to some
questions, in a dimension that causes you any concern or anxiety.
But it could give it an additional boost.

Then this deficit reduction is going to weigh on to it, potentially
pushing it down, although, if it's also getting a boost off the mone-
tary side, it might be able to really fly with the deficit reduction.
And, in fact, the deficit reduction may help it to get the boost on
the monetary side and give it this kind of momentum.

But I've expressed concerns to you in the past, of course, about
my apprehension that monetary policy not cut these efforts at a re-
covery off at the knees.

Now, given that, I was very interested to read your statement
here today. I went out and got a cup of tea, in the hopes that it
would enable me to read the tea leaves somewhat better than
might otherwise be the case.

But I was interested in, for instance, where you say, the Federal
Reserve, in formulating monetary policy, certainly needs to take
into account fiscal policy developments.

Of course, I take it, obviously, if you think we need to sort of
move the economy and if the fiscal policy is in a sense
contractionary, potentially contractionary, if you were then to be
very contractionary as well, wouldn't it sort of put a halt or stop
to the progression of the economy?

Mr. GREENSPAN. It could. You mean out in 1995, 1996, when the
cuts begin to grip, you mean?

Senator SARBANES. Well, yeah, or even sooner if you do it. I
mean, some of this stuff is going to grip sooner than that.

Mr. GREENSPAN. It's very gradual. The early stages of this pro-
gram are expansionary, not contractionary.

Senator SARBANES. Not for too long. Our analysis of it would
have it—that the fiscal impact of the program is contractionary in
fiscal 1994. The impact of the program is contractionary in fiscal
1994. So that it takes hold pretty quickly.
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Mr. GREENSPAN. But it's not a deep squeeze, if I may put it that
way. I agree with the general thrust, but it cumulates over time.

If you're asking me, in the abstract, if you were actually getting
a fiscal squeeze which is not being offset by private sector demand
and monetary policy turned tight, would that have a negative ef-
fect, of course, it would.

Senator SARBANES. I'm also encouraged by the statement—this is
quoting you—I can assure you of our shared goal for the American
economy, the greatest possible increase in living standards for our
citizens over time.

Now, you note that inflation is low and should remain subdued.
That leads me to this question. If that's the case, you also earlier
made the comment that you could adjust monetary policy rather
quickly, if you felt the need to.

It therefore seems to me that there's a margin here to be accom-
modating to try to help move the economy. If in fact you begin to
see that you've overdone it, you're in a position to change fairly
quickly.

I don't think at the moment we're anywhere close to that. We've
got low inflation. We've got excess capacity. We've got a lot of peo-
ple unemployed. We have an economic growth rate that is well
below previous recovery periods. We have a President proposing a
fiscal policy which is not in its overall impact expansionary, and
the chance that I think that policy will be enacted. And therefore,
I guess I'm really urging the Fed to accommodate this effort, to get
this economy moving in terms of its monetary policy.

Now you've just had a meeting of the Open Market Committee,
I think about 2 weeks, 3 weeks ago.

Mr. GREENSPAN. Yes, 3 weeks ago.
Senator SARBANES. When will the minutes or deliberations of

that meeting be published?
Mr. GREENSPAN. The policy record will be published, I would sus-

pect, in about 3 weeks from now.
[Pause.]
It's a little longer than usual. The policy record will probably be

published March 26.
Senator SARBANES. Well, is that longer than is usually the case?
Mr. GREENSPAN. I think it is. Every once in a while, because of

the way the calendar falls, the meetings are an extra week or
something like that.

Senator SARBANES. You're obviously trying to read us and we're
obviously trying to read you, I guess is fair enough to say. And
we're going to have to start making decisions, including a budget
resolution, here in the next few weeks.

I, for one, would have liked to have known in the course of decid-
ing that what sort of indications there are from the Fed as to the
monetary policy they're going to pursue, because, obviously, if we
pursue a fiscal policy that is not—if, in our calculation, we say,
we're going to try to expand the economy by an overall combination
of what we do on the fiscal side and the monetary side. And in fact,
we're looking to the monetary side to carry a good part of that bur-
den so that we can have a tighter fiscal policy and get at the deficit
problem, and then we turn around and discover that the monetary
side is not going to play that role, then we could be in a very bad
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situation because the economy could go soft again. Unemployment
could rise. And that, of course, automatically would mean an in-
crease in the deficit, would it not?

Mr. GREENSPAN. Yes.
Senator SARBANES. For those who want to reduce the deficit,

they ought to have a shared interest in a strong, growing, vibrant
economy.

Mr. GREENSPAN. I agree with that, Senator.
Senator SARBANES. Otherwise, a weak, anemic economy not only

gives us a problem on the job front, which is, of course, a matter
of first priority, but it also gives us a problem on the deficit front,
by definition, almost. Isn't that correct?

Mr. GREENSPAN. That is correct.
Senator SARBANES. So there's nothing we can do about it. I don't

expect the Fed, I guess, to change its practices right here and now,
though, at some point, I think we probably ought to discuss what
kind of interval ought to elapse from the meetings of the Open
Market Committee before we have some sense of where the mone-
tary policy is going.

But it's difficult, I think—I don't want to neutralize the use of
fiscal policy to get economic recovery and jobs, on the premise or
assumption that we're going to get an accommodating monetary
policy to help us on that front, and then discover that the monetary
policy card has been taken away from us.

And in fact, if that were to happen, from what you've just said,
I take it you would perceive that would be undesirable if the con-
sequence were to precipitate the economy downward. Is that cor-
rect?

Mr. GREENSPAN. That is correct, Senator.
The CHAIRMAN. Let me just raise a couple of other things. The

hour is late. You've been very patient, and I'm mindful of that. I
want to review one thing and then I want to go to the mortgage
discrimination issue just very quickly.

Senator SARBANES. Mr. Chairman, before you do that, could I
just put on the record a couple of things to finish up here?

The CHAIRMAN. Sure.
Senator SARBANES. I want to highlight this paragraph of the

Chairman.
Going forward, the strategy of monetary policy will be to provide

sufficient liquidity to support the economic expansion, while con-
taining inflationary pressures. The existing slack—I take it you
mean the existing slack in the economy—implies that the economy
can grow more rapidly than potential GDP for a time, permitting
further reductions in the unemployment rate, even while inflation
is contained.

So that, as you see the situation, we, in effect, could pursue a
course that would reduce unemployment, begin to pick up the
slack, and yet, not raise an inflation problem. Is that correct?

Mr. GREENSPAN. That is correct.
Senator SARBANES. We'll be looking forward very carefully, Mr.

Chairman. Thank you very much.
The CHAIRMAN. Just a final point on that. I gather from the dis-

cussion we've had back and forth today, and I want to make sure
that we're exactly understanding one another, that if we take a
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plan such as has been laid out here now, and its total economic ef-
fect—I mean, the numbers that are in there were to be enacted,
with whatever changes shifting in and out of different pieces and
parts.

But if, in total, it adds up, as this plan adds up now, you see that
as easing inflationary pressures over what they othewise would be
if we just stay on the track we're on. YouVe stated that two or
three times.

Wouldn't it be, then, fair to say that if we can do this, if we can
have a package of this size and of this impact, won't that be a posi-
tive economic effect over staying with the course that we're on
today?

Mr. GREENSPAN. You mean of getting the deficit down?
The CHAIRMAN. Yes, exactly.
In other words, if we have a package that has this fiscal impact,

in this growth impact that's been laid out in terms of the numbers,
isn't that a positive impact on the country as a whole and on the
economy?

Mr. GREENSPAN. There's no question that if a fiscal policy is put
together by the administration and the Congress which actually
works to bring the budget deficit down, and especially, to bring the
long-term track of the deficit down, there is no question that that
is a very powerful, positive force for the American economy.

The CHAIRMAN. All right. Now, again, I want to stay out of the
details of the package. I just want to take the numbers as they add
up year by year and over the time period.

I take it that you're saying, and it's certainly my own view, that
if we can get a package that has that same dollar amount of finan-
cial impact over that period of time, that that is going to give us
this positive economic impact that you've just talkea about.

Mr. GREENSPAN. As part of an ongoing process, if it appears that
we are not attacking the longer-term issue beyond the 4 years, the
problems will begin to re-emerge again.

The CHAIRMAN. I agree with that. We've talked about that. We've
talked about the health care component, too, as a separate part
and what goes beyond that.

But right now, I think the question is whether or not this pro-
gram over this 4-year time period which is going to change these
trendlines and get us started down in terms of the size of the defi-
cit, as to whether we can get that in place.

And I take your testimony to be very clear, that if we can get
a package of this size in place over that 4-year period of time,
that's going to give us a positive economic effect.

Mr. GREENSPAN. Correct, provided, of course, that it actually
works. In other words

The CHAIRMAN. Well, of course.
Mr. GREENSPAN. —if it doesn't work, then we've got far more dif-

ficult problems.
The CHAIRMAN. We have that with everything. It's like monetary

policy or anything else. We can have great policies, but they have
to work.

Senator SARBANES. Could I add to Chairman Riegle's question
the dimension that the President obviously feels very keenly about
the health care issue. He feels keenly about it not only as a health
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care question, but as an economic question because of its implica-
tions over the long run, and in fact, beyond this 4-year period.

So an essential part of the program he's putting forward, al-
though that piece of it has not yet actually been worked out, he's
to have health care reform of a sort that would control those
trendlines beyond that 4-year period that you've been talking
about.

Mr. GREENSPAN. Definitely.
The CHAIRMAN. Now, on the mortgage discrimination issue, I ref-

erenced earlier the study in October by the Federal Reserve Bank
of Boston that indicated that, after all of the other legitimate cred-
it-related issues were taken into account, that black Americans in
that study were still 60 percent more likely to be turned down for
home mortgage loans.

It's obvious that there is a serious discrimination problem there,
as found by the Fed's own data.

What actions is the Fed taking now to try to put a stop to that
and obviously, try to facilitate the proper flow of credit into these
oftentimes, low-income, inner-city distressed communities?

Mr. GREENSPAN. We're spending a goodly amount of time on this
issue because, as you stipulated earlier, it's the law. It's obviously
a quite difficult issue, but I believe my colleague, Governor
LaWare, will be testifying here next Thursday on a number of
these and related issues, but particularly this. And he will outline
for you the particular actions which we at the Federal Reserve
Board are involved with with respect to this.

I also sent you along a memorandum, as I recall, from our staff,
that provides answers to a number of questions which related to
this. But Governor LaWare will outline in some detail where we
stand.

He, incidentally, is the Governor with the longest service on the
Committee of the Board which is directly related to this question.

The CHAIRMAN. Now we had a hearing earlier this week on this
reverse redlining issue and some folks concerned about that have
come down and met and talked with the Fed just this week.

This problem, of course, arises if people can't get mortgage credit
through the normal banking channels because they're being dis-
criminated against. Very often, they're pushed into these very high-
priced kinds of loans that are really designed to take advantage of
them and in many cases, cause them to lose their homes. We had
a lot of illustrations of that where it's happened in practice.

Senator SARBANES. Very powerful and tragic statements. If you
had been here to hear them, it was just

Mr. GREENSPAN. A group of them came up to the Federal Reserve
Board and I heard from my colleague, Governor Phillips, who met
with them about a number of the issues that they raised.

The CHAIRMAN. When home mortgages or equity loans are being,
in a sense, pushed toward people who are in tough economic cir-
cumstances and shouldn't be taking these loans, and they're 15, 18,
20, 22 percent, maybe 20 or 30 points on the front end, it's really
an unconscionable practice. It appears to be quite widespread.

Finally, I just want to say, I think it would be constructive for
the Federal Reserve to do some field hearings to get the issue of
mortgage discrimination really out more fully into the light of day,
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not to just go out for the sake of theater, but to make it clear what
some of the practices are and why they have to be stopped.

I mean, I think there is a certain, based on the legal require-
ments, if nothing else, but there's a certain moral obligation as well
for the Fed to give the kind of visible leadership in a way that
helps bring an end to these discriminatory practices.

I think having the opportunity to let some of these issues get
presented in a way where there is more attention to them, they are
into the light of day, I think will serve as a kind of force for good.
And I'd like to recommend that to you.

Mr. GREENSPAN. I must say, Mr. Chairman, that you're quite cor-
rect. It is an issue more than the law. This is not strictly a legal
question; it is a moral question and it behooves us to function in
a manner which obliterates this practice to the extent that we can
unearth its existence and its causes.

The CHAIRMAN. Let me thank you for coming today. You've been
very patient. It's very late in the afternoon.

Senator Sarbanes wants to make one final point, and then we're
going to adjourn here.

Senator SARBANES. I wanted to make two points, actually, Mr.
Chairman.

First is if you could pass the message to Governor LaWare that
we're looking forward to his appearance here next week. We know
he's been involved in this area and he has important responsibil-
ities. We're anxiously awaiting his presentation and the oppor-
tunity to discuss the matter with him.

I do think Chairman Riegle has made a very positive and con-
structive suggestion here at the end. Maybe each of the regional
banks could do a hearing for their region on this particular issue.

I had one question I wanted to put to you, Mr. Chairman.
I'm beginning to think that perhaps we need to reform certain

aspects of Humphrey-Hawkins. When it was enacted some 15 years
ago, monetarism was the vogue and we kept getting all these re-
ports on money aggregates. You in fact say in your statement
today, in the past few years, the broader aggregates in turn have
become much less reliable guides for the conduct of policy.

I don't want to repeat the McCracken bulls-eye story here to you.
You've heard it before.

Now you submit twice a year target ranges for money and credit,
but only projections for output prices and unemployment. At a JEC
hearing last week, I said I'm increasingly concerned that the use
of these monetary aggregates as some kind of measure of policy
really don't get what we need to know.

And I asked Jim Tobin, who was one of our witnesses, who of
course worked very much in financial markets, about it, and he
said, it's more important to have the Federal Reserve come to the
Congress and express its goals for macro-economic performance
about things that really matter. That's the growth of GNP, what
happens to employment and unemployment, investment, the for-
eign balance, and inflation.

Now in light of this line of thinking, in light of the confusion
caused by announcing monetary targets and then trying to explain
why they are not being met, the difficulties I think here in the
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Congress and in the public to understand and to debate the direc-
tion of monetary policy in terms of money growth targets.

What's your view to the idea that we should start giving atten-
tion or thought to moving away from targets for monetary aggre-
gates and directly discuss targets for output and for prices and for
employment?

Mr. GREENSPAN. Senator, I wouldn't necessarily abandon the
monetary targets or the monetary aggregates now because, frankly,
we're not sure that what we're going through is necessarily a per-
manent period of inadequacy as far as signalling is concerned.

Senator SARBANES. Let me amend the question, then. I don't nec-
essarily have to abandon them. What about broadening it to in-
clude targets for output prices and employment?

Mr. GREENSPAN. I do think that it might be useful to engage in
a dialog between myself, some of the people on the staff, and mem-
bers of the committee and your staff and perhaps find a means by
which we can address this particular question.

I did see your colloquy with Jim Tobin and I felt quite a good
deal of sympathy with the general thrust of the discussion that was
going on.

If we can find a way to be more helpful in conveying what it is
that we're doing and why we're doing it to the committee, I think
that that would be most useful.

Senator SARBANES. Thank you for that reply. We can work at it.
Thank you very much.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much. Thank you, again, Chair-
man Greenspan.

The committee stands in recess.
[Whereupon, at 1:25 p.m., the committee was recessed.]
[Prepared statements, response to written questions and addi-

tional material supplied for the record follow:]
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR RICHARD BRYAN

Chairman Greenspan, I look forward to hearing your testimony. While I normally
don't make opening statements, I would like to take a moment of the committee's
time.

Last week, I held Senate Banking Committee hearings in Nevada on the credit
crunch facing the small business community. Mr. Chairman, there may be a debate
here in Washington as to whether there is a credit crunch, but I can tell the com-
mittee there is no debate in Nevada. There is a credit crunch and it is having a
dramatic impact on businesses in my State.

I heard testimony from small businessmen—Sam Armstrong, a charter bus owner,
Duane Hoover, a beer wholesaler, and others—who are upstanding citizen in my
State and have excellent credit histories. When creditworthy individuals like these
are being repeatedly turned down for business loans, I know there is a problem.

Bank loans in Nevada fell 30 percent last year—almost double the nearest State.
Some of this may be attributed to accounting changes at Citicorp's credit card facil-
ity but the fact remains that bank lending in Nevada has suffered severe cutbacks.

Two banks, Bank of America and First Interstate Bank, have more than 80 per-
cent of the banking market in Nevada. Last year, Bank of America reduced their
business lending by 37 percent and, over the last 3 years, First Interstate Bank has
cutback business lending 73 percent.

It does not take a rocket scientist to figure out that when 2 banks that control
80 percent of my State's business lending withdraw from the market, my State's
businesses and economy are going to suffer.

This reduction has cost Nevada countless business opportunities and the well-pay-
ing jobs that come with business growth. Creditworthy borrowers simply cannot get
funding to start new businesses or expand existing ones, build new homes, invest
in plant and equipment or undertake other efforts that could get our economy mov-
ing again.

During the hearings last week, I was told that lending cutbacks were a result of
the recession and too much regulation of the banking industry. While I will work
to eliminate unnecessary banking regulations, Nevada banks should not be dis-
proportionately affected by them. Nor can the recession explain what is going on in
Nevada. In fact, Nevada was one of the healthiest economies in the Nation—job
growth, ranks 5th and personal income growth, ranks 4th.

I am, therefore, left with the explanation that Bank of America and First Inter-
state Bank have undergone internal changes that forced them to dramatically
shrink their loan portfolios. I am hopeful that these internal changes are behind
them and that they will resume normal lending patterns. Each bank gave such a
commitment at the hearings and I will be closely monitoring their progress.

Chairman Greenspan, I would appreciate your staff keeping me informed as you
receive lending data from Nevada.

Beyond the specific problems with the major lenders in my State, I believe we
must do more to help small business lending. That is why I have sponsored legisla-
tion with Senators D'Amato and Dodd to create a secondary market for small misi-
ness loans. I urge this committee to take up this legislation at an early opportunity.

I was pleased to hear President Clinton point out in his State of the Union Ad-
dress that small businesses have created a high percentage of all the new jobs in
our Nation over the last 10 or 15 years. President Clinton went on to say that banks
are not making sensible loans to small businesses, in part, because of Federal bank
regulators.

Small business can only play the role of job creator if it can get capital. Small
business is not risk-less business, nor is the banking business. The responsibility
of the banking sector, and those who regulate it, must be to manage risk and to
ensure the necessary flow of credit, while maintaining safety and soundness.

None of us want to repeat the S&L disaster of insolvency and taxpayer bailout.
Yet, the cure to the S&L fiasco of the 1980's must not be allowed to poison the econ-
omy in the 1990's. The economy cannot recover so long as our financial institutions
treat small business loans as some kind of pariah.

For the first time in more than 30 years, banks are taking customer deposits and
putting more of them in Government securities than in commercial loans.

If this trend continues, our economy will be in serious trouble.
I commend to my colleagues to read the testimony from the Banking Committee

hearings in Nevada last week. I am sure many of you are hearing similar stories
from your constituents. I urge this committee to make legislation in this area a pri-
ority.
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TESTIMONY BY ALAN GREENSPAN, CHAIRMAN

BOARD OF GOVERNORS OF THE FEDERAL RESERVE SYSTEM
FEBRUARY 19, 1993

Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, I appreciate this opportunity to
discuss with you developments in the economy and the conduct of monetary policy.
Nineteen ninety-two saw an improved performance of our economy. The expansion
firmed, and inflation moderated. Some of the structural impediments to growth
seemed to diminish. In particular, the financial condition of households, firms, and
financial institutions improved. In addition, confidence rebounded late in the year.

Nevertheless, the expansion seemed to exhibit little momentum through much of
1992, unemployment remained high, and money and credit growth was sluggish. In
response, the Federal Reserve took steps to increase the availability of bank re-
serves on several occasions. These actions brought short-term interest rates to their
lowest levels in thirty years. Long-term interest rates also fell in 1992 and early
1993 as inflation expectations gradually moderated and optimism developed about
a potential for genuine progress in reducing federal budget deficits.

Mr. Chairman, in the last few years our economy has been held back by a variety
of structural factors that have not been typical of post-World War II business cy-
cles—certainly not occurring all at once. These factors have included record debt
burdens, overbuilding in commercial real estate, and a substantial cutback in de-
fense spending. In this we have not been alone: Other major industrial countries
also have been experiencing unusual impediments to growth, and by comparison the
recent performance of the U.S. economy has been relatively good. Our monetary pol-
icy actions have been directed at facilitating adjustments to these developments and
have in the process improved our economy's prospects for long-run sustainable
growth. Significant hurdles, of course, still remain to be overcome in the short run.
Nonetheless, in the view of the vast majority of business analysts, prospects appear
reasonable for continued economic expansion and further declines in the unemploy-
ment rate. The tasks of the monetary and fiscal authorities alike will be not only
to support this prospective growth but also to set policies to enhance the capacity
of our economy to produce rising living standards over time. Before discussing the
outlook in more detail, I would like to reflect on how monetary policy has interacted
with the forces that have shaped developments over recent years.
Recent Economic Developments and Monetary Policy in Perspective

I have often noted before this Committee the distinctly different nature of the cur-
rent business cycle. A number of extraordinary factors contributed to the earlier
weakening in the economy and have worked against a brisk and normal rebound
from the recession.

Balance sheet restructuring has been, perhaps, the most important of these fac-
tors. In the 1980's, debt growth, hand in hand with rising asset prices, considerably
exceeded that of income, and debt burdens rose to record levels. Debt-financed con-
struction in the commercial real estate market was an extreme manifestation of this
development, but it was apparent as well in other sectors of the economy.

That these imbalances developed should not be entirely surprising. The economy
grew continuously for nearly eight years—from late 1982 through mid-1990, the
longest peacetime expansion on record. In this unusual period of uninterrupted
growth, unrealistic expectations of what the economy could deliver seem to have de-
veloped. In addition, households and businesses apparently were skeptical that in-
flation would continue to decline and, based on their experience during the 1970s,
may even have expected it to rebound. As a consequence, many may nave shaped
their investment decisions importantly on expectations of inflation-induced apprecia-
tion of asset prices, rather than on more fundamental economic considerations. In
the commercial real estate sector, assessments of profit potential formed during the
first half of the 1980s simply went too far, leading to an unavoidable period of re-
trenchment.

The difficulties faced by borrowers in servicing their debts as the expansion
slowed and the levelling out or decline in asset prices prompted many to cut back
expenditures and divert abnormal proportions of their cash flows to debt repayment.
This in turn fed back into slower economic growth. In addition, financial institutions
were faced with impaired equity positions owing to sizable loan losses as well as
more stringent supervision and regulation and demands by investors and regulators
for better capital ratios. In response, they limited the availability of credit, with par-
ticular effects on smaller businesses. Over the last year or so, however, considerable
progress has been made in strengthening balance sheets in both the nonfinancial
and financial sectors. Moreover, by some measures the rate of deterioration of the
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commercial real-estate industry might be slowing and prices in this sector may soon
begin to stabilize. Such developments should contribute to the sustainability of the
expansion in the period ahead.

Intensive business restructuring has been another important characteristic of the
evolving economic situation. In an environment of weak demand and intense com-
petition here and abroad, many firms have found it necessary to take aggressive
measures to reduce costs. These actions have included selling or closing down un-
profitable units and reducing their workforce. The process of restructuring has been
given added momentum by the availability of new computing and communication
technologies. Although these changes involve difficult adjustments in the short run,
they are producing important gains in productivity, which will boost real wages and
living standards over time.

The contraction in defense spending has been a third development restraining the
expansion. Real federal defense expenditures dropped about 6 percent in 1992, and
are down 9 percent from their 1987 peak. Those regions of the country with sub-
stantial defense-related activity have been among the areas whose economies have
performed especially poorly. Although this development is having a contractionary
influence on the economy in the short run, over a longer period the productive re-
sources freed in this process will find employment in the private sector, contributing
to capital formation and the growth potential of the economy.

Another, less-discussed factor that contributed to the formulation of our recent
monetary policy dates not from the 1980s but rather from the 1970s—inflation and
inflation expectations. Over the past decade or so, the importance of the interactions
of monetary policy with these expectations has become increasingly apparent. The
effects of policy on the economy depend critically on how market participants react
to actions taken by the Federal Reserve, as well as on expectations of our future
actions. These expectations—and thus the credibility of monetary policy—are influ-
enced not only by the statements and behavior of the Federal Reserve, but by those
of the Congress and the Administration as well.

Through the first two decades of the post World War II period, this interaction
was patently less important. Savers and investors, firms and households made eco-
nomic and financial decisions based on an implicit assumption that inflation over
the long run would remain low enough to be inconsequential. There was a sense
that our institutional structure and culture, unlike those of many other nations of
the world, were alien to inflation. As a consequence, inflation premiums embodied
in long-term interest rates were low and effectively capped. Inflation expectations
were reasonably impervious to unexpected shifts in aggregate demand or supply. In
those circumstances, monetary policy had far more room to maneuver; monetary pol-
icy, for example, could ease aggressively without igniting inflation expectations.

Even during the rise in inflation of the late 1960s and 1970s there was a clear
reluctance to believe that the inflation being experienced was other than transitory;
it was presumed that inflation would eventually retreat to the 1 to 2 percent area
that prevailed during the 1950s and the first half of the 1960s. Consequently, long-
term interest rates remained contained.

But the dam eventually broke, and the huge losses suffered by bondholders during
the 1970s and early 1980s sensitized them to the slightest sign, real or imagined,
of rising inflation. At the first indication of an inflationary policy—monetary or fis-
cal—investors dump bonds, driving up long-term interest rates. To guard against
unexpected losses, investors now demand a considerable premium inlxmd yields—
a premium that seems out of proportion to the likely future path of inflation, but
one that nevertheless conditions the environment of monetary policy today. The
steep slope of the yield curve and the expectations about future interest rates that
it implies suggest that investors remain quite concerned about the possibility of
higher inflation over the longer run, even as they appear less concerned about that
possibility for the next year or two.

This heightened sensitivity affects the way monetary policy interacts with the
economy. An overly expansionary monetary policy, or even its anticipation, is em-
bedded fairly soon in higher inflation expectations and nominal bond yields. Produc-
ers incorporate expected cost increases quickly into their own prices, and eventually
any increase in output disappears as inflation rises and any initial decline in long-
term nominal interest rates is more than retraced. To be sure, a stimulative mone-
tary policy can prompt a short-run acceleration of economic activity. But the experi-
ence of the 1970s provided convincing evidence that there is no lasting tradeoff be-
tween inflation and unemployment; in the long run, higher inflation buys no in-
crease in employment.

This view of the capabilities of monetary policy is entirely consistent with the
Humphrey-Hawkins Act. As you know, the Act requires the Federal Reserve to
"maintain long-run growth of the monetary and credit aggregates commensurate
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with the economy's long-run potential to increase production, so as to promote effec-
tively the goals of maximum employment, stable prices, and moderate long-term in-
terest rates."

The goal of moderate long-term interest rates is particularly relevant in the cur-
rent circumstances, in which balance sheet constraints have been a major—if not
the major—drag on the expansion. The halting, but substantial, declines in inter-
mediate and long-term interest rates that have occurred over the past few years
have been the single most important factor encouraging balance-sheet restructuring
by households and firms and fostering the very significant reductions in debt service
burdens. And monetary policy has played a crucial role in facilitating balance sheet
adjustments—and thus enhancing the sustainability of the expansion—by easing in
measured steps, gradually convincing investors that inflation was likely to remain
subdued and fostering the decline in longer-term interest rates.

That is the background against which we have conducted monetary policy for the
last several years. Through this period, Federal Reserve policy was directed at fos-
tering sustainable growth in the economy. Recognizing tendencies for the economy
to slow, the Federal Reserve began to ease monetary policy ink the spring of 1989.
In response to the downturn that began in August 1990, we accelerated trie reduc-
tion in short-term interest rates. Last year, we extended our earlier reductions in
interest rates by lowering the federal funds rate another percentage point through
another cut in the discount rate and injections of a large volume of reserves. In ad-
dition to reducing interest rates, the Federal Reserve lowered reserve requirements
last year for the second time in eighteen months to help reduce depository institu-
tions' costs and encourage lending.

Although the easing actions over the past few years have been purposely gradual,
cumulatively they have been quite large. Short-term interest rates have been re-
duced since their 1989 peak by nearly 7 percentage points; looked at differently,
short rates have been lowered by two-thirds. Some have argued that monetary pol-
icy has been too cautious, that rates should have been lowered more sharply or in
larger increments.

In my view, these arguments miss the crucial features of our current experience:
the sensitivity of inflation expectations and the necessity to work through structural
imbalances in order establish a basis for sustained growth. In these circumstances,
monetary policy clearly has a role to play in helping the economy to grow; the proc-
ess by which monetary policy can contribute, however, has been different in some
respects than in past business cycles. Lower intermediate- and long-term interest
rates and inflation are essential to the structural adjustments in our economy and
monetary policy thus has given considerable weight to helping such rates move
lower.

Some have suggested that the decline in inflation permitted more aggressive
moves and, had the downward trajectory of short-term interest rates been a bit
steeper, that aggregate demand would have been appreciably stronger. I question
that as well. Basing this argument on the lower inflation that has occurred is a non
sequitur; the disinflation very likely would not have occurred in the context of an
appreciably more stimulative policy, and such a policy could have led to higher infla-
tion in the next few years. Moreover, such a policy would not have dealt Fundamen-
tally with the very real imbalances in our economy that needed to be resolved before
sustainable growth could resume. And it would have run the risk of aborting the
process of balance sheet adjustment before it was completed. The credibility ofnon-
inflationary policies would have been strained, and longer-term interest rates likely
would be higher, inhibiting the restructuring of balance sheets and reducing the
odds on sustainable growth.

Recent evidenced suggests that our approach to monetary policy in recent years
has been appropriate and productive. Even by last July, when I presented our mid-
year report to the Congress, some straws in the wind suggested that the easing of
monetary policy to that date and the various financial adjustments underway in the
economy were proving successful in paving the way for better economic performance.
Households and businesses appeared to have made significant progress in shoring
up their balance sheets; considerable reductions in debt servicing requirements had
been achieved, equity had risen, and liquidity was higher. In tne financial sector,
bank profitability had improved, and a brisker flow of bank earnings as well as issu-
ance of new equity shares and subordinated debt had bolstered capital ratios, help-
ing to arrest the tightening of lending terms and standards. The lower level of inter-
est rates, both short- and long-term, helped to limit the decline in real estate values
and boost the profitability of thrift institutions, as a byproduct reducing the losses
that would have been borne by the Resolution Trust Corporation and, ultimately,
the taxpayer.
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It is now apparent that our July expectation of a firmer trajectory of output has
been borne out. GDP growth is estimated to have picked up to a SVfe percent rate
during the second half of 1992, following a more modest increase in tne first half.
Beginning in the late summer, some quickening in the pace of auto sales could be
detected, and spending on other consumer durables strengthened as well. Single-
family housing starts rebounded. Industrial orders, production, and shipments all
rose. In association with this stronger trend, payroll employment growth has picked
up and the unemployment rate has dropped back to 7.1 percent by early this year—
certainly too high, but well below the level at mid-year. For 1992 as a whole, real
gross domestic product is currently estimated to have increased at about a 3 percent
rate. And indications are that the expansion is continuing in the early months of
1993, though perhaps at a slightly reduced rate.

The news on inflation in 1992 likewise was quite encouraging. The consumer price
index rose just 3 percent in 1992, at the lower end of the central tendency of our
July projections. Excluding volatile food and energy prices, inflation last year was
the lowest in two decades. Although the January Ctrl was surprisingly high, judging
from survey evidence and the behavior of long-term interest rates, inflation expecta-
tions appear to be gradually diminishing, as market participants gain more con-
fidence that inflation is being contained.
Money and Credit in 1992

These favorable outcomes occurred despite slow growth of the money and credit
aggregates. The Federal Open Market Committee had established ranges of 2Vfe to
6V2 percent for M2, 1 to 5 percent for M3, and 4Vz to SVz percent for otomestic non-
financial sector debt. Over the year, M2 actually rose 2 percent, M3 Vfe percent, and
debt 4V2 percent. Thus, both of the monetary aggregates finished the year about Vfe
percentage point below their ranges, and debt just at its lower bound.

Interpreting this slow growth was one of the major challenges faced by the Fed-
eral Reserve last year. You may recall that, in establishing the ranges in February
and reviewing them in July, the Committee took note of tne substantial uncertain-
ties regarding the relationships between income and money in 1992. Although the
velocity of the broad monetary aggregates—the ratio of nominal GDP to the quan-
tity of money—had not changed much in 1991, that result itself was surprising. In
the past, when market interest rates declined, as they had in 1991, savers shifted
funas into M2, since deposit rates usually did not fall as much as market rates, and
this produced a decline in velocity, in contrast to what occurred in 1991. As we
moved into 1992, there appeared to be an appreciable likelihood that unusual weak-
ness in M2 growth relative to spending would continue. But, in the absence of con-
vincing evidence for increases in velocity, the FOMC elected to leave the ranges un-
changed from the previous year, noting that it would need to be flexible in assessing
the implications 01 monetary growth relative to the ranges.

In the event, nominal GDP was even stronger relative to the broad aggregates in
1992 than seemed likely when their ranges were established. Income increased SVfe
percent faster than M2 over the year and 43/4 percent faster than M3. The unusual
nature of these increases in velocity can be illustrated by noting that, prior to 1992,
the velocity of M3 had risen more than 3 percent in a year only once; the historical
increases in M2 velocity comparable to last year's occurred solely in the context of
sizable increases in market interest rates, in contrast to last year's declines.

What accounts for this unusual behavior? Why is it that our financial system was
able to support 5V2 percent growth in nominal GDP with only 2 percent growth in
M2 and Vz percent growth in M3? We can't be entirely certain we have all the an-
swers, but certain elements of our evolving financial picture clearly have played a
major role. The most important, perhaps, was that savers believed they could earn
considerably more on their funds if they were invested in something other than the
deposits and money market mutual funds that make up M2. The unprecedented
steepness of the yield curve was one factor contributing to the apparent rate dis-
advantage of M2 assets. The high level of long-term yields relative to shorter-term
rates—rates on deposits, in particular—has attracted Funds from bank and thrift de-
posits into alternative, longer-term investments. For example, bond and stock mu-
tual funds, which are not included in our standard monetary measures, flourished
in 1992. Assets in those funds, excluding institutional holdings and IRA and Keogh
accounts, increased $125 billion. In the absence of such growth, a sizable proportion
of the additional shares doubtless would have resided in deposits. Shifts from depos-
its to mutual funds have been abetted by the spread of facilities in banks and thrifts
to sell mutual funds directly to their customers.

In addition, the high relative cost of consumer debt, which has resulted partly
from the elimination of the tax deductibility of consumer interest expenses, no doubt
has prompted households to use funds that otherwise would be held in M2 to pay
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off, or avoid taking on, consumer debt. Mortgage interest rates also are high com-
pared with interest rates on deposits, reflecting the steep yield curve. This relation-
ship has led some households to repay mortgage debt with funds that might other-
wise be held in deposits.

Of course, if banks and thrifts had been expanding their loan portfolios, they
would have had to bid more vigorously for deposits. But a number of developments
damped growth of bank and thrift credit, and depositories consequently have been
prompt to reduce rates on deposits. In the business sector, the higher levels of stock
and bond prices have encouraged many corporations to pay down bank debt with
the proceeds of a large volume of bond and stock offerings. More generally, the atti-
tudes of households and firms toward debt and leverage appear to have changed
considerably in recent years, perhaps in part mirroring revised expectations about
prospects for inflation to ease debt burdens or reward leverage.

The supplies of credit by depositories also have been constrained. Incentives to
lend have been damped by market and regulatory pressures for depository institu-
tions to increase capital ratios, as well as by other factors raising their costs of
intermediating credit, such as higher deposit insurance premiums, rising regulatory
costs, and more stringent supervisory oversight. As a result, banking and thrift in-
stitutions have sought to limit balance-sheet growth or actually to shrink.

Together, these supply and demand factors have accelerated a long-standing proc-
ess of rechanneling credit flows outside of depository institutions. With reduced
needs to fund asset growth, banks and thrifts have bid less vigorously for deposits,
as can be observed in the very low returns on such instruments. These low yields,
as I have noted, provide incentives for depositors to redirect cash toward alternative
investments and repayment of debt. In addition, the proceeds of banking firms' of-
ferings of equity shares and subordinated debt have substituted for banks' deposit
funding and have thus reduced monetary growth.

The adjustments in our depository sector have significant implications for the
overall operation of the financial system and the performance of the economy. His-
torically, banking institutions have played a critical role in financing small- and me-
dium-sized businesses—firms that in the past have been a key source of growth in
the economy. Some of the factors leading to the relative shrinkage of our banking
industry, by limiting the availability of credit to smaller firms, have restrained ag-
gregate demand and thus have significantly hindered the economic expansion.

Nevertheless, the financial markets have shown a remarkable capacity to adjust
to the contraction of the depository sector in a way that mutes the impact on the
overall economy. For instance, despite a massive contraction in the thrift industry
since 1988, housing credit has remained readily available and, in fact, relatively in-
expensive as a result of the further exploitation of financial innovations sucn as
mortgage-related securities. Similarly open market sources of funds have flourished
in recent years, allowing many firms to tap the stock or bond markets to restructure
their balance sheets.

As a result of such adaptations, the relationship between money and the economy
may be undergoing a significant transformation. In contrast to earlier work that
suggested a stable long-run relationship between M2 growth and inflation, recent
developments may indicate that the velocities of the broader monetary aggregates
are moving toward higher trend levels. It may be that the opening of securities mar-
kets to increasing numbers of borrowers and lenders—in part through securitization
of loans by depositories as well as their offerings of mutual funds to deposit cus-
tomers—is permanently shunting financing around depository institutions. If this is
true, the liabilities of these institutions will not be as good a gauge of financial con-
ditions as they once were.

This is not to argue that money growth can be ignored in formulating monetary
policy. The Federal Reserve in 1992 paid substantial attention to developments in
the money supply, and we will continue to do so in 1993 and beyond. Selecting
ranges for monetary growth over the coming year consistent with desired economic
performance however, is especially difficult when the relationship between money
and income has become uncertain. Recent experience suggests that, at least for a
time, measuring money against such ranges may lead to erroneous conclusions re-
garding the stance of monetary policy.

The shortfall of the aggregates from their ranges and suggestions that the Federal
Reserve should have been more vigorous in preventing the shortfall have raised the
general question of the role of the ranges in conducting monetary policy. The annual
ranges for money and credit growth can be useful in communicating to the Congress
and the public the Federal Reserve's plans for monetary policy and their relation-
ship to the country's broader economic objectives. Lowering the ranges during the
1980s, for instance, served as an important signal of the anti-inflationary commit-
ment of the Federal Reserve.
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In some circumstances, the monetary aggregates can also be of value by serving
as indicators of the thrust of monetary policy. Deviations of money growth from ex-
pectations may well signal that policy is not having its intended effect, and that ad-
mstments should be considered. Over much of our nation's financial history a num-
ber of measures of the money supply had reasonably predictable relationships with
aggregate income. The period 01 rapid financial change had not yet begun, and
measuring money was more straightforward. Recognition of these predictable
money-income relationships was the basis for the Federal Reserve's increased em-
phasis on money in the 1970s and the subsequent Humphrey-Hawkins legislation.
And at the beginning of the 1980s, the Congress passed the Monetary Control Act
and the Federal Reserve adopted procedures to provide greater assurance that tar-
gets for Ml could be achieved.

But, even by the mid-1970s, the relationship of the monetary aggregates to the
economy was becoming more complex. Financial innovation and deregulation signifi-
cantly altered the spectrum of available transaction and saving instruments. In the
mid-1970s, advances in corporate cash management techniques, such as sweep ac-
counts, reduced the need for business demand deposit balances for any given level
of transactions. And in the early 1980s, the widespread availability 01 NOW ac-
counts—transactions accounts that pay interest—led households to treat their
checking accounts to some degree as savings instruments and to shift funds in and
out of such accounts mainly on the basis of interest rate relationships. Such develop-
ments primarily affected Ml. The FOMC made repeated adjustments to its Ml
range to take account of changing velocity and soon after the mid-1980s had elimi-
nated its target for this aggregate. Many of the shifts were captured within the
broader aggregates, but adjustments to their ranges also had to be made from time
to time.

In the last few years, the broader aggregates in turn have become much less reli-
able guides for the conduct of policy. Eventually, these measures may resume a
more stable relationship with the economy, or experience may suggest useful new
definitions for the aggregates. We are currently investigating several possible alter-
native measures. But, meanwhile, the FOMC necessarily has given less weight to
monetary aggregates in the conduct of policy and has relied on a broad range of in-
dicators of nature financial and economic developments and price pressures. And, in
particular, the FOMC judged in 1992 that more determined efforts to push the ag-
gregates into their ranges would not have been consistent with achieving the na-
tion s longer-term economic objective of maximum sustainable economic growth. In-
deed, had there been an attempt to force M2 and M3 toward the middle of their
ranges, intermediate- and long-term rates by now might have been significantly
higher than they are currently, threatening the durability of the expansion.

This use of a broad range of indicators is appropriate because achievement of the
ranges for growth of particular measures of money and credit is not, and should not
be, the objective of monetary policy. Rather, the ranges are a means to an end. The
Humphrey-Hawkins Act, incorporating this view, does not require that the ranges
be attained in circumstances in which doing so would not be consistent with achiev-
ing the more fundamental economic objectives.
Ranges for Money and Credit for 1993

In establishing ranges for the monetary and credit aggregates in the current year,
the FOMC took into account the likelihood that many 01 the factors that have acted
in recent years to restrain money and credit growth relative to income would con-
tinue, though perhaps with somewhat diminishing intensity. The yield curve could
well remain steep, absent very marked progress in deficit reduction or a distinct
break in long-term inflation expectations, which would tend to lower long-term in-
terest rates. Banking and thrift institutions are unlikely to step up the pace of bal-
ance-sheet expansion sharply, and the large volume of securities they have accumu-
lated in recent years will allow them to fund a pickup in loan growth without as
marked an acceleration of deposit growth. And households and firms are expected
to continue to be relatively cautious in their use of credit. Other factors may add
to tendencies for money to expand more slowly than income. For example, a resump-
tion of resolutions by the Resolution Trust Corporation, which has been inactive for
nearly a year, by shifting assets from thrifts onto government balance sheets, would
tend to substitute federal liabilities for those of thrift institutions, reducing mone-
tary growth.

Reflecting the expectation that sluggish monetary growth will be associated with
sustainable expansion in the economy, the Federal Open Market Committee has
elected to reduce the ranges for M2 and M3 for 1993 by one-half percentage point.
For M2, a range of 2 to 6 percent, measured as usual on a fourth-quarter-to-fourth-
quarter basis, was established. A range of ¥2 to 4Y2 percent was specified for M3.
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As I have indicated in correspondence with members of the Congress, the FOMC
does not view the reductions in the monetary ranges as signalling a change in the
stance of monetary policy. And most emphatically, these reductions do not indicate
a desire on the part of the Federal Reserve to thwart the expansion. The Federal
Reserve, to the contrary, is endeavoring to conduct monetary policy in a way that
promotes sustainable economic expansion. The lowering of these ranges does not
imply any change in our fundamental objectives. The necessity for a reduction in
the monetary ranges at this time is wholly technical in nature, and is a result of
the forces that are altering the money-income relationship. Consistent with this
view, the FOMC decided to maintain a range of 4 Va to 8Va percent for domestic non-
financial sector debt, an aggregate whose relationship with nominal GDP has been
less distorted in the last few years than that of the monetary aggregates.

Significant uncertainties regarding the appropriate ranges for monetary growth
remain. While we have made some progress in understanding the behavior of the
money and credit aggregates over the past year, to a degree this increased under-
standing has reinforced our appreciation of the complexity—and limited predict-
ability—of the economic and financial relationships that affect money growth and
its linkages with the economy.

These uncertainties imply that the relationship between money and GDP growth
could turn out significantly different from what currently seems likely. Accprdingly,
the Federal Reserve again will interpret the growth of money and credit relative to
their ranges in the context of other mcjicators of the financial system, the perform-
ance of the economy, and prices. Should recent trends affecting the money-income
relationship continue, growth of the monetary aggregates in the lower portions of
their ranges might be expected. On the other hand, the upper ends of the ranges
provide ample room for adequate monetary growth should demands for money rel-
ative to income come more into line with historical patterns. In any event, until the
relationship between the monetary aggregates and spending returns to a more reli-
able basis, flexibility in the interpretation of the aggregates relative to their new
ranges is required.

Economic Outlook for 1993
Several of the forces affecting relationships between money and income also com-

Elicate the task of assessing the economic outlook itself. For example, the prospects
)r an easing of supply restrictions on credit from banks and other intermediaries

are difficult to assess, but any major change in this situation could have important
implications for the economy. While banking institutions have become much more
healthy and are well-positioned to meet an increase in loan demand, very few sig-
nals of any easing of terms or standards on business loans have been apparent to
date.

In addition, other factors that hobbled the economy in the last several years are
likely to persist in 1993, though perhaps with diminished intensity. Households and
business are likely to remain cautious in using credit—a healthy development for
sustained growth, but potentially continuing to constrain spending in the short run.
Sizable imbalances in commercial real estate remain, and a significant rebound in
this sector is doubtless several years off. Government spending at the federal, state,
and local levels is likely to remain constrained. A number of foreign nations are con-
fronting slow economic growth or recession, which is likely to hold back demand for
our exports. And it is apparent from recent announcements by several large firms
that corporate restructuring, involving significant cutbacks in operations and em-
ployment, is continuing.

Another very considerable uncertainty in the economic outlook is fiscal policy. The
Congress and the Administration are considering both short-run fiscal stimulus and
steps to reduce the deficit in the long run. Obviously, government spending and
taxes could be affected by such measures in such a way as to influence directly the
overall economy this year, although the bulk of any effect likely would occur in suc-
ceeding years. In addition, depending on the timing, dimensions, and credibility of
any fiscal measures, market interest rates and stock prices could be affected appre-
ciably, with implications for private expenditures.

While uncertainties thus remain, the economy appears, to have entered the year
with noticeable momentum to spending. In addition, inventories are at relatively
low levels, and factory orders have been rising. Consumer confidence has recovered,
and spending on durables and homes appears to be moving at a brisker pace. Recent
surveys suggest an appreciable increase in business investment this year.

Against this background, members of the Board and Federal Reserve Bank presi-
dents project a further gain in economic activity in 1993. The central tendency of
our projections is for real GDP to increase at a 3 to 3V4 percent rate this year. Such
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an increase should result in a decline in unemployment, which would be expected
to finish 1993 at 63/4 to 7 percent. Inflation is expected to remain low next year.

Containing, and over time eliminating, inflation is a key element in a strategy to
foster maximum sustainable long-run growth of the economy. As I have often em-
phasized, monetary policy, by achieving and maintaining price stability, can foster
a stable economic and financial environment that is conducive to private economic
planning, savings, investment, and economic growth. It is no accident that the peri-
ods in our nation's history of low inflation were the times when the economy experi-
enced high rates of private saving, investment, and hence productivity and economic
growth. When inflation is low, endeavors to boost profit margins necessarily involve
reductions in cost rather than increasing prices; thus, low rates of inflation tend to
be associated with relatively high productivity growth. Conversely, periods of high
and rising inflation here and abroad have been characterized by financial instabil-
ity, an excessive amount of resources devoted to protecting financial wealth rather
than production of goods and services, and substandard economic growth.

Over the past decade or so, our nation has made very substantial progress toward
the achievement of price stability, reversing a dangerous upward trend of inflation
and inflationary expectations. Last year's 3V4 percent increase in the core CPI was
the lowest in twenty years and far lower than the debilitating double-digit rates at
the close of the 1970s. As I have indicated to this Committee on numerous occa-
sions, price stability does not require that measured inflation literally be zero, but
rather is achieved when inflation is low enough that changes in the general price
level are insignificant for economic and financial planning. At current inflation
rates, we are thus quite close to attaining this goal.

The strategy of monetary policy will be to provide sufficient liquidity to support
the economic expansion while containing inflationary pressures. The existing slack
implies that the economy can grow more rapidly than potential GDP for a time, per-
mitting further reductions in the unemployment rate.

Implementing this strategy, however, will be challenging. Judging the level of po-
tential output and its rate of growth is difficult. Recent increases in productivity
have been unusually strong, given the moderate pace of economic growth during
much of the expansion, and it is unclear whether these rates of productivity gain
can be continued. In addition, the monetary aggregates do not appear to be giving
reliable indications of economic developments and price pressures and numerous
other uncertainties cloud the particular features of the outlook. Monetary policy will
have to adjust to unexpected aevelopments as they occur, taking into account a vari-
ety of economic and financial indicators.

The contributions that monetary policy can make to maximum sustainable eco-
nomic growth would be complemented by a fiscal policy focused on long-term deficit
reduction. In the current environment, reducing the federal government's drain on
scarce savings would take pressure off long-term interest rates, facilitating the read-
justment of balance sheets and helping to promote capital formation and more ro-
bust economic growth over the longer term.

The Federal Keserve, in formulating monetary policy, certainly needs to take into
account fiscal policy developments. Of course, it is not possible for the Federal Re-
serve to specify in advance what actions might be taken in the presence of particu-
lar fiscal policy strategies. Clearly, the course of interest rates and financial market
conditions more generally will depend importantly on a host of forces—in addition
to fiscal policy—affecting the economy and prices. And the effects of fiscal policy on
the economy in turn will depend importantly on the credibility of long-run deficit
reduction and the market reaction to any package. The lower long-term interest
rates that resulted from a credible deficit-reauction plan would themselves have an
immediate positive effect on the economy. In any event, I can assure you of our
shared goal for the American economy—the greatest possible increase in living
standards for our citizens over time.

The last several years have been difficult, and the economy is still adjusting to
structural imbalances that have built up over recent decades. The near-term out-
look, as always, is somewhat uncertain. But I believe that in many respects the in-
evitable painful adjustments have laid the foundation for better performance of our
economy over the longer term. Financial positions have been strengthened; inflation
is low and should remain subdued; labor productivity is increasing; resources are
being shifted from national defense to investment and consumption. Nevertheless,
the challenges ahead for policymakers will be considerable. While continuing to be
supportive of the expansion of our economy over coming quarters, the monetary and
fiscal authorities alike need to structure our policies to enable our economy to reach
its full potential over time.
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SUPPLEMENTAL STATEMENT OF ALAN GREENSPAN
CHAIRMAN OF THE FEDERAL RESERVE BOARD

The President is to be commended for placing on the table for active debate the
issue of our burgeoning structural budget deficit, which will increasingly threaten
the stability of our economic system if we continue to fail to address it. Leaving
aside the specific details, it is a serious proposal, its baseline economic assumptions
are plausible, and it is a detailed program-by-program set of recommendations as
distinct from general goals.

It is obviously very difficult to get a consensus on deficit cutting. If it were easy
it would have been aone long ago. The debate among the nation's elected represent-
atives will be profoundly political, in the best sense of the word. As the nation's
central bankers, our primary and professional concern is having the structural defi-
cit sharply reduced and soon.

Time is no longer on our side. After declining through 1996, the current services
deficit starts on an inexorable upward path again. The deficit and the mounting
Federal debt as a percent of gross domestic product are corrosive forces slowly un-
dermining the vitality of our free market system.

If we fail to resolve our structural deficit at this time, the next opportunity will
doubtless confront us with still more difficult choices. How the deficit is reduced is
very important, that it be done, is crucial.

In this regard, there are certain issues that I have discussed with this and other
committees of the Congress over the years, which are worth repeating.

First, with current services outlays from 1997 and beyond rising faster than the
tax base, stabilizing the deficit as a percent of nominal gross domestic product, not
to mention a reduction, would require ever increasing tax rates. Hence, there is no
alternative to achieving much slower growth of outlays. This implies not only the
need to make cuts now, but to control future spending impulses. I trust the Presi-
dent's endeavor to reign in medical costs will contribute importantly to this goal.

Second, the hope that we can possibly inflate or grow our way out of the struc-
tural deficit is fanciful. Certainly greater inflation is not the answer; aside from its
serious debilitating effects on our economic system, higher inflation, given the ex-
plicit and implicit indexing of receipts and expenditures, would not reduce the defi-
cit. As I indicated in testimony last month to the Joint Economic Committee, there
is a possibility that productivity growth may be moving into a faster long-term chan-
nel, boosting real growth over time. But even if that turns out to be the case, it-
wouldn't by itself resolve the basic long-term imbalance in our budgetary accounts.

Finally, fear that the deficit reduction can be overdone and create a degree of "fis-
cal dra£* that would significantly harm the economy, I find misplaced. In our cur-
rent political environment, to presume that the Congress and the President would
jointly cut too much from the deficit too soon is in the words of my predecessor
"nothing I would lose sleep over."

The Federal Reserve recognizes that it has an important role to play in this re-
gard. In formulating monetary policy, we certainly need to take into account fiscal
policy developments. But it is not possible for the Federal Reserve to specify in ad-
vance what actions might be taken in the presence of particular fiscal policy strate-
gies. Clearly, the course of interest rates and financial market conditions more gen-
erally will depend importantly on a host of forces—in addition to fiscal policy—af-
fecting the economy and prices. In any event, I can assure you of our shared goal
for the American economy—the greatest possible increase in living standards for our
citizens over time.

ADDITIONAL COMMENTS BY SENATOR CONNIE MACK

FEBRUARY 19, 1993

Mr. Chairman, I'd like to make some comments about several points that were
raised in today's hearing.

Earlier in the discussion, the assertion was made that the economy is growing,
but jobs are not. Because of this, we need fiscal "pump-priming" from the Federal
Government.

There is absolutely no doubt that we would prefer to have jobs increase at a faster
pace. We would always like to have more jobs rather than fewer jobs.

But do we need fiscal stimulus? The economy produced one and one-half million
new jobs over the last year without any help from the Federal Government. What's
more, if we are really interested in generating new jobs, the last thing we should
be contemplating is a series of new taxes on capital and job-creators as the Presi-
dent is urging.
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The second point that I want to address is an assertion made earlier about low
wage jobs. This claim—that the jobs of the 1980's were low wage jobs—has been so
discredited that it isn't even debated any more.

The Labor and Commerce Departments have produced volumes of data showing
that most of the job growth of the last decade was in high wage occupations, not
low wage ones. What seems like dozens of studies on this topic have crossed my
desk, and I have yet to see a credible one that concludes otherwise.

The last comment I want to make is about the term "tax expenditures" someone
used earlier. If there ever was an Orwellian term, it is tax expenditures.

My definition of a tax expenditure is tax revenue that doesn't exist. We all know
that the Government gets revenue from taxing income. When the tax laws don't
apply to some kinds of income, the Government doesn't get any revenue from that
income. The missing revenue is called a tax expenditure. This seems pretty simple
and straightforward, but it is a terrible concept. Here's why.

Most oi us regard the income we earn to be, quite simply, our own. But using
the term tax expenditures implies that "our" income belongs to the Government, not
to us. The Government is assumed to have "spent" the money by letting us keep
our own incomes.

Here's an example. Many of us own homes and have a mortgage. The income we
use to pay the interest on that mortgage is not taxed.

Under the concept of tax expenditures, that mortgage-pay ing income was never
really ours, it was the Government's. We are allowed to "keep" it in order to pay
our mortgage. Government calls it a tax expenditure because it "spends" the money
on us for the purpose of allowing us to pay that mortgage.

I think this is a ridiculous notion. Government does not have first claim on our
income, we do. Government does not "spend" money by allowing us to keep our own
income. I hope that we can rid the term "tax expenditures" from our vocabulary.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR ALFONSE M. D'AMATO

Mr. Chairman, I join you in welcoming Chairman Greenspan to discuss the the
Federal Reserve Board's First Monetary Policy Report of 1993.

President Clinton told America that its time to face the facts. The fact is no pro-
gram to revitalize the economy will work unless small businesses—the real engine
of economic growth and employment—can get the credit necessary to buy equipment
or inventory or to hire new workers.

Between 1980 and 1987, while the Fortune 500 companies eliminated 3.1 million
jobs, small businesses created 17 million new jobs. Yet, as Chairman Greenspan ac-
knowledges in his testimony small businesses are finding that they cannot get a
bank loan.

While our small businesses are starved for credit, Alan Greenspan's testimony
points out that there is no credit crunch for homebuyers. This is because we have
a strong secondary market in securities backed by residential mortgages that facili-
tates the flow of credit from the capital markets to those who want to finance a
home.

In 1984, Congress removed regulatory impediments to selling securities backed by
pools of residential mortgages. We need to do the thing same for small business
loans. That is why I introduced, and a majority of the members of the Banking
Committee copsonsored, the 'The Small Business Loan Securitization and Second-
ary Market Enhancement Act."

This legislation removes unnecessary barriers in our securities, banking, pension
and tax laws that deter the development of a secondary market in securities backed
by small business loans. Once the legal barriers are removed, banks will be able to
make small business loans, pool them, and sell securities backed by these loans to
institutional and individual investors.

Removing unnecessary barriers to the development of a secondary market in
small business loans will help bankers, small business borrowers and investors
alike. Banks will be able to originate more small business loans without having to
raise additional capital because the loans will be sold to investors rather than kept
on the bank's book. Small businesses will gain access to the capital markets thereby
making more credit available at lower prices. Institutional and individual investors
will be able to fund small businesses by purchasing investment grade securities
backed by small business loans.

Mr. Chairman, unlike many of President Clinton's proposals, fixing the credit
crunch doesn't require higher taxes and more Government spending—it simply re-
quires less Government red tape. It is time to get the credit flowing to fuel small
business and boost the economy off the ground.
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ADDITIONAL QUESTIONS TO CHAIRMAN GREENSPAN
Q.I. The FOMC's projection of economic growth this year is 3 to
3V4 percent with 6% to 7 percent unemployment in the fourth
quarter. If that projection turns out to be accurate, based on histor-
ical experience, how many new jobs would that be likely to produce
this year?
A.1. Any estimate of the growth of jobs will necessarily be uncer-
tain, owing to the problems of anticipating the composition of out-
put gains and the changes in the work week and labor productivity.
A rough assessment, based on historical productivity and other
trends, would be that 3 to 3V4 percent real GDP growth might be
associated with an employment increase in the neighborhood of 2
million. The gain in 1992 fell well short of this, with productivity
and work week increases accounting for larger shares of output
growth than is typical. It remains to be seen whether 1993 con-
forms more to the historical average, or the relationships of 1992.
Q.2. With all the factors that threaten continued recovery—weak
foreign economies, continuing high debt levels at households and
businesses, low household saving rates, overbuilt commercial real
estate markets, declining defense outlays, and budget problems of
state and municipal governments—how confident are vou that the
economy won't start to slow down again later this year:
A.2. As I indicated in my testimony, while the economy seems to
have developed a degree of forward momentum, factors such as
those you mention do represent risks that we cannot afford to over-
look.

Q.3. Because of the technical problems you describe, you've clearly
paid little attention to M2 over the past year, whicn normally is
the target for monetary policy. Given that M2 growth for 1993 is
already well below even your new, lower range, and you've taken
no action, it seems likely that you will pay little attention to M2
this year either. What exactly is the Fed targeting, and how do you
set those targets?
A.3. In discussing the role of targets in monetary policy, distin-
guishing among operating targets, intermediate targets, and ulti-
mate objectives is often useful. Operating targets refer to short-
term objectives for reserve measures or the federal funds rate,
which the Federal Reserve controls fairly closely. Intermediate tar-
gets can be set for certain economic or financial measures if it were
judged that acting to attain such pre-established targets would
tend to provide more assurance that ultimate objectives would be
achieved over time. The Federal Reserve's ultimate long-term ob-
jectives are defined by the Humphrey-Hawkins Act to comprise
maximum employment, stable prices, and moderate long-term in-
terest rates. The Federal Reserve sees these goals as fully compat-
ible over the long pull and, as explained in the recent Humphrey-
Hawkins report and the accompanying testimony, monetary policy
operations have been intended to promote these objectives.

A monetary aggregate was employed as a strict intermediate tar-
get between the fall of 1979 and the fall of 1982. During that pe-
riod, the Federal Reserve's nonborrowed reserves operating instru-
ment was set to foster attainment of a prespecified growth path for
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Ml. By the end of that period, however, the relationship between
Ml and nominal income had become much less reliable, owing to
regulatory changes, so the Federal Reserve began deemphasizing
Ml and placing more emphasis on the broader aggregates, al-
though they were treated more flexibly than had been the case ear-
lier with Ml.

Since 1982, the Federal Reserve has consistently set annual tar-
get ranges for the broader monetary aggregates and a monitoring
range for domestic nonfinancial debt. The Federal Reserve has paia
close attention to the behavior of the broader monetary aggregates
in formulating operating policy, and at times has adjusted its oper-
ating targets in response to divergences of monetary aggregates
from expectations. In addition, the Federal Reserve has cast its net
widely in examining incoming economic and financial information
for clues about evolving trends in economic activity, employment,
and prices, and at times has changed its operating stances in re-
sponse to such information as well. However, in light of the un-
usual and unpredictable distortions to the relationship between the
broader monetary aggregates and nominal spending that have sur-
faced in recent years, and especially in 1992, the Federal Reserve
has been forced to give less weight to the position of these aggre-
gates relative to their annual ranges in policy formulation. At the
same time, it has placed additional weight on other financial and
economic reports in assessing the economic outlook and determin-
ing appropriate adjustments in our operating targets. It is fair to
say that no single economic magnitude is currently used as a strict
intermediate target in the sense that the operating target is sys-
tematically adjusted to foster attainment of the present intermedi-
ate target regardless of other economic and financial circumstances
and trends.
Q.4. The OCC and the OTS charge the deposit institutions they su-
pervise fees for their examinations. The President is proposing that
the FDIC do likewise. Will the Fed join them, so that all depository
institutions are treated alike?
A.4. Section 9, paragraph 8, of the Federal Reserve Act provides
the Federal Reserve with explicit authority to decide whether to as-
sess state member banks for examination expenses or to absorb
these expenses. The Federal Reserve has a long-standing policy of
not charging state member banks under its jurisdiction for exami-
nations. The Board is reviewing this policy.

Q.5. The FOMC's projection for the CPI inflation rate shows fur-
ther improvement this year to a range of 2V2 to 2% percent. This
year's core rate was already the lowest, absent price controls, in 26
years. How low is low enough? Are we there yet?
A.5. I've noted many times that we probably should think of the
goal of price stability not so much in terms of a particular number
as in the qualitative sense that inflation is sufficiently low that
businessmen and households need not be concerned about general
price level increases when they make their economic decisions. I do
not think we are yet there, but we may not be very far from that
point. As regards the qualitative issue, research suggests that qual-
ity changes and other measurement problems lead to some over-
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statement of true inflation by the CPI, but likely not nearly so
much as 2Yz to 2% percent.
Q.6. Many analysts believe that Japanese authorities have allowed
banks to be substantially underreserved given the increasing dete-
rioration of their loan portfolios and have attempted to support
stock market prices in Japan for the same reason. Are the Japa-
nese, in your view, evading the Basle capital rules?
A.6. The Basle Accord provides a framework for setting minimum
levels of capital that takes into account differences in risk profiles
among internationally active banks. The Accord focuses principally
on broad categories of credit risk; it does not explicitly cover factors
other than credit risk, such as asset quality, which also bear on
whether a bank's capital is adequate or realistically stated.

The Japanese financial sector has been under stress. It is clearly
the responsibility of the Japanese authorities to undertake initia-
tives designed to manage and alleviate the systemic risks associ-
ated with the pressures in the Japanese stock and property mar-
kets.

The Japanese financial authorities have not backed away from
their commitment to implement the final Basle rules which became
effective for Japanese banks at the end of last month. They seem
to appreciate the long term value of a financial system based more
fully on market incentives.

The reserving practices that have historically kept Japanese
banks7 loan loss reserves at low levels have not changed substan-
tially. As in other countries, reserving is affected importantly by
tax considerations. In Japan, reserves typically reflect permission
by the authorities to allow tax-deductible reserves against loans
that have already gone bad. The reluctance of the tax authorities
to grant such permission leads to lower reserves than otherwise
would prevail. However, attitudes in Japan do appear to be chang-
ing. Governor Mieno recently stated, "It is becoming more and
more important for financial institutions . . . to write off and es-
tablish reserves for nonperforming assets as appropriate to the ac-
tual situation."

Moreover, in complying with the Basle capital rules, Japanese
banks have had to make costly adjustments to their weakened fi-
nancial situations, including raising large amounts of costly subor-
dinated debt and reducing the size of their balance sheets. Though
pressure on the capital positions of banks is reduced by the positive
effect on the stock market of the Japanese government's stimula-
tive measures, this seems to be a side effect of policies whose pri-
mary goal is to ensure financial and economic stability.

Based on the above, we do not think the Japanese have evaded
the Basle capital rules.

Q.7. Do you and the other bank regulators have contingency plans
for handling the failure of a major U.S. bank, if such an unfortu-
nate event were to occur?
A.7. The failure of one of the nation's significant banking institu-
tions would undoubtedly present the agencies with a major chal-
lenge, and that challenge would obviously be compounded if more
than one such institution was in critical conditions at the same
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time. Certain provisions of FDICIA, such as requirements for an-
nual examinations, strong capital levels, and prompt corrective ac-
tion, will help to complement and strengthen the policies and pro-
cedures already in place to minimize the possibility of such situa-
tions. Other elements, however, may complicate resolving problems
that arise by placing uninsured depositors and creditors at greater
risk and, thereby, increasing the possibility of bank "runs." It is
thus clear that the agencies supervising our major institutions will
need to move very quickly and effectively to address major problem
situations.

I believe that the agencies are prepared to carry-out that respon-
sibility. The Federal Reserve has arrangements in place that en-
able us to assemble examiners from all or our Reserve Banks to as-
sist in dealing with a large problem institution. Such arrangements
were utilized, for example, in the thrift problems in Ohio and
Maryland and in the troubled banking situations of Texas and New
England. The other agencies have similar capabilities and policies
in place. It will also be necessary for the agencies to work coopera-
tively in addressing major problems, and I oelieve that past experi-
ence demonstrates their ability and commitment to do so.
Q.8. Last fall, legislation was enacted that gave the Fed unified
control over margins for stocks, stock futures, and stock options.
The intent, in response to the stock market crash of 1987 and the
mini-crash of 1989, was to enable the Fed to examine the adequacy
and consistency of margins across these markets and make any
necessary changes. Have you begun such an examination, and
when will we know the results?
A.8. The legislation enacted last fall gave the Board authority over
rules of futures contract markets establishing or changing levels of
initial and maintenance margins on stock index futures contracts
and options on such contracts. Specifically, the Board was given the
authority to request and direct contract markets to alter or supple-
ment rules setting levels of margins on such contracts in order to
ensure that they are appropriate "to preserve the financial integ-
rity of the contract market or its clearing system or to prevent sys-
temic risk." Furthermore, the legislation permitted the Board to
delegate this authority to the Commodity Futures Trading Com-
mission, subject to whatever conditions the Board deems appro-
priate.

The Board has reviewed the procedures used by U.S. exchanges
to set margin levels for stock index futures and futures options.
The Board has concluded that these procedures can be evaluated
meaningfully only, in the context of the overall risk management
systems that these contract markets have in place to preserve their
financial integrity and, thereby, to prevent systemic risk. As indi-
cated in the attached letter, because the CFTC is most familiar
with the overall risk management systems involved, the Board has
delegated the futures margin authority to the Commission. As indi-
cated in the letter, the Board expects the Commission to pay par-
ticular attention to the procedures for determining margin levels on
portfolios that include futures options and to the ability of the con-
tract market to cover any losses and meet its financial obligations
in a timely manner in the event of a default by a large participant.
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The Board expects the Commission to report annually on its experi-
ence reviewing rules pertaining to margin levels.
Q.9. The Clinton Administration has shown interest in revitalizing
the G7 process to try and get the economic strategies of the major
industrialized countries more compatible. We are now moving to-
ward a significant deficit reduction, something other countries have
been encouraging for years. What should we oe asking of them, in
order, for example, to help get our current account deficit down?
A.9. The primary objective of the G7 process has been and should
continue to be to cooperate with other countries to produce a
healthy and expanding world economy. Because economic condi-
tions differ across countries at any given point in time, policy strat-
egies that are consistent with achieving this objective are not nec-
essarily the same for all countries. Moreover, achievement of bal-
anced current accounts, and in particular, reduction of the U.S.
current account deficit, is not the principal objective of the G7 proc-
ess, though imbalances that threaten overall financial stability may
be symptomatic of unhealthy divergences in economic policies. Nev-
ertheless, policies in Europe and Japan that are directed at the re-
sumption of non-inflationary growth and the return of production
to rates in line with their economic potential are in their interests
as well as our own. The pursuit of such policies should also help
to narrow our external deficit.
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The Board of Governors is pleased to submit its Monetary Policy Report to the Congress, pursuant to the
Full Employment and Balanced Growth Act of 1978.

Sincerely,

Alan Greenspan, Chairman
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Section 1: Monetary Policy and the Economic Outlook for 1993

Last July, when the Federal Reserve Board pre-
sented its semiannual monetary policy report to the
Congress, there was considerable uncertainty about
the prospects for the economy in the second half of
1992. After a promising start at the beginning of the
year, growth of the economy had slowed once again
in the spring, and various structural adjustments that
had been impeding the pace of the expansion re-
tained considerable force.. However, with drag from
the structural adjustments expectedtto diminish grad-
ually over time and with the economy continuing to
benefit from the substantial easing of money market
conditions that the System had implemented over the
years, the most likely prospect for the economy was
thought to be one of moderate growth in the second
half of the year.

In the event, economic growth did indeed proceed
at an improved pace in the second half of 1992,
although the pickup did not start to become evident in
the incoming economic data until well into the au-
tumn. Fueled by strong increases in household and
business spending, real gross domestic product rose at
an annual rate of 3.6 percent in the second half of the
year. The increase over the four quarters of the year
amounted to 2.9 percent. This was the largest gain in
output since 1988, and, while far from robust by the
standards of past cyclical upswings in activity, it was
a much stronger performance than many analysts—
inside and outside of government—had thought likely,
given the extraordinary headwinds with which the
economy had to contend. Indeed, the performance
of the U.S. economy stands in sharp contrast to that
of a number of major foreign industrial economies
that appear still to be laboring to regain forward
momentum.

Employment has grown since the middle of last
year, but at only a gradual pace. Hiring has been
damped by the ability of firms to meet their output
objectives through hefty increases in productivity.
The unemployment rate, which had risen in the first
half of 1992 in conjunction with a surge in the share
of the working-age population in the labor force,
turned down thereafter as labor force participation fell
back. The unemployment rate in January of this year
was 7.1 percent, more than half a percentage point
below the peak rate of last summer.

Price developments remained favorable in the sec-
ond half of 1992, and the rise in the consumer price
index over the four quarters of the year amounted to

3 percent, matching the low rate achieved in the
previous year. Consumer energy prices turned back
up in 1992, but the prices of other goods and services
that enter into the CPI generally rose less rapidly than
they had in 1991. Although the CPI spurted Vi percent
this past month, the underlying trends in labor costs
and prices remain encouraging. The success to date in
keeping inflation in check, while restoring growth,
has had highly salutary effects on financial markets
and on the process of financial reconstruction, the
continuing progress of which is essential to the
achievement of renewed and sustainable prosperity.

The hesitant pace of the economy evident in incom-
ing information throughout much of last year, along
with notable weakness in the monetary and credit
aggregates and steady gains against inflation,
prompted the Federal Reserve to ease monetary con-
ditions three tim6s, bringing short-term rates down by
another full percentage point over the year. The dis-
count rate was reduced to three percent and short-
term rates generally are now at their lowest levels
since the early 1960s.

Long-term rates also fell, on balance. Declines
were limited at times, however, by concerns about
prospective federal budget deficits and about the pos-
sibility that inflation might begin to move higher as
the expansion proceeded. Notable decreases in long
rates were registered in late 1992 and early 1993, as
inflation remained subdued and as statements by
Administration officials suggested that they would
seek only limited near-term fiscal stimulus and that
proposals to make substantial cuts in the federal bud-
get deficit over time were under serious consideration.
The trade-weighted foreign exchange value of the
dollar in terms of the other Group-of-Ten currencies
appreciated on balance over the course of 1992 and
rose further during the first weeks of 1993. The dollar
benefited from the improved performance of the U.S.
economy relative to conditions in other industrial
countries.

Growth of the monetary aggregates slowed last
year despite an acceleration in nominal spending and
income. For the year, M2 advanced 1.9 percent, below
the 21/2 percent lower end of its target range. M3 also
came in under its 1 to 5 percent target range, growing
only .5 percent. The Federal Reserve did not make
greater efforts to boost growth to within these ranges
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because, as the year went on, it became increasingly
clear that slow growth of the broad money aggregates
did not indicate that financial market conditions were
impeding the expansion of spending and income. In
fact, growth of nominal GDP exceeded that of M2 by
3'/2 percentage points last year and that of M3 by
43/4 percentage points. Not only did data on spending
itself show a firming trend over the year, but narrow
money (Ml) and reserves were expanding rapidly—
suggesting to some that liquidity was quite ample—
and the growth of debt, while restrained, was consid-
erably in excess of that of the broader monetary
aggregates. '

Nominal GDP growth last year, which picked up to
5.4 percent from 3.5 percent in 1991, was fueled by
spending that was financed largely outside of banks
and other depositories, whose liabilities constitute the
lion's share of the monetary aggregates. Spurred in
part by advances in equity prices and by declines in
longer-term interest rates, businesses and households
strengthened their balance sheets by raising funds in
bond, mortgage, and equity markets, and repaying
bank loans and other short-term debt. This shift in the
focus of financing efforts toward the capital markets,
a process which has been in progress for the last
couple of years, has helped to redress financial distor-
tions that accompanied the buildup of debt and the
rapid rise in some asset prices in the 1980s.

The low level of credit demanded from deposito-
ries has meant that these institutions have not needed
to seek large volumes of deposits. As a consequence,
rates paid on deposits have been adjusted downward
rapidly as short-term market rates have declined. Sav-
ers, reacting to the lower deposit rates and to attrac-
tive returns on bonds and equity, have shifted funds
from M2 deposits into the capital markets. One
method savers have used to capture these higher-
capital market yields has been through purchases of
bond and stock mutual funds, which are not included
in the monetary aggregates, and which together expe-
rienced record inflows in 1992. Moreover, consumer
loan rates have fallen by less than deposit rates, and
households appear to be using M2 assets to repay
consumer debt or restrain its growth. The combina-
tion of rate incentives, desires to strengthen balance
sheets, and the greater availability at low transaction
cost of a broadened array of savings vehicles beyond
traditional deposits appear to have distorted, at least
for a time, the traditional relationship between levels
of M2 and M3 assets and given levels of spending.

Although growth of M2 and M3 was very weak last
year. Ml accelerated to 14.3 percent, the second fast-

est annual increase recorded in the official series,
which begins in 1959. In part, this pickup owed to the
expansion of spending, but it mainly reflected the
tendency for rates on liquid deposits to adjust down-
ward less rapidly than those on time deposits. In
response, savers shifted substantial volumes of funds
from maturing time deposits to NOW accounts. In
addition, businesses boosted their demand deposits
substantially. To support this growth in transactions
deposits, the Federal Reserve added substantial vol-
umes of reserves in 1992. Total reserves increased
20 percent last year, and the monetary base, which
includes currency outstanding as well as reserves,
increased 10.5 percent, the highest rate ever regis-
tered in the official series.

Decisions to strengthen balance sheets had a
smaller but significant effect on debt growth. The debt
of nonfinancial sectors is estimated to have expanded
4.6 percent, only slightly faster than in 1991 and just
above the lower end of its monitoring range. With
debt growing less rapidly than income and with
declines in market interest rates allowing higher cost
debt to be rolled over at lower rates, households and
businesses made substantial further progress in reduc-
ing debt service burdens.

Monetary Objectives for 1993

The aim of the Federal Open Market Committee
in 1993 is to promote financial conditions that will
help to maintain the greater momentum that the econ-
omy developed in 1992 and to consolidate the trend
toward lower inflation. The objectives for the mone-
tary aggregates in 1993 were set with that aim in
mind.

At its July 1992 meeting, the Committee had provi-
sionally chosen the same ranges for 1993 as it was
confirming for 1992—2'/2 to 6V2 percent for M2 and
1 to 5 percent for M3, with a monitoring range for the
nonfinancial debt aggregate of 4V6 to 8'/2 percent. At
that time, the Committee noted that the extent and
duration of deviations of money growth from histori-
cal relationships remained highly uncertain and that
the actual setting, in February, of 1993 ranges consis-
tent with the basic policy objectives would need to be
made in light of additional experience and analysis.

At its February meeting, in reviewing the ranges
provisionally chosen for 1993, the Committee noted
that nominal spending had accelerated considerably
in 1992 despite the quite sluggish growth of M2
and M3 throughout the year. The Committee viewed
this development as underscoring the importance that
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Ranges for Growth of Monetary and Credit Aggregates

1991 1992 1993

Percentage change,
fourth quarter to fourth quarter

M2

M3

Debt

2V2 to 6V2

1 to 5

, 4Va to 81/2

2V2 to 6V2

1 to 5

4V2 to 81/2

2 to 6

1/2 tO 41/2

41/2 tO 81/2

special, and historically anomalous, forces have had
in restraining the growth of broad money relative to
spending. While the intensity of some of these forces
might diminish in 1993, as borrowers and lenders
achieve more comfortable balance sheet positions,
they are unlikely to end. For example, the substantial
volume of liquid securities on banks' balance sheets
suggested that they will not become vigorous bidders
for deposits in 1993 even if, as expected, lending
picks up. In addition, the yield curve, although it had
begun to flatten a bit early in the new year, is likely to
continue to provide savers an incentive to shift funds
out of monetary assets and into capital markets—
a process facilitated by the growing availability of
mutual funds at banks and thrifts.

Given that these forces, and others, tending to
channel funds around depository institutions and
hence to raise velocity—the ratio of nominal GDP to
money—seem likely to persist in 1993, a downward
adjustment to the money ranges is appropriate to take
account of the expected atypical behavior of velocity:
Lower money growth than normally expected would
be sufficient to support substantial growth in income.
With this in mind, the Committee made a technical
downward adjustment in the target growth ranges for
M2 and M3, reducing the upper and lower ends of
each range by Vi percentage point.

The strength of the influences depressing money
growth relative to income remains somewhat uncer-
tain, however. If they persist in 1993 to the same
extent as in 1992, growth of M2 and M3 in the lower
portions of their reduced target ranges would be con-
sistent with substantial further growth of nominal
spending. Alternatively, the upper ends of the target
ranges would accommodate ample provision of
liquidity to support further economic expansion even
if the growth of money and income were to begin
coming into more normal alignment, and the recent

high rate of increase in velocity were to slow. The
Committee will continue to examine money growth
as the year unfolds for evidence on developing eco-
nomic and financial conditions. As in the past, the
Federal Reserve will be guided also by a careful
assessment of a/wide variety of other financial and
economic indicators. The Committee's primary con-
cern, as in 1992, will remain that of fostering financial
conditions conducive to sustained economic expan-
sion and a noninflationary environment.

For debt growth, which has been less damped by
special forces than has the expansion of the broader
monetary aggregates, last year's range was retained
for 1993. Federal debt growth again is likely to be
substantial. Growth of the debt of nonfederal sectors
is expected to accelerate somewhat as borrowers'
balance sheets continue to improve, as intermediaries
become more willing to lend, and as the economy
expands. Nevertheless, the growth of nonfederal debt
is expected to remain below that of nominal GDP, a
development the Committee sees as contributing to
building the sound financial foundation crucial to a
sustained economic expansion.

Economic Projections for 1993
Although the economy and the financial markets

continue to face difficult adjustments, the governors
and Bank presidents think that the most likely pros-
pect for 1993 is that economic growth will proceed at
a moderate pace. The growth of output probably will
be supported by further gains in productivity, the
ultimate source of increased real income and
improved living standards over the long run. In addi-
tion, increases in employment are expected to be
large enough to bring further gradual declines in the
unemployment rate over the course of 1993. Infla-
tion is expected to remain subdued, boding well for
sustained expansion in 1993 and beyond.
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Economic Projections for 1993

Measure
Memo:

1992 Actual
FOMC Members and
Other FRB Presidents

Central
Range Tendency

Percentage change,
fourth quarter to fourth quarter

Nominal GDP 5.4
Real GDP 2.9
Consumer price index1 3.1

Average level in the
fourth quarter, percent2

Unemployment rate 7.3

51/4 to 61/4
2V2 to 4
21/a to 3

6Y2 to 7

51/2 to 6
3 to 31/4
21/2 to 23A

6% to 7

1. CPI for all urban consumers.
2. Percentage of the civilian labor force.

The governors' and Bank presidents' forecasts of
real GDP growth over the four quarters of 1993 span
a range of 2'/2 percent to 4 percent, with the central
tendency of the forecasts in a range of 3 to 3'A per-
cent. In considering the possible outcomes for 1993,
the governors and Bank presidents cited the degree of
momentum that appears to have developed in the
economy in the latter part of 1992 and early 1993.
The various balance sheet problems that apparently
retarded growth of the economy during the early
phases of the current expansion, while by no means
fully resolved, seem to be receding. In addition, sec-
tors such as residential construction, business invest-
ment, and consumer durables clearly are benefiting
from the declines that have occurred in interest rates.

However, impediments to more rapid expansion
still are present. Government spending for defense
appears likely to continue to decline for some time to
come. More broadly, balance sheet repair and busi-
ness restructuring, which have exerted major restraint
on economic activity in recent years, still are in
process, despite the apparent improvement in busi-
ness finances in 1992. Indeed, the new year has
brought additional announcements of business restruc-
turings in a variety of industries, both defense-related
and other. These changes are leading to an economy
that is more productive and competitive, but at the
cost of some dislocation and disruption in the short
run. The magnitude of structural changes like these is
a special uncertainty in the economic outlook for the
remainder of the year. With regard to the external
sector, many foreign industrial countries are experi-

encing prolonged economic weakness. Under the cir-
cumstances, the growth of U.S. exports, while remain-
ing positive, may well fall short of the growth of
imports again in 1993, exerting a drag on real GDP in
contrast with the substantial impetus in the period up
to early 1991.

Despite the job cutbacks at some large companies,
other firms, especially smaller ones, are adding to
payrolls, albeit cautiously, and total employment has
been rising modestly. The governors and Bank presi-
dents expect this pattern to persist, with net gains in
employment during 1993 likely to be sufficient to
bring the unemployment rate down somewhat further
over the course of the year. The central tendency of
the unemployment rate forecasts for the fourth quarter
of 1993 extends from 63/4 percent to 7 percent; the
remaining forecasts of the System officials range
down to about 61/2 percent.

The governors' and Bank presidents' forecasts of
the rise in the consumer price index over the four
quarters of 1993 extend from a low of 2l/2 percent to a
high of 3 percent. Within that range, a large majority
of the forecasts are clustered in the span of 2'/2 to
23/4 percent. The considerable progress that has been
made in bringing down inflation during the past
decade is providing one of the essential underpin-
nings for the sustained growth of real living standards
over the long run.

However, achieving a satisfactory economic perfor-
mance in 1993—and in the years thereafter—will
depend on initiatives in many types of policy other
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than monetary policy. In coming months. Congress sap the vigor of a market economy. With regard to
and the new Administration will be grappling with a fiscal policy, credible action to reduce the prospective
host of issues, including those related to fiscal policy, size of future federal budget deficits could yield a
regulatory policy and foreign trade policy. Far-sighted very direct and meaningful payoff in the form of
approaches are needed in all those areas, if the econ- lower long-term interest rates than otherwise would
omy is to perform at its full potential over the long prevail. Such action would encourage capital invest-
haul. In framing regulatory policy and foreign trade ment and would go far toward relieving anxieties that
policy, Congress and the Administration will need to many of the nation's citizens still have about longer-
keep an eye on potential costs and rigidities that could run economic prospects.
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Section 2: The Performance of the Economy in 1992

The economy began to exhibit renewed firmness in
1992, overcoming a host of impediments that have
been working to retard the growth of activity. With
the strengthening of growth in the second half, to a
3.6 percent rate, the rise in real GDP over the year
cumulated to 2.9 percent, the strongest gain since
1988. Employment also picked up in 1992, but rather
slowly; the unemployment rate continued to move up
in the first half of the year, but thereafter followed a
course of gradual decline. Inflation continued to trend
lower in 1992, with most broad price indexes show-
ing increases that were among the smallest since the
mid-1960s.

Real GDP
Percent change, annual rate

n

1989 1990 1991 1992

The growth of household and business expendi-
tures picked up appreciably in 1992. Households, for.
their part, began to spend more freely on motor vehi-
cles and other goods, and their purchases of homes
also strengthened, spurring additional gains in resi-
dential construction. Businesses began investing more
heavily in new equipment; much of that gain went for
computers and other electronic equipment embodying
new technologies. Business outlays for nonresidential
construction declined, on net, over the year, but by a
much smaller amount than in 1991. In total, the final
purchases of households and businesses rose about
4!/4 percent in real terms in 1992, after declining in
each of the two previous years; the 1992 gain matched
that of 1988 and otherwise was the largest in eight
years. By contrast, governments at all levels contin-
ued to be burdened by huge budget deficits in 1992,
and, for a second year, their combined purchases of

goods and services changed little in real terms. In
addition, export growth was slowed by weakness of
activity in several foreign industrial economies;
despite improvement in the second half, the rise in
real exports of goods and services over the year,
3'/2 percent, was only about half as large as the annual
gains in 1990 and 1991. Meanwhile, the faster growth
of domestic spending pushed up the growth in imports
of goods and services to 91A percent in 1992.

Further progress was made in reducing inflation
last year. The consumer price index excluding food
and energy—a measure widely used in gauging the
underlying trend of inflation—increased about
31/2 percent over the four quarters of 1992; this was a
full percentage point less than the increase during
1991. The total CPI rose about 3 percent over the four
quarters of 1992, the same as in the previous year;
energy prices, which had fallen sharply in 1991,
turned up slightly this past year, while increases in
food prices were quite small for the second year in a
row. Except for 1986, when the CPI was pulled down
by a collapse of world oil prices, the increases of the
past two years are the smallest in a quarter century.

3 The Household Sector

The financial condition of households improved in
1992. Income growth picked up a little in the aggre-
gate, the strains on household balance sheets eased a
bit, and the spirits of consumers brightened mark-
edly toward year-end. Growth in consumer spending
followed a stop-and-go pattern through mid-
summer, but the gains thereafter were steadier and
fairly sizable overall. Spending for residential invest-
ment also advanced over the year, by a considerable
amount in total.

The aggregate wealth of households appears to
have increased further during 1992. With stock prices
increasing, the value of households' financial assets
rose moderately, and the value of residential real
estate also moved up, on average. On the liability
side, households remained cautious in taking on new
debt in 1992. and the burden of carrying debt contin-
ued to ease, owing both to slow growth in the volume
of debt outstanding and to the further reductions in
interest rates, which facilitated the ongoing substitu-
tion of new, lower-cost debt for old, higher-cost obli-
gations. The incidence of households experiencing
loan repayment difficulties diminished over the year.
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Income growth picked up moderately in 1992.
Wages and salaries rose about 41A percent in nominal
terms, after a gain of only 2!/4 percent in 1991. In
addition, proprietors' incomes benefited from the
strengthening of economic activity, and, with corpo-
rate profits on the rise, the dividends paid to share-
holders more than reversed their decline of the previ-
ous year. Transfer payments, which had soared as the
economy softened in 1990 and 1991, continued to
grow rapidly in 1992. By contrast, interest income
trended sharply lower, as the rates of return on house-
hold deposits and other financial assets fell further.
Total after-tax income got a temporary boost in 1992
from an adjustment of federal tax withholdings that
took effect at the start of March. With inflation low,
real disposable personal income increased nearly
2'/z percent over the year—not a large gain by past
cyclical standards, but nonetheless the biggest since
1988.

Income and Consumption
Percent change, annual rate

[] Real Disposable Personal Income

f| Real Personal Consumption Expenditures

r-fl
I Q

1989 1990 1991 1992

Real personal consumption expenditures rose about
3>/4 percent over the four quarters of 1992, after
essentially no gain over the two previous years. For a
considerable part of 1992, the increases in spending
were interspersed with stretches of sluggishness. A
surge in consumer expenditures early in the year was
followed by listlessness during the spring, and a sec-
ond jump in spending around mid-year was followed
by still another bout of slow growth during the sum-
mer. However, the last few months of the year brought
fairly sizable advances, boosting the growth of con-
sumption expenditures to a rate of more than 4 per-
cent in the fourth quarter.

Consumer expenditures for motor vehicles in-
creased about 9 percent over the four quarters of
1992. More than half of that gain came in the fourth

quarter, when sales of new vehicles were boosted
by special promotional incentives and, apparently, by
a growing perception among consumers that better
economic conditions lay ahead. At the start of 1993,
after some of the more highly-publicized promotional
programs had ended, sales of cars and light trucks
fell sharply for a brief time, but they since appear to
have regained strength. More than likely, some funda-
mental support for sales is coming from the replace-
ment needs of persons who had put off buying new
vehicles during the recession and the early phases of
the recovery.

Spending picked up during the second half of 1992
for many items other than motor vehicles, with nota-
ble gains in categories in which an element of discre-
tion typically enters into households' purchasing deci-
sions. Real outlays for furniture and household
equipment rose at an annual rate of nearly 15 percent
in the second half of 1992, and real expenditures for
apparel climbed at nearly a 10 percent rate. In total,
spending for consumer durables other than motor
vehicles grew about 9 percent in real terms over the
four quarters of 1992, after declining in each of the
two previous years. Real outlays for nondurables,
which also had fallen in both 1990 and 1991, rose
almost 3 percent in the latest year. Real expenditures
for services increased about 2 percent during 1992,
slightly faster than in other recent years.

The personal saving rate—the share of disposable
income not used for consumption or other outlays—
rose moderately in the first half of the year, when
concerns of households about the prospects for the
economy apparently led them to adopt more cautious
attitudes toward spending. The rate then turned down
in the second half of the year, as consumers began to
spend more freely. The fourth-quarter rate was
slightly below the average for 1992, but it was well
within the range of quarterly observations seen over
the past several years.

Real outlays for residential investment rose 15 per-
cent during 1992, climbing to a fourth-quarter level
nearly 25 percent above their recession low of early
1991. Most of the 1992 rise in residential investment
came in the form of increased construction of single-
family housing units, which benefited from the further
net reduction in mortgage interest rates over the
course of the year. Outlays for home improvements,
which make up about one-fifth of total residential
investment, also increased in 1992, after declining in
each of the three previous years; repair of the damage
caused by Hurricane Andrew accounted for part of
that gain. By contrast, multifamily housing remained
depressed; high vacancy rates and unfavorable demo-
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Private Housing Starts
Annual rate, millions of units

Quarterly average

1 I I i

1.2

0.8

0.4

1986 1988 1990 1992

graphic trends continued to be big obstacles to new
construction activity in that portion of the market.

As with consumer spending, the gains in single-
family housing activity tended to come in intermittent
bursts through much of 1992. Sales of new homes
surged early in the year, weakened in the spring,
surged again during the summer, and then fell back
just a touch in the fourth quarter; on net, the increase
over the year amounted to 12 percent. Mortgage inter-
est rates, while lower than in 1991. exhibited some
mild swings during 1992, and these swings appear to
have contributed to the fluctuations in home sales. In
addition, proposals early in the year for a tax credit
for first-time homebuyers may have affected the tim-
ing of purchases to some degree.

Construction activity in the single-family sector
also had its ups and downs in 1992, influenced by
unusual weather patterns as well as by the fluctuations
in sales. Nonetheless, the trend over the year as a
whole was decidedly upward, and the average level of
starts in the fourth quarter was about 20 percent above
that of a year earlier. In January, single-family starts
fell back somewhat; volatility in the monthly data on
starts is not unusual at this time of year, however.

Despite the large gains seen in 1992, starts in the
single-family sector have retraced only part of the
decline that took place in the late 1980s and early
1990s. Strong impetus for recovery has come from
declines in mortgage interest rates, which have been
considerably lower this past year than they were in
1986, when single-family starts were at their most
recent annual peak. However, a number of other
developments have continued to retard the recovery
of housing activity. Uncertainties about job prospects

no doubt have deterred some buyers from taking
advantage of the lower rates on home mortgages.
Niore broadly, recent demographic trends have been
less favorable to growth in the demand for single-
family housing than were the trends of the mid-1980s.
The declines in house prices that have occurred in a
number of regions in recent years—and the more
general lack of any real price appreciation to speak
of—also may have affected demand to some extent;
certainly, housing is no longer viewed by potential
buyers as the sure-fire, high-yield investment that it
was once thought to be.

Builders, for their part, have remained a little cau-
tious, as have the lenders who finance new construc-
tion. In many cases, houses are being started only
when a buyer actually is lined up; eagerness to build
in anticipation of future sales is not widely apparent.

In the multifamily sector, the number of units
started in 1992 was about 75 percent below the peak
rates of the mid-1980s; the sector accounted for only
6 percent of total residential investment this past year.
The overbuilding that occurred in the multifamily
sector in the mid-1980s led to high vacancy rates that
have stymied activity ever since. In that regard, little
progress was made in reducing vacancy rates for
multifamily rental units in 1992, despite the greatly
diminished level of new construction. The speed at
which the excess supply of space can be worked off is
being limited by declines in the population of young
adults, as well as by the slow rate of depreciation of
these long-lived structures.

The Business Sector

The past year brought moderate increases in activ-
ity in the business sector of the economy. Produc-
tion, sales, and orders rose, on net, over the year, and
business profits continued to swing back up from the
recession lows of 1991. Many businesses continued
to undertake major structural changes designed to cut
costs and enhance efficiency. Those changes were
manifest both through reorganization of existing
operations and through investment in new technolo-
gies. Businesses also continued to shore up their
finances, trimming away debt and building equity.
Financial pressures persisted in the business sector in
1992, but, in general, they seemed to become less
acute as the year progressed.

Industrial output rose nearly 3 percent from Decem-
ber of 1991 to December of 1992. Production fell in
the first month of 1992, but then picked up, rising
about '/2 percent per month from February through
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May. During the summer, the expansion of activity
seemed to be losing momentum; orders and ship-
ments fell slightly, on net, from May to August,
factory inventories backed up a little, and industrial
production essentially flattened out over a four-month
stretch. However, orders and shipments began mov-
ing up once again in September, and they increased
considerably in the fourth quarter. Industrial produc-
tion also picked up once again in the fourth quarter,
and a further gain, amounting to 0.4 percent, was
recorded in January of this year.

Business profits, which had taken a turn for the
better late in 1991, improved further during 1992. The
operating profits earned by nonfinancial corporations
from their domestic operations rose 18 percent from
the final quarter of 1991 to the third quarter of 1992,

Before-tax Profit Share of
Gross Domestic Product*
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capital consumption adjustments divided by gross domestic
product of nonfinancial corporate sector.
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and a further gain seems implicit in the available data
for the fourth quarter. (An actual estimate of fourth-
quarter profits will not be published by the Commerce
Department until late March.) Profits of these firms
have been lifted, in part, by increases in the volume of
output since the end of the recession. In addition, tight
control over costs has led to increases in profits per
unit of output. Unit labor costs of nonfinancial corpo-
rations have risen only slightly since the start of the
current economic expansion, and their net interest
costs have declined sharply, owing to lower interest
rates and restraint in the use of debt. The domestic
profits of financial corporations were strong in the
first half of 1992, but were severely depressed in the
third quarter by the unprecedented losses that insur-
ance companies suffered in the wake of Hurricane
Andrew; in the absence of the hurricane, profits in the
financial sector would have increased in the third
quarter.

The economic condition of smaller companies also
seemed to improve somewhat in 1992. The past year's
estimated rise in the profits of nonfarm proprietors
was the largest annual gain since the mid-1980s;
increases had been relatively small over the three
previous years.

The net income of farm proprietors turned back up
in 1992, after a moderate decline in 1991. Farm
output rose to a record high in 1992, with strong gains
for both crops and livestock. Prices, meanwhile,
lagged year-earlier levels through much of 1992, but
most of that slippage in farm prices already had taken
place by the start of the year; the average level of
farm prices in December of 1992 actually was about
the same as that of a year earlier. Farm production
expenses edged down for a second year, as farm
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operators, like their nonfarm counterparts, continued
to maintain tight control over costs.

Business investment in fixed capital rose about
8 percent in real terms during 1992, more than revers-
ing the decline of the previous year. Spending for
equipment increased in each quarter of 1992, and the
gains cumulated to nearly 12 percent by the fourth
quarter; with spare capacity still extensive in most
industries in 1992, much of the gain in equipment
spending over the year probably was a result of the
desire of businesses to modernize their operations.
Meanwhile, nonresidential construction spending,
which had plunged 14 percent in 1991, fell by a much
smaller amount in 1992—1'/2 percent according to
the estimate in the most recent GDP report.

Spending for computers was at the forefront of the
rise in equipment outlays in 1992. In terms of annual
averages, the nominal outlays for office and comput-
ing equipment rose about 17 percent; the gains in-
real terms were much greater still, as technological
advances and competitive market conditions com-
bined to continue driving down the price of real,
effective computing power. Businesses also boosted
their outlays for telecommunications equipment, espe-
cially in the second half of 1992. Spending for motor
vehicles strengthened in 1992, and investment in
industrial equipment edged up after three years of
decline. Spending for aircraft traced out a volatile
pattern during 1992 and, for the year as a whole, was
down only moderately from the high level of 1991;
however, these outlays closed out the year on a weak
note, and prospects for 1993 are not encouraging,
given the losses that have been experienced by airline
companies and the related cancellations and stretch-
outs of orders.

The small decline in nonresidential construction
outlays during 1992 reflected some widely divergent
trends across the various types of construction activ-
ity. Spending for new office buildings fell sharply
further during the year, to a fourth-quarter level that
was about 60 percent below the peak of the mid-
1980s. In addition, the real outlays for industrial
structures declined in 1992 for the second year in a
row, influenced, no doubt, by the current high levels
of unused industrial capacity and by the ongoing
trend toward tighter control of inventories and con-
comitant reductions in needed storage space. Annual
outlays for oil and gas drilling also fell further in
1992; a rise in drilling in the year's final quarter
probably was prompted mainly by a year-end phase-
out of certain tax incentives, although some drillers
may also have been responding to an upturn in natural
gas prices over the year.

Other types of construction activity fared better in
1992. Spending for commercial structures other than
office buildings moved up over the year, after sharp
declines in both 1990 and 1991, and the outlays of
utilities rose appreciably, boosted by environmental
requirements as well as by further moderate additions
to capacity. Increases in construction spending also
were reported for various types of institutional struc-
tures, such as religious facilities and hospitals.

The Government Sector

Government purchases of goods and services, the
portion of government spending that is included in
GDP. increased slightly in real terms over the course
of 1992, after declining slightly during 1991. Fed-
eral purchases fell !/2 percent in real terms over the

Real Federal Purchases
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year, as a further decline in real defense purchases
more than offset another year of increase in real non-
defense purchases. State and local purchases of goods
and services increased about IVz percent during 1992,
a slightly larger rise than in 1991, but still well below
the rates of increase seen through much of the 1980s.

Governments at all levels continued to be plagued
by severe budgetary imbalances in 1992. At the fed-
eral level, the unified budget deficit rose about
$20 billion in fiscal year 1992, to a level of $290 bil-
lion. With the economy gradually strengthening, the
rate of increase in federal receipts picked up a little, to
3'/2 percent, from only 21A percent in fiscal 1991.
However, spending once again rose faster than
receipts; total federal outlays were up 4Vz percent in
fiscal 1992, after a rise of nearly 53/4 percent in the
previous fiscal year.

Federal Unified Budget Deficit
Billions of dollars

Fiscal years
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The rates of growth in total spending in 1991 and
1992 may well understate the degree of upward
momentum in federal outlays in those years. In 1991,
total spending was held down considerably by a con-
vention used in the federal budget to account for the
flow of contributions to the United States from its
allies in the Gulf War. Those contributions were
counted as negative defense outlays, rather than as
additions to receipts. Additional contributions from
the allied countries were received in fiscal year 1992,
but were much smaller than those of 1991. Another
important factor at work in 1992, however, was a
delay in funding the activities of the Resolution Trust
Corporation (RTC), which kept the 1992 outlays for
deposit insurance programs much lower than they
otherwise would have been.

Excluding the outlays for deposit insurance and the
effect of the allied contributions on reported levels of
defense spending, federal expenditures rose about
6l/2 percent in nominal terms in fiscal year 1992, after
an increase of nearly 9 percent in fiscal year 1991.
Spending for entitlements, especially those related to
health care and income support, continued to grow
very rapidly in 1992. In the health area, federal out-
lays for Medicaid increased nearly 30 percent, and
spending for Medicare rose 14 percent. Spending for
income security was boosted in 1992 by further large
increases in unemployment benefits and food stamp
disbursements. In dollar terms, the combined rise in
outlays for health care and income security amounted
to about $60 billion. Increased expenditures for social
security added almost another $20 billion.

Combined spending for all other programs rose
only slightly in fiscal year 1992. Within that broad
and diverse grouping, defense outlays fell sharply in
nominal terms, once adjustment is made for the allied
contributions, but some nondefense functions posted
large increases in outlays.

State and local governments saw no relief from
budgetary pressures in 1992. The combined deficit in
their operating and capital accounts, net of social
insurance funds, widened a bit over the first three
quarters of the year, reversing the small improvement
that had been achieved in the latter part of 1991. As is
true at the federal level, a rapidly rising level of
mandated transfer payments to individuals for health
and income support is at the core of the budget
difficulties of many states and localities; in nominal
terms, transfer payments in the fourth quarter were
about 16 percent above the level of a year earlier.

Construction spending by state and local govern-
ments picked up in 1992. According to preliminary
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data, the real gain in these outlays amounted to about
3 l/i percent over the four quarters of the year. Spend-
ing for highways increased considerably in 1992, and
outlays for buildings other than schools were strong
in the first half of the year. Construction of educa-
tional facilities, which has been boosted by increases
in the school-age population in recent years, rose
further in 1992, but the increase was small, both in
absolute terms and relative to the gains in most other
recent years.

Growth in other major categories of state and
local expenditures was restrained. Compensation of
employees, which accounts for more than half of total
state and local expenditures, increased about 1 Vi per-
cent in real terms over the four quarters of 1992; in
nominal terms, the rise over the year amounted to
about 4'/2 percent, similar to that of 1991 but much
less than the nominal increases seen in the years
before 1991. Restraint on wage growth was wide-
spread in the state and local sector in 1992, and
although total employment in the sector grew a little
faster than in 1991, hiring freezes, furloughs, and
layoffs continued to be reported in some hard-pressed
jurisdictions. State and local purchases of durable and
nondurable goods—such things as equipment and
supplies—apparently grew little in real terms over the
course of 1992. Real purchases of services from out-
side suppliers apparently edged down for the third
year in a row.

Many states and localities have implemented tax
increases in recent years in an effort to bolster
receipts. In addition, grants-in-aid from the federal
government have been rising rapidly, and, in 1992,
improvement in the economy helped boost receipts to
some degree. In total, state and local receipts rose
7'/2 percent in annual average terms in 1992, outpac-
ing the growth of nominal GDP by a considerable
amount. However, for the third year in a row, the
increase in receipts fell short of the annual rise in
nominal expenditures, which amounted to 8 percent
in 1992.

The External Sector

The trade-weighted foreign exchange value of the
U.S. dollar, measured in terms of the other G-10
currencies, rose nearly 6 percent on balance from
December 1991 to December 1992. The dollar
increased over the first three months of 1992 amid
expectations of strengthening economic recovery in
the United States and slowing economic growth
abroad. Over the summer, however, the dollar
declined to a point below the previous year's low as

Foreign Exchange Value of the U.S. Dollar *
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•Index of weighted average foreign exchange value of U.S. dollar
in terms of currencies of other G-10 countries. Weights are based
on 1972-76 global trade of each of the 10 countries.

growth of the Ij.S. economy was perceived to be
more sluggish than expected and as the Federal
Reserve eased short-term interest rates further. The
dollar reversed direction again in the fall, strengthen-
ing sharply in the wake of turmoil in the European
Monetary System and, more importantly, on evi-
dence of increased momentum in the U.S. economic
expansion and sluggish conditions in foreign indus-
trial economies. The dollar's rise continued into the
early weeks of 1993.

On a bilateral basis, the net rise in the weighted-
average dollar over 1992 primarily reflected sharp
increases in the dollar's value against several Euro-
pean currencies and against the Canadian dollar. Den-
mark's rejection of the Maastricht Treaty in early
June called into question the future of European mon-
etary and political union and led to pressures on the
exchange rate mechanism (ERM) of the European
Monetary System. In September, those pressures
intensified enough to force Italy and the United King-
dom to withdraw from the ERM, and their currencies
depreciated sharply. For the year as a whole, the
dollar appreciated against those two currencies by
19 percent and 18 percent, respectively. Several other
European currencies, including those of Spain, Portu-
gal, and the Scandinavian countries, also depreciated
sharply against the dollar in the autumn. The parity of
the French franc with the German mark was main-
tained within the ERM, but at the cost of relatively
high French short-term interest rates in the face of a
sluggish French economy and rising unemployment.

The dollar fell more than 7 percent against the
German mark from December 1991 to August 1992,
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as German monetary policy, responding to relatively
high German money growth and inflation, remained
tight longer than market participants had expected.
That decline of the dollar was more than reversed
during the fall and winter, however, as it became clear
that German economic activity had turned signifi-
cantly downward and as German monetary policy
was eased somewhat. By mid-February 1993, the
dollar was about 5 percent higher against the mark
than it had been in December 1991.

The dollar depreciated about 6 percent on balance
against the Japanese yen during 1992 and early 1993,
despite a noticeable decline in Japanese GDP during
the second and third quarters and a significant reduc-
tion in 'Japanese interest rates. The net strengthening
of the yen probably can be attributed, at least in part,
to market reactions to a substantial widening of
Japan's external surplus.

The U.S. merchandise trade deficit widened to
about $84 billion in 1992, compared with $65 billion
in 1991 (Census basis). Imports grew about twice as
fast as exports as the U.S. economic recovery gained
some momentum while economic growth in U.S. mar-
kets abroad was sluggish on average. Early in the
year, the deficit narrowed somewhat when a drop in
oil prices lowered the value of imports. The deficit
widened sharply in the second quarter, however,
when imports surged and exports remained about
unchanged. During the second half of 1992, imports
continued to expand somewhat more rapidly than
exports, and the deficit increased further.

The current account balance worsened substan-
tially more than the trade deficit, moving from near
balance in 1991 to a deficit of $51 billion at an annual
rate over the first three quarters of 1992. However,
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one-time cash transfers associated with the Gulf War
accounted for most of the difference; these transfers
had reduced the current account deficit by $42 billion
in 1991, but they reduced it by only about $2 billion
at an annual rate during the first three quarters of
1992. Excluding these transfers, the current account
deficit weakened somewhat less than the trade deficit,
owing to a strengthening of net service receipts.

U.S. merchandise exports grew 4'/2 percent in real
terms over the four quarters of 1992. Most of the
increase occurred in the second half of the year and
consisted largely of stronger shipments of agricultural
goods, computers, other machinery, and automotive
products. Excluding agricultural products and com-
puters, the quantity of exports grew only 1 percent in
1992 compared with a rise of 6'/2 percent in 1991; this
slowdown was mainly a reflection of sluggish demand
in key industrial countries. By region of the world,
most of the increase in exports during 1992 went to
areas that continued to register moderate to fairly
strong rates of economic growth—primarily develop-
ing countries in Asia and Latin America. Exports to
Japan and to European countries, whose growth rates
probably averaged less than 1 percent when weighted
by the shares of those countries in U.S. exports,
actually declined in 1992.

Merchandise imports grew 101/2 percent in real
terms during 1992. Two categories—oil and comput-
ers, the latter of which includes peripherals and
parts—accounted for a significant portion of that rise.
Oil imports rose 13 percent over the four quarters of
1992 as U.S. consumption of petroleum products
recovered from depressed levels in 1991 and as
domestic oil production resumed its long-run down-
trend. U.S. domestic sales of computers were very
strong beginning in the summer, fueled by price wars
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and by a push on the pan of U.S. businesses to
upgrade PCs and workstations to take advantage of
improvements in software. Most of the sales were in
the lower end of the spectrum of computer products—
items that often are imported. Imports of products
other than oil and computers increased 51A percent in
1992 as domestic demand in the United States picked
up. The strongest increases were in a wide range of
consumer goods, especially from China and various
other developing countries in Asia. Imports of tele-
communications equipment, electric machinery, and
other types of machinery also showed significant
increases in 1992, for the first time since 1988.

For the first three quarters of 1992, the substantial
current4 account deficit was more than matched by
recorded net capital inflows, both official and private.
Net official inflows amounted to more than $30 bil-
lion at an annual rate, despite substantial net outflows
associated with intervention sales of dollars by major
foreign industrial countries. Net private inflows were
almost as large, with banks accounting for a large part
of these inflows. The agencies and branches of
Japanese-based banks used funds from abroad to sub-
stitute for a run-off in CDs outstanding in the United
States while other foreign-based banks used funds
from abroad to help finance asset expansion in the
United States. A reduction in the holdings of Euro-
deposits by U.S. residents also contributed to the net
private capital inflow during the first three quarters of
the year, but that reduction was partially reversed in
the fourth quarter.

Although securities transactions contributed little
to the net inflow of capital in the first three quarters of
1992, the continued impact of the globalization of
financial markets was apparent. U.S. net purchases of
foreign stocks and bonds were very strong, accompa-
nied by a near record pace of foreign bond issues in
the United States. During the same period, foreigners
added substantially to their holdings of U.S. govern-
ment and corporate bonds; however, they made net
sales of U.S. equities.

U.S. direct investment abroad was very strong in
the first three quarters of 1992. Outflows to Europe
remained high, while outflows to Latin America and
Asia grew. In contrast, foreign direct investment in
the United States fell further, producing a net outflow.
The rate of new foreign direct investment in the
United States has declined dramatically in recent
years from large inflows recorded during the latter
part of the 1980s, partly reflecting the sharp drop in
mergers and acquisitions in the U.S. business sector.
In addition, the very low rates of return reported by

foreign direct investors on their holdings in the United
States in recent years may have helped to discourage
new investment.

Labor Market Developments

The labor market remained relatively sluggish in
1992. Some large companies continued to undergo
major restructurings or reorganizations, and these
changes led in many cases to permanent workforce
reductions at those firms. More generally, busi-
nesses remained hesitant to take on new workers,
even as the recovery progressed. The still-sluggish
pace of output growth in the first half of the year
tended to limit labor requirements during that period.
Later on, when firm's started to expand output more
rapidly, they were able to do so without making major
long-term hiring commitments. Needs for additional
workers were met, in many cases, through use of
temporary-help firms, rather than through permanent
additions to companies' own payrolls.

Payroll Employment
Net change, millions of jobs, annual rate

Total Private Nonfarm
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Nonetheless, the tilt of the overall employment
trend was positive, rather than negative as it had been
in 1990 and 1991. Payroll employment, a measure
that is derived from a monthly survey of business
establishments, was up about 600,000 during 1992
and an additional 100,000 in January. The number of
jobs in manufacturing fell further in 1992, but not as
much as in either of the two previous years; small
increases in the number of factory jobs were reported
toward year-end and in early 1993. In addition,
employment in construction changed little in 1992,
after two years of sharp decline.

About 900,000 new jobs were created in the
service-producing sector of the economy in 1992. The
number of jobs in retail trade turned up a little, on net,
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after dropping about one-half million over the two
previous years. In addition, firms that provide ser-
vices to other businesses recorded strong employment
growth in 1992; more than likely, these firms were the
ones that benefited most from the tendency of busi-
nesses to purchase labor and services from other
firms, rather than hiring additional workers of their
own. Employment in health services, which had
remained on a strong upward trend right through the
recession, continued to grow rapidly in 1992.

The employment measure that is derived from the
monthly survey of households wa$ stronger than the
payroll measure in 1992; it showed an increase of
about 1 Vi million in the number of persons holding
jobs and, by year-end, had moved back close to the
previous cyclical peak of mid-1990. Reasons for the
stronger performance of the household series are not
entirely clear. Differences in coverage between the
household survey and the payroll survey accounted
for only a small part of the 1992 gap, and other
possible explanations are little more than conjecture
at this point. A portion of the gap between the two
series was eliminated in January, as the rise in jobs
reported in the payroll survey in that month was
accompanied by a decline in the household measure
of employment.

The number of unemployed persons increased in
the first half of 1992, to a peak in June of nearly
9.8 million. Job losses—many of them apparently
permanent—continued to mount in the first half of the
year, and new job opportunities did not open up fast
enough to fully absorb either those workers or others
entering the work force for the first time. As a result,
the unemployment rate rose more than l/2 of a percent-
age point in the first half of the year, to a June level of
7.7 percent.

The second-half outcome was more favorable. The
number of unemployed persons declined about '/2 mil-
lion from June to December, and the unemployment
rate moved down over that period, to a level of
7.3 percent at year-end. Some of the workers who had
been laid off temporarily were recalled in the second
half of the year. In addition, the number of unem-
ployed workers not expecting to be recalled—the
so-called permanent job losers—also declined; pre-
sumably, these workers either found new jobs else-
where in the economy or dropped out of the labor
force altogether. A similar story also applied to
unemployed new entrants, a category of jobless work-
ers whose ranks were a little thinner at the end of
1992 than they had been at mid-year. In January of
this year, the number of unemployed persons fell

Civilian Unemployment Rate
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further, and the unemployment rate edged down to
7.1 percent.

In the aggregate, the civilian labor force—the sum
of those person^ who are employed and those who are
looking for work—rose sharply in the first half of
1992, but changed relatively little thereafter. Its level
in January of 1993 was up about 1 million from that
of a year earlier. The labor force participation rate—
the proportion of the working-age population that is
in the labor force—fell over the second half of the
year and into January of 1993, leaving it about where
it had been at the end of 1991.

Against a backdrop of slack in labor markets and in
the context of reduced inflation, the rate of rise in
workers' hourly compensation continued to slow in
1992. The employment cost index for private
industry—a measure of labor cost that includes both

Employment Cost Index *
Percent change, Dec, to Dec.
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•Employment cost index for private industry, excluding farm
and household workers.
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wages and benefits and that covers the entire nonfarm
business sector—increased 3'/2 percent from Decem-
ber of 1991 to December of 1992. The index had risen
nearly 4'/2 percent in the previous twelve-month
period, and, as recently as mid-1990, its twelve-
month rate of change had exceeded 5 percent. The
employment cost index for wages and salaries
increased only 2.6 percent during 1992; this was the
smallest annual rise ever reported in this measure,
which dates back to 1975. The rate of rise in the cost
of benefits provided by firms to their employees also
slowed in 1992, but the size of the increase—
5'/4 percent—was still relatively large. Many firms,
both large and small, continued to be pressured by the
rising cost of medical care for their employees and by
the increased cost of workers' compensation insur-
ance; the difficulty of bringing these costs under con-
trol may well have been a serious deterrent to
increased hiring in 1992.

Despite the further slowdown in nominal compen-
sation per hour in 1992, the purchasing power of an
hour's labor would appear to have risen in real terms,
as the nominal increase in hourly wages and benefits,
as measured by the employment cost index, outpaced
the rise in consumer prices for the second year in a
row. Real compensation, computed in this manner,
had declined sharply in 1990, and the increase in
1989 had been barely positive.

Sustained increases in real living standards depend
ultimately on achieving advances in the productivity
of the workforce, and on that score, the economy
performed well in 1992. Output per hour worked in
the nonfarm business sector jumped 3 percent over
the year, the largest annual gain since 1975. While a
portion of this large rise is no doubt a reflection of
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normal cyclical tendencies, longer-range improve-
ment in productivity growth also may be in progress.
The jump in output per hour in 1992, combined with
the slowing of compensation gains, held the annual
increase in unit labor costs to just 0.7 percent.

Price Developments

The consumer price index rose 3 percent over the
four quarters of 1992, the same as in the previous
year. Energy prices, which had fallen in 1991, turned
up a little in 1992, but price increases elsewhere in
the economy were generally smaller than those of the
previous year. The limited rise in labor costs in 1992
was one important factor exerting restraint on the rate
of price increase. In addition, the cost of materials
used in production rose only moderately over the
year, as did the prices of goods imported from abroad.

Consumer Prices*
Percent change, Q4 to Q4
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'Consumer price index for all urban consumers.
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Although inflation expectations, as reported in vari-
ous surveys of consumers and business officials, have
remained a step or so above actual inflation rates,
they too appear to have moved lower over time. On
average, their recent levels are about in line
with—-or, according to some surveys, less than—the
lower bound of the range of inflation expectations
reported during the 1980s. In view of these recent
trends in prices, labor costs, and inflation expecta-
tions, the January rise of 0.5 percent in the CPI would
appear to be something of an aberration.

The CPI for food increased a bit less than !3/4 per-
cent in 1992, the same as in 1991. Not since the 1960s
has there been a two-year period in which the cumula-
tive increase in food prices was so small. This low
rate of food price inflation in 1991 and 1992 was, in
part, a reflection of the same factors that were
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Consumer Food Prices*
Percent change, O4 to Q4

1986 1988 1990 1992
•Consumer price index for all urban consumers.

working to pull inflation down in other parts of
the economy. In addition, food prices have been
restrained by favorable supply conditions in the farm
sector. Meat production rose further in 1992, and the
output of crops soared. Dryness in some regions im-
parted temporary volatility to crop prices in late
spring. Thereafter, growing conditions turned
exceptionally favorable and remained so through the
summer and into early autumn. Unusually wet condi-
tions in some regions later on in the autumn appar-
ently made only a small dent in the eventual size of
the harvest.

The rise in consumer energy prices over the four
quarters of 1992 amounted to about 2Vi percent. The
previous year, energy prices had fallen 8 percent.
With no major supply or demand shocks springing up

in world oil markets in 1992, the price of West Texas
Intermediate stayed in the relatively narrow trading
range of about $18 to $23 per barrel; the price has
remained in that range in the early part of 1993. At
the retail level, price changes for petroleum products
were mixed in 1992; the price of gasoline rose about
3 percent, while fuel oil prices declined moderately.
The CPI for natural gas rose about 5 percent in 1992,
considerably more than in other recent years.
Although much of that rise in gas prices came in the
second half of the year in the wake of supply disrup-
tions caused by Hurricane Andrew, prices of gas at
the wellhead had already moved up considerably
before the hurricane hit, in response to a somewhat
tighter supply-demand balance than had existed over
the previous year or so.

The CPI excluding food and energy rose 3.4 per-
cent over the four quarters of 1992, a percentage point
less than it had risen in 1991. The slowdown was
widespread among the various categories of goods
and services that/are included in this measure of core
inflation. The rate of rise in the cost of shelter-—the
single most important category in the CPI, with a
weight equal to more than one-fourth of the total—
slowed further in 1992; rents for both apartments and
houses apparently were damped by the large amount
of vacant housing that was available in many parts of
the country. The prices of other services that are
included in the CPI—which collectively make up
another one-fourth of the total index—also slowed
appreciably in 1992. Nonetheless, their overall rate
of increase remained relatively high. The costs of
medical care services and tuition continued to rise
much faster than prices in general in 1992, and air

Consumer Energy Prices*
Percent change, Q4 to Q4-
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fares rebounded from their 1991 decline. The CPI for
commodities other than food and energy rose 2l/2 per-
cent during 1992, after an increase of more than
4 percent over the four quarters of 1991. Price
increases for this broad category of goods were
restrained by the cost and price developments in
manufacturing: Unit labor costs in manufacturing
actually declined in 1992, and the producer price
index for finished goods rose less than 2 percent.

After falling sharply from mid-1990 to the end of
1991, the prices of industrial commodities generally
changed little, on balance, during 1992. By the end of
1992, however, prices had begun to tilt up for some
industrial metals, consistent with the pickup in the
pace of industrial expansion toward year-end, and
additional price increases have been reported in some
of these markets in early 1993. The prices of lumber
and plywood—-following a path considerably differ-
ent from that of most other commodities—rose sub-
stantially during 1992, and further steep increases
have been evident in early 1993. The surge in prices
of these products appears to be a reflection of the

uptrend in single-family housing construction,
weather-related supply disturbances in some timber
regions, and adjustment of the logging industry to
environmental restrictions that have been imple-
mented in some areas of the country. Prices of some
other wood products, such as pulp, also rose sharply
at the producer level in 1992.

The recent increases in prices of these raw materi-
als have shown through to some extent to broader
measures of producer prices. For example, the pro-
ducer price index for intermediate materials exclud-
ing food and energy—a price index that encompasses
a wide range of production materials—rose 1 percent
during 1992, after declining about 3/4 of a percentage
point during 1991, and the past couple of months
have seen some further pickup in that measure of
price change. From an economy-wide perspective,
however, that pickup in materials prices has not been
sufficient to dominate the deceleration in labor costs,
which account for a far greater share of total produc-
tion costs.
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Section 3: Monetary and Financial Developments in 1992

Federal Reserve policy in 1992 was directed at pro-
moting and extending the recovery from the 1990-91
recession, in the context of continued progress to-
ward price stability. The difficulty of designing and
implementing constructive monetary policies has
been exceptional in this period. In 1992, as earlier,
economic activity was held back to an unusual degree
by the efforts of households, nonfinancial busi-
nesses, and some key providers of credit to the econ-
omy, including commercial banks, ten strengthen their
balance sheets. These forces have tended to alter the
normal relations between financial flows—particular-
ly those reflected in movements in M2 and M3—and
the behavior of the economy. Under the circum-
stances, the Federal Reserve has had to take a flexi-
ble approach to the use of money and credit aggre-
gates as intermediate policy targets; specifically, in
light of evidence that expansion in economic activ-
ity was being financed to an unusual extent in capi-
tal markets rather than through banks and other
depositories, the System tolerated shortfalls of M2
and M3 from their target ranges.

The Federal Reserve judged it appropriate to
ease reserve conditions on three occasions in 1992,
when financial and economic data suggested that the
economy might be losing momentum. The extent of
the casings last year was considerably less than
in 1991, however, as the underlying trend of the
economy overall was more positive. Partly as a result
of the cumulative effect of the monetary casings of
recent years, economic activity accelerated in 1992 to
its fastest pace since 1988. This pickup was achieved
even as various measures of inflation evidenced
further slowing, with the "core" inflation rate falling
to levels last seen in the early 1970s. Thus, 1992.
was a year not only of financial repair, but also of
improved aggregate economic performance in the
United States.

The Implementation of Monetary Policy

Nineteen ninety-two began with short-term inter-
est rates at their lowest levels in over a quarter of a
century, following a series of actions by the Federal
Reserve in the latter part of 1991 that reduced the
discount rate and the level around which the federal
funds rate was expected to trade to 3'/2 and 4 per-
cent respectively. Long-term rates were also at lower
levels, reflecting the policy actions and a weakening
of economic activity in the final quarter of 1991.

Short-Term Interest Rates
Percent

Monthly

Federal funds

Three-month Treasury bill
Coupon equivalent

14

10

1982 1984 1986 1988 1990 1992
Last observation is for first two weeks of February 1993.

Evidently in ttye expectation that these rate cuts
would revive the recovery, the stock market began the
year with strong upward momentum, and the dollar
appreciated. However, other evidence that the econ-
omy was picking up remained scanty in the initial part
of the year, despite the significant monetary stimulus
already in place and the positive developments in
equity and capital markets. Apart from rising housing
starts, a phenomenon in part related to special weather
and tax factors, the economy appeared sluggish and
confidence levels were low. Spending by households
and businesses seemed to be restrained by efforts to
strengthen financial positions, and banks had done
little to reverse the substantial tightening of lending
standards that occurred in 1990 and 1991. In view of
the still tentative nature of the recovery and the solid
progress that had been made to that point against
inflation, the Federal Open Market Committee
(FOMC) at its first meeting of the new year instructed
the Manager of the Open Market Account at the
Federal Reserve Bank of New York to remain espe-
cially alert to evidence that money market conditions
might need to be eased before the next scheduled
meeting of the Committee. Such a policy stance
biased toward ease had prevailed over much of 1991.

M2 and M3, which had posted moderate gains in
January, surged in February, owing partly to stronger
income and earlier sharp declines in short-term inter-
est rates, and partly to special factors—above-average
tax refunds and a jump in mortgage refinancing,
which results in funds being held temporarily in
demand deposits. Underlying money growth remained
very weak, however, and well below that consistent
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with expectations based on the historical relationship
of money with income, deposit rates and market inter-
est rates. In March, as the influence of the special
factors abated, M2 was about flat and M3 contracted.

The economy seemed to be improving during much
of the first quarter: retail sales and housing starts were
strong, industrial production turned up, and confi-
dence levels of the business and household sectors
were rising as was the quality of their balance sheets.
The signs of recovery and the market view that the
prospects for further near-term monetary ease had
faded caused long-term interest rates to increase, and
the dollar rose on foreign exchange markets as well.
Increases in private interest rates were less than those
on Treasuries, likely reflecting perceived reductions
in the "riskiness of private debt as the economy
strengthened coupled with concerns about enlarged
Treasury demands on credit markets stemming from
discussions of possible fiscal stimulus. Areas of weak-
ness in the economy remained, however—some
attributable to the substantially overbuilt commercial
real estate sector and some to the transition to a
smaller defense sector. In addition, the backup in
long-term interest rates threatened to slow the pace
of balance sheet adjustment and could damp hous-
ing and its related industries as well as business
investment spending, and the outlook for exports
clouded.

In early April, the System eased reserve conditions
again. This action was taken on indications that the
monetary aggregates, already at the bottom of their
target ranges following their flat performance in
March, were beginning to contract, that the balance of
evidence was beginning to suggest a slowing in the
economic expansion, and that inflation was continu-
ing to recede. Short-term interest rates fell more than
the '/4 point drop in the trading level of the federal
funds rate, as market participants judged the economy
sufficiently weak to make further near-term monetary
easing moves likely. The easing buoyed the stock
market, but long-term rates showed a limited response
and remained well above year-end levels.

In the weeks following the easing, the economy
appeared to improve a bit but the evidence continued
to be mixed. Single-family housing starts, which had
contracted in March, fell considerably further in April
and retail sales were little changed on balance
between February and April. On the other hand, non-
farm payroll employment and industrial production
continued to expand. Weakness in the monetary
aggregates persisted into April, but concerns on
this front were allayed to some degree by evidence
that this was importantly related to the ongoing

re-channeling of credit away from depository institu-
tions and into capital markets, and by expectations
that this re-channeling and other financial restructur-
ing would continue to damp money growth consider-
ably more than economic activity. Moreover, what
restraint balance sheet restructuring was exerting on
spending was seen as likely to abate in view of the
considerable progress that by then had been made in
this area, both by the borrowing sectors and by depos-
itory institutions, as banks added rapidly to capital. At
its mid-May meeting, the Committee determined that
its bias towards ease in assessing possible intermeet-
ing policy changes was no longer appropriate.

Data becoming available over subsequent weeks,
however, suggested that the forces restraining eco-
nomic expansion continued to be quite strong. The
contraction of consumer credit accelerated, and bank
loans more generally began to run off. With the forces
that had been constraining money growth intensify-
ing, all three monetary aggregates contracted in June.

Long-Term Interest Rates

1982 1984 1986 1988 1990 1992
Last observation is for first two weeks of February 1993.

Nonfinancial data confirmed that the economy
remained slack. Although nonfarm payroll employ-
ment and industrial production each increased in May
for the fourth straight month, the unemployment rate
rose sharply, owing to a rising labor force participa-
tion rate. Moreover, homebuying and retail sales,
other than for automobiles, slowed from the pace
earlier in the year, and demand for U.S. exports was
held down as growth in some foreign industrial coun-
tries slowed or turned negative while other countries
struggled to recover from their downturns in 1991 or
remained in recession.

With the tenor of incoming economic news having
become distinctly negative, long-term Treasury rates,
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which had been little changed over most of May and
June, turned down around mid-year, although they
remained above year-end lows. In light of these devel-
opments, and with the downward trend in inflation
continuing, the System reinstated its bias towards
ease at its mid-year meeting. Immediately following
that meeting, on July 2, with evidence of a weakening
economy confirmed by a further rise in the unemploy-
ment rate, to 73/4 percent in June, the Federal Reserve
reduced the discount rate and the federal funds rate
each by V* percentage point, to 3 and 3Vi percent,
respectively. Banks lowered their prime rate, also by
'A percentage point, to 6 percent, leaving its unusu-
ally wide spread over market rates intact.

Long-term interest rates fell in response to the
employment data and the monetary easing and moved
down further into early August as the incoming eco-
nomic news continued to be poor. The drop in yields
brought long-term rates to the lowest levels since the
early 1970s, and the dollar continued to retreat from
its peak levels reached in April.

In early September, with another weak labor report
and in the context of contracting industrial production
and expansion in the monetary and credit aggregates
that, while now positive, was weaker than had been
expected, reserve conditions were eased further and
the federal funds rate fell to around 3 percent. Shorter-
term market rates dropped on this action, bringing
them to the neighborhood of zero in real terms.
Despite the poor economic news and expectations
that further easing moves were in the offing, long-
term rates, although they initially declined, drifted
back up on renewed concerns that the federal deficit
would be enlarged by fiscal actions taken to stimulate
the economy.

Throughout the late summer and early fall, policy
was conducted against a background of tension in
foreign exchange markets; a strong Deutschemark
had caused several European countries to raise inter-
est rates sharply to preserve fixed exchange rate rela-
tionships with and within the exchange rate mecha-
nism (ERM) of the European Monetary System at a
time when aggregate demand in these countries was
slowing or sluggish. The dollar continued to decline
into early September, but then began to firm. The rise
in long-term rates contributed to the reversal, as did
actions by several European countries to devalue their
currencies, in some cases dropping out of the ERM,
and to lower interest rates.

With short-term interest rates in the United States
lower, the monetary aggregates continued to expand
in September. The implications of the strength of M2

were difficult to assess, however, since it reflected to
an uncertain degree the impact of mortgage refinanc-
ing on demand deposits as well as strong foreign
demands for U.S. currency. Stronger income also
appeared to be contributing to money growth, as
private employment edged up and the unemployment
rate declined in September. Nevertheless, the outlook
for the economy remained uncertain. Final demand
seemed weak and was being met in part through
higher imports, holding down industrial production
and employment, and business and consumer senti-
ment remained relatively depressed.

In these circumstances, the FOMC established a
strong bias toward ease at its early October meeting.
In the event, however, an improvement in economic
indicators immediately following the meeting, along
with evidence of some strength in M2 and bank
credit, stayed any further easing actions. Since antici-
pation of further easing had been built into the struc-
ture of interest rates, short-term rates backed up fol-
lowing the meeting. Rates also rose at the long end,
responding to growing expectations that fiscal stimu-
lus could follow the upcoming presidential election,
as well as to the indications of improved economic
performance.

Evidence of greater economic strength continued to
accumulate in a variety of indicators of production
and spending over the fourth quarter. Although this
news initially put further upward pressures on longer-
term interest rates, these came to be muted and then
reversed as the better economic prospects, along with
statements and actions of the incoming Administra-
tion, began to be viewed as reducing the likelihood of
outsized fiscal stimulus. Also helping to lower longer-
term rates was continuing good news on inflation.
These factors, buttressed by an increasing focus in
public discourse on reducing the federal deficit, con-
tinued to play an important role as long-term rates fell
further into the new year.

With the better economic news, the Federal
Reserve kept reserve conditions and short-term inter-
est rates unchanged as the year ended, and the FOMC
at its December meeting decided to move back to a
symmetric policy stance. Reflecting the improved
economic outlook, a stock market rally developed that
rivaled in strength that which began the year, and the
dollar rose further.

Although the monetary aggregates strengthened a
bit in the fourth quarter, the depressing effects of
balance sheet restructuring continued to be important,
a fact that became became clearer once the hard-to-
measure temporary boost to deposits deriving from
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higher mortgage refinancing abated after October.
The velocities of both M2 and M3 rose significantly
further in the final quarter of the year, contributing to
the exceptional velocity increases posted by both
measures for the year as a whole.

Monetary and Credit Flows

Credit flows again were quite clamped in 1992, and
money growth was exceptionally weak. Despite an
appreciable pickup in nominal GDP growth last year,
the broad monetary aggregates decelerated further,
and expansion of the nonfinancial debt aggregate
edged up only a bit. As had been the case for the last
couple of years, considerable efforts by key sectors of
the economy to improve balance sheets had a signif-
icant restraining effect on credit and, especially, on
money growth—a much greater effect than they had
on spending itself. Growth of the debt of nonfinan-
cial borrowers other than the federal government
edged up by only 1A percentage point from 1991, to
2V-2. percent, as businesses and households restrained
borrowing and financed spending out of cash flow
and equity issuance and by limiting accumulation of
financial assets. The expansion of federal debt slowed
slightly to a still rapid 103/4 percent, held down by the
lack of activity by the Resolution Trust Corporation
(RTC) after April, when it exhausted its legislative
authority to fund losses at savings and loans. Reflect-
ing the slowdown in the activities of the RTC and the
improving health of depositories, federal outlays
attributable to deposit insurance activity fell from the
$50 billion area in 1991 to nil last year. The total non-
financial debt aggregate expanded about 4J/2 percent
last year, at the lower end of its monitoring range.

Debt: Monitoring Range and Actual Growth
Billions of dollars'

Rate of Growth
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The sluggishness in credit and money growth last
year appeared to represent mainly weak demand,
rather than any new tightening of credit supply terms.
At banks, loan flows were depressed, and, in the
absence of appreciable credit demands, bank asset
growth mainly took the form of security acquisitions.
Some have argued that the shift to government securi-
ties over recent years has been motivated by the Basle
risk-weighted capital standards, which require capital
against loans but not against many government secu-
rities. However, the effect of these standards appears
to be relatively minor. As in 1990 and 1991, banks
that had already achieved adequate capital positions
were the major purchasers of U.S. Treasury and
agency securities last year, and loan flows were de-
pressed at these banks as well. Moreover, other regu-
latory factors may be contributing to a reduction in
willingness to take deposits and make loans, includ-
ing rising deposit insurance premiums and the tighter
regulations and requirements of new laws governing
banks and thrifts in recent years. A similar pattern of
asset growth concentrated in government securities
occurred at credit unions, which are not subject to the
Basle capital standards. Although loan growth at
banks remained lackluster, it strengthened in the final
quarter of the year as the economy began to expand
more rapidly. At the same time, the growth of bank
holdings of government securities, which had been
very rapid all year, slowed.

To be sure, the pickup of bank lending toward
year-end seemed primarily related to stronger
demand—banks gave little indication in Federal
Reserve surveys that they had begun to ease the
tighter lending standards and terms that they had put
in place in 1990 and 1991, and the unusually wide
spread of the prime rate over market rates persisted.
Banks do seem better positioned to meet increases in
demand than they were a few years ago. Not only has
their liquidity improved with the acquisitions of gov-
ernment securities, but they have made substantial
progress in improving capital positions, including
leverage ratios—which are unaffected by asset
composition—as both profits and debt and equity
issuance reached record levels in 1992. Moreover, the
quality of their assets showed some scattered signs of
improvement last year; the delinquency rate for bank
loans, though still high, began to turn down, as did the
rate of charge-offs.

Other financial intermediaries also have taken steps
to strengthen balance sheets, and the availability of
credit from these lenders also remains somewhat
constrained—though probably not more so than in
1991. Life insurance companies, for example, have
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suffered from an abundance of bad loans and remain
saddled with poor quality commercial real estate
loans. Such firms have been limiting acquisitions
primarily to high quality, easily marketable assets,
meaning that, as in 1991, some medium-sized, below-
investment-grade companies found credit from life
insurance companies difficult to obtain in 1992.
Some business finance companies also have experi-
enced high and rising levels of nonperforming loans,
many of which were secured by commercial real
estate, with effects on their willingness to make new
loans.

Downgradings of the manufacturing parents of
automobile sales finance companies have led to some
increases in their funding costs. To date, however,
there has been little or no effect on the cost or avail-
ability of consumer credit, as these finance companies
have increased the volume of loans they have securi-
tized. The availability of credit at thrift institutions
likely improved a bit last year. Reflecting the declines
in interest rates, profits of private sector savings and
loans had reached a record level as of the third
quarter, sustained by a wide spread between interest
earned on assets and the cost of funds, as well as by a
decline in the industry's still high level of troubled
assets.

Weak credit demand and constraints on some
sources of supply have produced generally sluggish
borrowing in each major nonfinancial sector other
than the federal government. Overall household bor-
rowing accelerated slightly but continued moderate,
as demand was depressed by insecurity about employ-
ment as well as by efforts to restructure balance

sheets. Declines in mortgage rates promoted only
about a l/2 percentage point boost to net home mort-
gage growth, but they spurred a substantial volume
of refinancing. Some of the proceeds of mortgage
refinancings likely were used to pay down higher-cost
consumer credit. Consumer credit also was held down
last year as households apparently used funds that
otherwise would have been held in low-yielding
deposits to reduce high-cost debt.

With the pace of debt accumulation by the house-
hold sector damped, and with rates on consumer debt
falling and mortgage debt being refinanced at lower
rates, the ratio of debt servicing payments to house-
hold income declined considerably further last year.
Another sign of improving household financial condi-
tions has been recent trends in delinquency rates.
Consumer loan delinquency rates mostly fell last year,
although they remain at high levels. Home mortgage
delinquency rates were little changed on balance last
year and still somewhat above their pre-recession
levels, but well oelow those of the mid-1980s.

Household Sector Debt Service

Debt Service as a Percentage of
Disposable Personal Income*
(Quarterly)

1980 1982 1984 1986 1988 1990 1992
• Debt service is a staff estimate of scheduled payments of
principal and interest on home mortgage and consumer debt.
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Business debt grew only slightly last year as inter-
nally generated funds exceeded investment spending.
Taking advantage of the strong stock and bond mar-
kets, nonfinancial corporations stepped up their equity
issuance and refinanced large volumes of longer-term
debt at more favorable rates. In part, the proceeds of
these issues were used to pay down short-term debt,
particularly bank loans, thereby lengthening liability
structures.

The hospitality of the capital markets extended
even to lower-graded business borrowers, which
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Business Sector Net Interest Payments

Net Interest Payments as a Percentage of
Cash Row plus Net Interest Payments*
(Quarterly)
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* Cash flow is defined as depreciation (book value) plus
retained earnings (book value).
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issued substantially more bonds than in recent years.
Overall public gross bond issuance by nonfinancial
corporations was well above the 1991 level. Like-
wise, gross equity issuance by nonfinancial corpora-
tions also rose from the already high pace of 1991 and
was four times that of the late 1980s and early 1990s.
As a result of debt refinancing and sales of equity,
corporate net interest payments as a percent of cash
flow fell for the second year. As declining interest
rates allowed firms to reduce debt burdens, and as the

economy advanced, corporate debt ratings began to
improve and quality spreads narrowed.

The state and local sector also benefited from the
rate declines last year, with large amounts of debt
being refinanced, including a large volume that
was called. Net debt growth continued to be mod-
erate, however, as this sector's spending remained
constrained.

Although balance sheet restructuring has damped
credit flows and spending, its greatest impact has
been on the monetary aggregates, as an unusually
high proportion of spending in recent years has been
financed outside the depository system, whose liabili-
ties make up the bulk of the monetary aggregates.
Some of this spending has been supported through
sources other than borrowing, for example, issuing
equity or restraining the accumulation of liquid assets.
Depository credit expanded last year, following two
years of contraction, but it continued to shrink as
a share of nonfinancial debt as borrowers concen-
trated their credit demands in long-term securities
markets—bonds for corporations and fixed-rate mort-
gages for households.

The sluggish expansion of depository credit was
echoed in M3, which comprises most—though not
all—of the instruments depositories use to finance
their credit extensions. In fact, growth of M3 slowed
last year to Vi percent despite the pickup in depository
credit, as depositories relied much more on equity

Growth of Domestic Nonfinancial Debt and Depository Credit*

Quarterly Domestic Nonfinancial Debt
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M3: Target Range and Actual Growth

BilKons of dollars

Rate of Growth

1991:4 to 1992:4
.5 percent

O N 0 J F M A M J J

1992

A S O N 0

4400

4300

4200

4100

4000

issuance and sales of subordinated debt, which are not
in M3. Large time deposits at banks and thrifts fell
rapidly. The tendency for spending to be financed
outside of depositories, along with the latter's reliance
on non-M3 funds, produced a sizable increase in M3
velocity last year—at a rate far above that of recent
years. The rise in velocity of M3 would have been
even greater had it not been for strong inflows into
institution-only money funds over the first three quar-
ters of the year. The attractiveness of these funds
increases when short-term interest rates are falling, a
phenomenon caused by the fact that the funds do not
mark to market, so that their yields tend to exceed
market rates when those rates are declining.

M2 increased 2 percent last year, below the 2'/2 per-
cent lower end of its target range. M2 registered

modest growth in the first and last quarters of the
year, but was about flat over the middle quarters. The
reasons for underlying weak money growth appeared
to stem from several important factors, many related
to the unattractiveness of holding funds in M2 assets
relative to other possible uses of savings.

Contributing to the relative attractiveness of non-
monetary assets was the rapidity with which banks
adjusted down offering rates on retail deposits as
market rates declined last year. Banks' unaggressive
pricing of deposits reflected substantial paydowns of
bank debt by households and businesses, which kept
loan demand low and banks' need for funds to finance
them quite limited. In addition, banks and thrifts have
been discouraged from going after deposits by the
rising cost of issuing deposits to make loans; among
the factors accounting for this increase have been
increases in deposit insurance rates and higher capital
ratios occasioned by market and regulatory forces.

M2 and Stock and Bond Mutual Fund Balances
Billions of dollars

M2: Target Range and Actual Growth
Billions of dollars

Rate of Growth

1991:4 to 1992:4
1.9 percent
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• Net flows into stock and bond mutual

fund balances

, Net flows into M2 plus stock
Vand bond mutual fund balances

i I I 1 I i

400
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100
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Note: Mutual fund data exclude IRA and Keogh balances and
institutional holdings. IRA and Keogh balances and
institutional holdings for 1992 are estimated.

The prompt declines and low level of deposit rates
have combined with several other factors to induce
savers to cut back on holdings of assets in M2. One
important influence was the unprecedented steepness
of the yield curve, which was pulling deposit funds
into capital markets. An important method for accom-
plishing this portfolio shift was mutual funds, which
experienced record inflows last year. Not only were
yields on these funds attractive, but they have become
increasingly available through banks and thrifts.
Assets in bond and equity mutual funds (apart from
those held by institutions and those in IRA and Keogh
accounts) increased $125 billion last year, up from
$117 billion in 1991 and an average of $30 billion
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Spreads between Pre- and After-Tax Auto Loan
Rates and Rate Paid on Small Time Deposits

Percentage points

1975 1980 1985 1990
Auto loan rate is the 48-month rate. Small time deposit rate is
for maturities of two and a half years and over.
Marginal federal tax rates based on John Seater, "On the
Construction of Marginal Federal Personal and Social Security
Tax Rates in the U.S.," Journal of Monetary Economics 15 (1985)
pp. 121-35.

over the previous five years. In 1991 and 1992 for the
first time, increases in mutual fund assets exceeded
increases in M2.

Money growth has also weakened as consumer
loan rates have moved downward less rapidly than
deposit rates. As a consequence, households face a
considerable interest rate incentive, particularly after
taking account of changes in the tax deductibility of
consumer interest payments, to use funds in deposit
accounts to pay down, or limit the accumulation of,
debt. In fact, the rise in consumption has been accom-
panied by an unusually small increase in debt, imply-
ing that it has been financed to a large extent by
reducing or limiting holdings of financial assets.

The cuts in bank deposit rates were particularly
evident for larger (and presumably more interest sen-
sitive) accounts and at longer maturities. Small time
deposits ran off throughout the year. Some of these
funds appeared to flow into more liquid deposit
accounts, as small time deposit rates fell faster than
those on savings and checkable deposits. General
purpose and broker-dealer money market mutual
funds (MMMFs) also contracted over the year, despite
the yield advantage these assets offered vis-a-vis other
money market rates in an environment of declining
yields. This appeared to be another example of the
attraction that bond and equity mutual funds and other
capital market instruments provided last year to inves-
tors. MMMFs grew in October and November, how-
ever, perhaps reflecting capital losses in bond funds

resulting from the rise in long-term rates in Septem-
ber and October.

The overall effect of the unusual forces that have
been influencing M2 is summed up by the behavior of
its velocity, which accelerated for the second year in a
row, to a 3'/2 percent rate, despite the sharp down-
ward trend in short-term interest rates over this pe-
riod. Over previous decades, the velocity of M2 and
short-term rates had moved together in a reasonably
predictable way. This occurred because deposit rates
lagged market rates. When, for example, short-term
rates fell, deposit rates dropped by less, providing an
incentive to shift assets from market instruments to
deposits and depressing velocity. However, because
of the unusual configuration of forces discussed
above, these incentives to hold M2 have not followed
their usual pattern in the current cycle. As noted,
despite the drop in short-term interest rates, a combi-
nation of the steep yield curve, sluggish adjustment
of loan rates, and other factors has decreased, not
increased, the incentives to hold M2 in the last year.
In other words, the opportunity cost—the earnings
given up—in holding M2 actually has widened, rather
than narrowed as has happened in the past when
market interest rates fell, and this helps to explain
why M2 velocity has risen atypically.

Another indication of the unusual behavior of
velocity of M2 is the recent performance of the Board
staffs P* model in predicting inflation. This model is
premised on the existence of a reasonably stable
behavior of the velocity of M2 over time, and uses
this to predict the price level and inflation rates,
consistent with M2 growth. If the velocity of M2 is
rising atypically, slow growth of M2 would not be
associated with the degree of disinflationary pressures
that would be predicted by the P* model, which
assumes normal velocity behavior. In fact, consistent
with the notion that velocity is behaving abnormally,
this model, using actual M2 growth, has underpre-
dicted inflation in 1992.

The growth of M2 over the year was entirely attrib-
utable to its currency and transactions deposit compo-
nents, as Ml growth surged to 141/4 percent in 1992.
This performance reflected the advance in income
growth, but mainly stemmed from declines in both
short- and long-term interest rates. Long-term rate
declines prompted large volumes of mortgage rate
refinancings, particularly in the first and last quarters.
Because a large portion of prepayments are held in
demand deposits until the mortgage servicer remits
the funds, the level of demand deposits is temporarily
boosted by mortgage refinancings. Falling short-term
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rates boosted demand deposits by lowering the oppor-
tunity cost of holding them and by increasing the
amount of deposits businesses needed to hold under
compensating balance arrangements. In addition,
NOW accounts were boosted by funds shifted from

small time deposits, as rates on the latter fell faster
than those offered on the former. Growth in NOW
accounts last year accelerated from the already brisk
pace of 1991, and demand deposits posted the largest
increase since at least 1959.

M2 Velocity and Measures of Opportunity Cost

Ratio scale
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1.68 - / _-,

1978 1980 1982 1984 1986 1988 1990 1992

1.61 -
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-1.54

1.47

2.5

1.5
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Note: Opportunity costs are two-quarter moving averages.
•Estimated difference between a weighted average of competing rates (3-monthT-bill, 5-year T-note, after-tax auto loan rate)
and a weighted average of rates paid on M2 components.
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M1: Actual Growth

Billions of dollars

Rate of Growth

1991:4 to 1992:4
14.3 percent
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To accommodate the growth in transactions depos-
its associated with the process of easing reserve con-
ditions, the Federal Reserve supplied large volumes
af new reserves in 1992. Total reserves grew at
around 20 percent, more than twice the rate of
increase in 1991. Currency growth also was rapid, in
part owing to shipments abroad, and as a consequence
the monetary base increased 10l/2 percent last year—
the highest growth rate in the Board's official series,
which begins in 1959.

Growth of Money and Debt (Percentage Change)

M1 M2 M3

Debt of
domestic
nonfinancial
sectors

Fourth quarter to fourth quarter

1980 7.4 8.9
1981 5.4(2.5)* 9.3
1982 8.8 9.1
1983 10.4 12.2
1984 5.5 8.1
1985 12.0 8.7
1986 15.5 9.3

1987 6.3 - 4.3
1988 4.3 5.3
1989 0.6 4.7
1990 4.3 4.0
1991 8.0 2.8
1992 14.3 1.9

9.5
12.3
9.9
9.9
10.8
7.6
8.9

5.8
6.4
3.7
1.8
1.1
0.5

9.5
10.0
9.3
11.4
14.3
13.8
14.0

10.1
9.2
8.1
6.9
4.3
4.6

Quarterly (annual rates)

1992 Q1
Q2
Q3
Q4

15.5
10.6
11.6
16.8

3.3
0.6
0.8
2.9

2.0
-0.3

0.1
0.2

4.3
5.4
4.2
4.2

•Figure in parentheses is adjusted for shifts to NOW accounts in 1981.
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Velocity of Money and Debt
Quarterly
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Note: Debt for 1992:Q4 is partially estimated.
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B O A R D OF G O V E R N O R S

FEDERAL RESERVE SYSTEM
WASHINGTON. D. C. 20551

TO THE BOARD

Mr. William P.' Albrecht
Acting Chairman
Commodity Futures Trading Commission
2033 K Street, N.W.
Washington, D.C. 20581

Dear Mr. Chairman:

Section 501 of the Futures Trading Practices Act of
1992 ("FTPA") amended section 2(a)(1)(B) of the Commodity
Exchange Act to require any contract market in a stock index
future contract (or option thereon) to file with the Board of
Governors of the Federal Reserve System any rule establishing or
changing the levels of margin (initial and maintenance) for these
futures contracts or options. The Board may at any time request
any contract market to set margin levels on these futures
contracts or options at such levels as the Board, in its
judgment, determines are appropriate to preserve the financial
integrity of the contract market or its clearing system or to
prevent systemic risk. If the contract market fails to do so
within the time specified by the Board in its request, the Board
may direct the contract market to alter or supplement the rules
of the contract market as specified in the request. Subject to
such conditions as the Board may determine, the Board may
delegate any or all of its authority under this provision to the
Commission.

The Board believes that levels of initial and
maintenance margin set by contract markets generally are but one
component of sophisticated risk control systems that may include
frequent marking-to-market of customer and clearing member
positions, participant criteria, standby liquidity arrangements,
participant audits, market surveillance and active risk
management, including the ability to raise levels of margins on
short notice and to call for increased margin from specific
customers or participants. Further, with the relatively rapid
growth of stock index futures options at some contract markets,
the determination of margins on such contracts has become an
increasingly important issue.
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The procedures for determining levels of margins on
portfolios of stock index contracts are complex. The Board
believes, furthermore, that the appropriateness of particular
levels of initial and maintenance margin for meeting the criteria
established by section 501 of the FTPA of preserving the
financial integrity of contract markets or their clearing systems
or preventing systemic risk can be evaluated only in the context
of other credit and liquidity safeguards that are integral
components of the overall risk control systems for these contract
markets. Under section 5a of the Commodity Exchange Act,
contract markets must submit rules, other than those relating to
levels of margins, to the Commission for approval. Consequently,
the Commission is both most familiar with the overall risk
control systems of these contract markets and has the most
comprehensive authority over these systems. This leads the Board
to conclude that the Commission is the most appropriate entity to
exercise the functions assigned to the Board under Section 501 of
the FTPA.

Accordingly, under Section 2(a)(1)(B)(vi)(III) of the
Commodity Exchange Act as added by Section 501 of the FTPA, the
Board is hereby delegating its authority under Sec-
tion 2 (a) (1) (B) (vi) (I) and (II) of the Commodity Exchange Act to
the Commodity Futures Trading Commission until further notice
from the Board.

The Board would expect that, in reviewing such rules
establishing or changing levels of margins (initial and
maintenance) for stock index futures contracts (or options
thereon) , the Commission would consider the appropriateness of
the margin levels in the context of the overall risk control
system employed by the relevant exchange and its clearing system.
Particular attention should be paid to the procedures used for
determining margin levels on portfolios including futures
options, and the ability of the exchange and its clearing system
to cover any losses and meet financial obligations in a timely
manner in the event of a default by a large participant. The
Board expects the Commission to report to the Board annually on
its experience in reviewing rules establishing or changing levels
of initial and maintenance margins.

Very truly yours,

William W. Wiles
Secretary of the Board

67-884 (104)
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